Effect of Exercise Interventions on Metabolic, Reproductive and Mental Health in Overweight Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome

This thesis is submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the award of

Doctor of Philosophy

By Rhiannon Kate Patten

Bachelor of Human Movement (Honours), Master of Clinical Exercise Science and Rehabilitation

2021

Primary Supervisors: Professors Nigel Stepto & Alexandra Parker Associate Supervisor: Dr Alba Moreno-Asso

Institute for Health and Sport (iHeS)

Victoria University

Melbourne, Australia





Abstract

Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a common and complex endocrinopathy with significant metabolic and reproductive manifestations, carrying a major health and economic burden. Exercise has consistently been found to improve clinical outcomes, but shortfalls with exercise prescription are evident, with little known about the impact of exercise intensity for improving health outcomes. Research suggests that high-intensity interval training (HIIT) is feasible, well tolerated and enjoyable for people with, or at risk of, chronic disease and can address many of the shortfalls and barriers to exercise participation. Despite this, there is limited research exploring the efficacy of HIIT in comparison to standard moderate-intensity exercise recommendations for improving the health of women with PCOS. Therefore, the optimal exercise intensity for improving health outcomes remains unknown. The overall aim of this thesis was to determine the effectiveness of exercise, and more specifically exercise intensity, on the metabolic, reproductive and mental health and health-related quality of life of women with PCOS.

The first two studies of my thesis were systematic reviews (Chapters 2 and 3), one that included a metaanalysis, to summarise and evaluate the current exercise intervention literature on key clinical metabolic, reproductive and anthropometric outcomes and on mental health and health-related quality of life (HRQoL) in women with PCOS. Briefly, results from these reviews suggested that exercise is beneficial for improving both the physical and mental health of women with PCOS. Furthermore, exercise of vigorous intensities provided additional benefits for increasing cardiorespiratory fitness, body composition and insulin resistance. There was insufficient evidence to be able to analyse the impact of exercise intensity on mental health and HRQoL, however, the available evidence indicated that exercise is effective for improving health-related quality of life and PCOS symptom distress. Exercise also shows some efficacy for improving symptoms and/or prevalence of depression and anxiety in women with PCOS.

Following this, a protocol for a clinical trial was designed (Chapter 4), and conducted to investigate whether HIIT could confer greater benefits than standard moderate intensity continuous training (MICT) on cardio-metabolic outcomes (Chapter 5), reproductive outcomes (Chapter 6) and mental health and HRQoL (Chapter 7) in overweight women with PCOS. To do this, we employed a two-arm, randomised clinical trial where twenty-four overweight women, aged 18-45 years with diagnosed PCOS were randomised to either MICT (60-75% peak HR [HR_{peak}]) or HIIT (>90% HR_{peak}). We had 13 women complete the HIIT intervention and 11 women complete the MICT intervention.

In regards to cardio-metabolic outcomes, both HIIT and MICT improved VO_{2peak} (HIIT; 23.4 ± 10.1%, P <0.001 and MICT; 14.0 ± 9.3%, P <0.001), however, the HIIT group had a significantly greater improvement compared to MICT (P = 0.004). HIIT increased the insulin sensitivity index both

compared to baseline (49.1 \pm 38.2%; P = 0.014) and to MICT (P = 0.046). Overall, the improvement in VO_{2peak} was associated with the improvement in insulin sensitivity (P = 0.003, R² = 0.38).

In terms of reproductive health outcomes, HIIT resulted in improvements in free androgen index (FAI) (P = 0.041), percent of free testosterone (0.016) and sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) (0.026), with no significant changes as a result of MICT. HIIT also resulted in significantly greater improvements in SHBG (P = 0.005) and percent of free testosterone (P = 0.002) compared to MICT. A significant association between Δ insulin sensitivity and Δ free testosterone was detected in HIIT group (P = 0.029, adjusted R² = 0.43), but not in the MICT group. In regards to menstrual cyclicity, although not significant, 69% of participants (9 of 13) and 18.2% (2 of 11) reported improvements in menstrual cyclicity following HIIT and MICT, respectively.

When examining psychosocial outcomes, reductions in depression (P <0.001) and stress (P = 0.005) scores were observed in the HIIT group. Anxiety scores were reduced in both groups (HIIT; P = <0.001, and MICT; P = 0.007), however, there was a significantly greater reduction following HIIT compared to MICT (P = 0.017). The HIIT group also significantly improved emotions, weight and menstrual problem domains of the polycystic ovary syndrome questionnaire (PCOSQ) and physical functioning, role emotional, energy and general health domains of the SF-36.

In conclusion, supervised HIIT is effective and offers greater improvements in aerobic capacity, insulin sensitivity, hormonal profiles and anxiety scores in comparison to MICT in overweight women with PCOS. We also demonstrated that HIIT is efficacious for improving menstrual cyclicity, depression and HRQoL, indicating that HIIT may be superior to MICT for improving a wide range of health outcomes in women with PCOS. Therefore, HIIT should be considered as an effective strategy to promote health, reduce the cardio-metabolic risk and improve key clinical outcomes in this population.

Student Declaration

I, Rhiannon Patten, declare that the PhD thesis entitled **Effect of Exercise Interventions on Metabolic**, **Reproductive and Mental Health in Overweight Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome** is no more than 80,000 words in length including quotes and exclusive of tables, figures, appendices, bibliography, references and footnotes. This thesis contains no material that has been submitted previously, in whole or in part, for the award of any other academic degree or diploma. Except where otherwise indicated, this thesis is my own work.

I have conducted my research in alignment with the Australian Code for the Responsible Conduct of Research and Victoria University's Higher Degree by Research Policy and Procedures.

Signature:

Date: 30/04/2021

In memory of Professor Nigel Keith Stepto

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to dedicate this thesis to Professor Nigel Stepto. Nigel was not only my supervisor, but an incredible mentor and a dear friend. I will be forever grateful for all the encouragement, wise words, bad dad jokes and for his unwavering trust and belief in me, even when I didn't believe in myself. I would also like to thank his amazing family, Fiona, Matilda and Harriet, who very kindly let me in to their lives at an incredibly difficult time, welcoming me with open arms. Their strength, courage and resilience was a strong motivator, encouraging me to finish this process and complete the work that Nigel started.

Secondly, a special thank you to Professor Alex Parker and Dr. Alba Moreno-Asso. You really stepped up to fulfil the role of mentor and supervisor following the passing of Nigel, and for that I am very grateful. Your dedication and guidance throughout this process was invaluable. It was incredibly empowering to have two successful, strong and kind women to help me along this journey. You both have inspired me to continue my research career and I look forward to working with you in the future.

I would also like to thank the iHeS administration staff, Amanda, Dom and Emma. I have more appreciation for you all than I can describe in words. I am so grateful not only for the role that you play in keeping the institute running, but for always being there for a chat when things go well, and especially when times are tough. You provided me an escape when I needed it the most. A very special shout out to my best friend Emma for being an amazing support system, for giving me necessary advice, for the many hours on the phone and zoom, for forcing me to look after myself and for making me laugh constantly. I could not have done this without you.

Thank you to all of my work colleagues. In particular Alex and Shay. Alex, for always giving me words of wisdom, for encouraging me to keep working even when I couldn't be bothered, but also just for being an amazing friend and a listening ear. Shay, for always providing the laughs, for always accepting my invitations to go for a coffee and for keeping me sane during these past few years.

Thanks to Danielle for being my mentor and friend. You taught me so much over the years and I am so grateful. Thank you for giving me great advice and for always supporting me.

I would also like to thank Sam and Collene for always having the equipment working when I needed it, for squeezing in my bookings even when it meant more work for you, for troubleshooting with me and just for being there to chat and complain to when things didn't go according to plan.

Thank you to Dr. Andrew Garnham. The man that kept the study running. Your contribution is invaluable, you have such a calming influence, and you have an endless amount of fun facts and good advice. Working with you was one of the most enjoyable aspects of the project and I have such admiration towards you.

To my family, thank you for your continuous support over the many, many years of studying. Thank you for never letting me give up, for calming me down when things get overwhelming, for always pushing me and for making me the strong, resilient person that I have become.

To Simon, thank you for being my biggest, loudest cheerleader, for taking care of me, for packing me lunches and cooking me dinner when I otherwise wouldn't have eaten, for the unwavering support and encouragement, for always adapting to my forever changing schedule, for going with the flow and being the easy going person who I can always rely on to lighten the mood and make me laugh. Thank you for distracting me from work, for cheering me up and for going on amazing adventures with me.

Last but not least, I would like to say a massive thank you to #teamPCOS; Alba, Luke, Meni and Nigel. You all have had such a large influence on me, and I am so proud to be part of this amazing team of people. I loved every minute of working with you all.

Details of publications included within this thesis

Title	Status	Details	Chapter No.
Exercise interventions in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta- analysis	Published	Patten, R., <i>et al.</i> Exercise interventions in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. <i>Front. Physiol.</i> , 11 (606). doi: 10.3389/fphys.2020.00606 (2020).	2
Effectiveness of exercise interventions on mental health and health-related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review	Under review	Patten, R. , Pascoe, M., Moreno-Asso, A., Boyle, R., Stepto, R., & Parker, A. Effectiveness of exercise interventions on mental health and health-related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review	3
The effectiveness of high intensity intermittent training on metabolic, reproductive and mental health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: study protocol for the iHIT- randomised controlled trial	Published	#Patten, R. , #Hiam, D., <i>et al.</i> The effectiveness of high intensity intermittent training on metabolic, reproductive and mental health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: study protocol for the iHIT- randomised controlled trial. <i>Trials</i> 20 (221). doi:10.1186/s13063-019-3313-8 (2019).	4
High-intensity compared to moderate-intensity training results in greater cardio-metabolic and reproductive outcomes in women with PCOS	In preparation	Patten, R., McIlvenna, L., Levinger, I., Garnham, A., McAinch, A., Rodgers, A., Shorakae, S., Parker, A., #Hiam, D., #Moreno-Asso, A., & #Stepto, N. High- intensity compared to moderate-intensity training results in greater cardio-metabolic and reproductive outcomes in women with PCOS	5 & 6
Efficacy of high-intensity interval training compared to moderate-intensity continuous training for improving mental health and health- related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome.	In preparation	Patten, R., Moreno-Asso, A., McIlvenna, L., Rosenbaum, S., Hiam, D., Stepto, N., & Parker A. Efficacy of high-intensity interval training compared to moderate- intensity continuous training for improving mental health and health- related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome.	7

Details of publications not included within this thesis

Title	Status	Details
Exercise Recommendations for Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome: Is the Evidence Enough?	Published	Stepto, N.K, Patten, R ., <i>et al.</i> Exercise Recommendations for Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome: Is the Evidence Enough? <i>Sports</i> <i>Med</i> , doi:10.1007/s40279-019-01133-6.
Exercise interventions for mental disorders in young people: A scoping review	Published	 Pascoe, M. C., Bailey, A. P., Craike, M., Carter, T., Patten, R., Stepto, N. K., & Parker, A. G. Exercise interventions for mental disorders in young people: A scoping review. <i>BMJ Open Sport</i> and Exercise Medicine, 6;e000678. doi: 10.1136/bmjsem-2019-000678 (2020).
Physical activity and exercise in youth mental health promotion: A scoping review	Published	Pascoe, M., Bailey, A. P., Craike, M., Carter, T., Patten, R. , Stepto, N., & Parker, A. Physical activity and exercise in youth mental health promotion: A scoping review. <i>BMJ Open Sport</i> <i>and Exercise Medicine</i> , 6;e000677. doi: 10.1136/bmjsem-2019-000677 (2020).
Poor reporting of physical activity and exercise interventions in youth mental health trials: a brief report. Early Interventions in Psychiatry	Published	Pascoe, M., Bailey, A. P., Craike, M., Carter, T., Patten, R. , Stepto, N., & Parker, A. Poor reporting of physical activity and exercise interventions in youth mental health trials: a brief report. Early Interventions in Psychiatry. doi:10.111/eip.13045 (2020).
Exercise interventions in women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome	Accepted but pending publication	Book chapter: Moreno-Asso, A., Patten, R. , & McIlvenna L. Exercise interventions in women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. Elsevier.
Transforming Growth Factor Beta 1 Alters Glucose Uptake but not Insulin Signalling in Human Primary Myotubes from Women with and without Polycystic Ovary Syndrome	Under review	McIlvenna, L., Patten, R. , McAinch, A., Rodgers, R., Stepto, K., & Moreno-Asso, A. Transforming Growth Factor Beta 1 Alters Glucose Uptake but not Insulin Signalling in Human Primary Myotubes from Women with and without Polycystic Ovary Syndrome.
Genes controlling mitochondrial function are dysregulated in skeletal muscle, but not in primary myotube cultures from women with PCOS	Under review	Moreno-Asso, A., Altıntaş, A., McIlvenna, L., Patten, R. , McAinch, A., Rodgers, R., Barrès. A., & Stepto, K. Genes controlling mitochondrial function are dysregulated in skeletal muscle, but not in primary myotube cultures from women with PCOS.
Single session and short term exercise for mental health concerns in tertiary students: A scoping review	Under review	Pascoe, M., Bailey, A. P., Craike, M., Carter, T., Patten, R. , Stepto, N., & Parker, A. Single session and short term exercise for mental health concerns in tertiary students: A scoping review.
The effect of interventions that target multiple modifiable health behaviours on anxiety and depression in young people: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials	Under review	Bourke, M., Patten, R. , <i>et al.</i> The effect of interventions that target multiple modifiable health behaviours on anxiety and depression in young people: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials.

A brief, daily, online mental health and wellbeing intervention for university staff during the COVID-19 pandemic: Program description and preliminary outcomes	Under review	Parker, A., Dash, S., Bourke, M., Patten. R ., <i>et al.</i> A brief, daily, online mental health and wellbeing intervention for university staff during the COVID-19 pandemic: Program description and preliminary outcomes.
The engagement of tertiary students with an online mental health intervention during the COVID-19 pandemic: A brief report	Under review	Pascoe, M., Dash, S., Klepac Pogrmilovic, B., Patten, R. , & Parker, A. The engagement of tertiary students with an online mental health intervention during the COVID-19 pandemic: A brief report.
Maternal prognostic metabolic factors and the association with gestational diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis	Under review	Habibi, N., Moussa, A., Chau, J., Bahri- Khomami, M., Patten. R ., <i>et al.</i> Maternal prognostic metabolic factors and the association with gestational diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis.

Awards and grants

- Sports Medicine Australia (SMA) Research Grant, 2021 \$2,000
- Nigel Stepto Travel Award, 2020 \$2,500
- Travel grant from NHMRC Centre for Research Excellence in Polycystic Ovary Syndrome, 2019 - \$2,000
- Project support grant from NHMRC Centre for Research Excellence in Polycystic Ovary Syndrome, 2018 \$13,700
- PhD Top-up scholarship from NHMRC Centre for Research Excellence in Polycystic Ovary Syndrome, 2017 \$6,000

Conference presentations

- 2021 Accepted oral presentation for Exercise and Sport Science Australia (May 7, 2021)
- 2021 ENDO, Endocrine Society, oral presentation
- 2018 Centre for Research Excellence in Polycystic Ovary Syndrome, poster presentation
- 2017 Higher degree by research conference, Institute for Health and Sport, Victoria University, poster presentation

Contents

Abstract	i
Student Declaration	iii
Acknowledgements	V
Details of publications included within this thesis	vii
Details of publications not included within this thesis	viii
Awards and grants	X
Conference presentations	X
List of tables	xiv
List of figures	XV
List of abbreviations	xvii
Chapter 1.0 Literature Review	1
1.1 What is Polycystic Ovary Syndrome?	1
1.2 Diagnostic criteria	1
1.3 Prevalence and burden of PCOS	3
1.4 Pathophysiology of PCOS	3
1.5 Reproductive features	4
1.6 Metabolic features	7
1.6.1 Insulin resistance	7
1.6.2 Obesity	8
1.6.3 Metabolic health consequences	8
1.7 Mental health and health-related quality of life	8
1.8 Exercise	10
1.8.1 Exercise intensity	10
1.8.2 High-intensity interval training	11
1.9 Exercise in PCOS	12
1.9.1 Exercise and metabolic health	13
1.9.2 Exercise and reproductive health	14
1.9.3 Exercise and mental health	15
1.9.4 Limitations with current exercise recommendations	15
1.10 Aims	17
Chapter 2.0 Exercise interventions in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and	meta-analysis 18
2.1 Abstract	
2.2 Introduction	19

2.3 Methods	19
2.4 Results	23
2.5 Discussion	34
2.6 Updated systematic literature search	
Chapter 3.0 Effectiveness of exercise interventions on mental health and health-related quality of women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review	life in 42
3.1 Abstract	
3.2 Background	43
3.3 Methods	
3.4 Results	46
3.5 Discussion	54
Chapter 4.0. The effectiveness of high-intensity interval training on metabolic, reproductive and r health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: study protocol for the iHIT- randomised clinic	mental al trial. 57
4.1 Abstract	58
4.2 Background	59
4.3 Methods	60
4.4 Discussion	66
Chapter 5.0 Efficacy of high-intensity interval training compared to moderate-intensity continuous for improving cardio-metabolic health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome	is training 67
5.1 Abstract	67
5.2 Introduction	68
5.3 Methods	69
5.4 Results	72
5.5 Discussion	76
Chapter 6.0 Efficacy of high-intensity interval training compared to moderate-intensity continuous for improving reproductive health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome.	ıs training 78
6.1 Abstract	78
6.2 Introduction	79
6.3 Methods	80
6.4 Results	81
6.5 Discussion	85
Chapter 7.0 Efficacy of high-intensity interval training compared to moderate-intensity continuous for improving mental health and health-related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syr	is training ndrome.88
7.1 Abstract	88
7.2 Introduction	89
7.3 Methods	90

7.4 Results	
7.5 Discussion	
Chapter 8.0 General discussion and conclusions	
8.1 Thesis aims	
8.2 Summary of key findings	
Chapter 2	
Chapter 3	
Chapters 5, 6 & 7	
8.3 General discussion	
8.3.1 Exercise and cardio-metabolic health	
8.3.2 Exercise and reproductive outcomes	
8.3.3 Exercise and mental health	
8.3.4 Resistance training	
8.3.5 Exercise adherence	
8.4 Limitations and considerations	
8.4.1 Limitations of the clinical trial	
8.5 Practical implications	
8.6 Suggestions for future directions	
8.7 Conclusion	
References	
Supplementary material	

List of tables

Table 1. Phenotypes of PCOS 2	,
Table 2. Eligibility criteria for study inclusion	
Table 3. Summary of studies identified for systematic review detailing participants, intervention characteristics and main outcomes measures 25	;
Table 4. Meta-analysed effects on peak oxygen uptake (VO2peak), body mass index (BMI) and waist circumference expressed as mean effects in control and exercise groups, and as modifying effects of exercise duration, baseline and dietary co-intervention)
Table 5. Meta-analysed effects on homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) and free androgen index (FAI) expressed as population mean effects in control and exercise groups, and as modifying effects of exercise duration, baseline and dietary co-intervention	
Table 6: Update of Table 3 with a summary of studies identified from May 2018 to January 2021 detailing participants, intervention characteristics and main outcomes	
Table 7. Eligibility criteria for study inclusion 45	,
Table 8. Summary of studies identified for systematic review detailing participant and intervention characteristics, measures used and psychological outcomes. 51	
Table 9. Details of the two treatment arms. 63	
Table 10. Cardiorespiratory fitness, body composition, insulin sensitivity, and lipid profiles at baseline and post-intervention	Ļ
Table 11. Breakdown of PCOS phenotypes	,
Table 12. Clinical outcomes, hormonal profiles and insulin sensitivity at baseline and post- intervention 82	
Table 13. Mental health and health-related quality of life outcomes at baseline and post-intervention.	5

List of figures

Figure 1. The aetiological and clinical features of PCOS4
Figure 2. Disruptions in neuroendocrine function and insulin action causing reproductive features of PCOS
Figure 3. Low-volume HIIT consisting of 10 x 1 min work bouts at maximal intensity (~100%HRmax) separated by 1 min of rest or low-intensity exercise (left) and high-volume HIIT consisting of 4 x 4 min work bouts reaching 90-95% HRmax, separated by 2 min of rest or low-intensity exercise (right).
Figure 4. Summary of the benefits of exercise on the clinical outcomes for women with PCOS 13
Figure 5. Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) study selection flow diagram
Figure 6. Predicted effects of exercise alone or exercise plus diet versus a control group on peak oxygen uptake (VO2peak) after 20 hours (A), 30 hours (B) and 50 hours (C) of moderate (Mod) or vigorous (Vig) intensity exercise in an individual study setting. Clear effects are shown with the probability of a true substantial change (*possibly, **likely, ***very likely, ***most likely). Magnitudes in bold are clear with 99% compatibility intervals
Figure 7. Predicted effects of exercise alone or exercise plus diet versus a control group on body mass index (BMI) and waist circumference (WC) after 20 hours (A), 30 hours (B) and 50 hours (C) of moderate (Mod) or vigorous (Vig) intensity exercise in an individual study setting. Clear effects are shown with the probability of a true substantial change (*possibly, **likely, ***very likely, ***most likely). Magnitudes in bold are clear with 99% compatibility intervals
Figure 8. Predicted effects of exercise alone or exercise plus diet versus a control group on free androgen index (FAI) and homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) after 20 hours (A & D), 30 hours (B & E) and 50 hours (C & F) of moderate (Mod), vigorous (Vig) intensity exercise or resistance training (RT) in an individual study setting. Clear effects are shown with the probability of either a true substantial change (*possibly, **likely) and/or a true trivial change (⁰ possibly, ⁰⁰ likely). Baseline HOMA-IR: Low, <2.1%; Moderate (Mod), 2.1-3.4%; High, >3.4%. Magnitudes in bold are clear with 99% compatibility intervals
Figure 9. Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) study selection flow diagram
Figure 10. SPIRIT flow diagram of randomised clinical trial61
Figure 11. PRISMA trial flow diagram
Figure 12. VO _{2peak} (left) and insulin sensitivity index (ISI; right) at baseline and post-intervention, stratified by group and using boxplots showing the median (central line) and 25th to 75th quartiles (box). #P <0.05 indicates significant within-group differences, *P <0.05 indicates a significant interaction between HIIT and MICT, adjusted for age and baseline values
Figure 13 C: Relationship between A VO2neak and A insulin sensitivity index as a result of exercise

Figure 13. C: Relationship between Δ VO2peak and Δ insulin sensitivity index as a result of exercise training (linear regression P = 0.003, adjusted R2 = 0.38 for all participants regardless of group).....76

Figure 15. Relationship between Δ insulin sensitivity index and Δ SHBG as a result of exercise training (linear regression; P = 0.009, adjusted R2 = 0.35) for all participants regardless of group	
allocation	4
Figure 16. Menstrual cyclicity at baseline (inner donut) and post-intervention (outer donut) in both	
HIIT (left) and MICT (right)	4
Figure 17. Baseline and post-intervention scores for depression, anxiety and stress, stratified by group)
and using boxplots showing the median (central line) and 25th to 75th quartiles (box). *P <0.05 and	
**P <0.01 indicate significant within-group differences, # P <0.05 indicates a significant between-	
group differences, adjusted for age and baseline values	4

List of abbreviations

AE-PCOS: androgen excess and polycystic ovary syndrome AMH: anti-müllerian hormone BMI: body mass index CVD: cardiovascular disease DASS-21: depression anxiety stress scales - 21-items DHT: dihydrotestosterone DXA: dual x-ray absorptiometry FAI: free androgen index FSH: follicle stimulating hormone GnHR: gonadotropin releasing hormone HIIT: high-intensity interval training HOMA-IR: homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance HR_{max}: maximal heart rate HR_{peak}: peak heart rate HRQoL: health-related quality of life IGT: impaired glucose tolerance IR: insulin resistance LH: luteinising hormone mFG: modified Ferriman-Gallwey MICT: moderate-intensity continuous training NIH: national institute of health OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test PCOM: polycystic ovarian morphology PCOS: polycystic ovary syndrome PCOSQ: polycystic ovary syndrome questionnaire RCT: randomised controlled trial SF-36: 36-item short-form survey SHBG: sex hormone binding globulin T2DM: type 2 diabetes mellitus VO_{2peak}: peak oxygen uptake WC: waist circumference

Chapter 1.0 Literature Review

1.1 What is Polycystic Ovary Syndrome?

Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is the most common endocrine condition in women of reproductiveaged¹. In PCOS, there is an underlying hormonal imbalance between androgens and insulin which leads to reproductive (hyperandrogenism, menstrual irregularities and sub-fertility)², metabolic (insulin resistance [IR], obesity and increased risk of developing type 2 diabetes mellitus [T2DM] and cardiovascular disease [CVD])^{3,4} and psychological (increased symptoms of depression and anxiety, and decreased health-related quality of life [HRQoL]) impacts^{5,6}. Women with PCOS also have a propensity to gain weight which worsens the clinical features of the condition⁷. Despite the adverse health implications and the high prevalence, the aetiology and optimal treatment of PCOS remain unclear and it is under-recognised by health professionals⁸.

1.2 Diagnostic criteria

PCOS was first described by Stein and Leventhal in medical literature in 1935 where it was recognised as a reproductive disorder with symptoms including polycystic ovaries and amenorrhoea⁹. More recently, hyperandrogenism has been acknowledged as part of the condition which has subsequently become known as PCOS¹⁰. The PCOS diagnostic criteria is continuously evolving, with ongoing controversy surrounding the optimal diagnostic criteria. The three most recognised diagnostic criteria include the National Institute of Health (NIH) criteria¹¹, Androgen Excess and PCOS (AE-PCOS) critera¹² and the Rotterdam criteria¹³ (Table 1). Currently, the Rotterdam criteria is the most internationally recognised and accepted criteria for the diagnosis of PCOS and includes any two of the following:

- Oligo- or anovulation/irregular cycles (<21 days or >35 days or less than 8 cycles per year)
- Clinical or biochemical hyperandrogenism
- Polycystic ovarian morphology (PCOM) on ultrasound

Related disorders causing hyperandrogenism (e.g. hyperprolactinaemia, hyperthyroidism and nonclassic congenital adrenal hyperplasia) must be excluded¹³.

Table 1. Phenotypes of PCOS

	Phenotype				
Clinical Features	A	В	с	D	
Hyperandrogenism	+	+	+		
Oligo- or anovulation	+	+		+	
Polycystic ovarian morphology	+		+	+	
Diagnostic criteria	5			ф. 9.	
NIH	~	~			
AE-PCOS	~	~	1		
Rotterdam	~	~	1	~	

NIH, National Institute of Health; AE-PCOS, Androgen Excess and Polycystic Ovary Syndrome.

The NIH criteria was the first described diagnostic criteria, developed in 1990¹¹. According to this criteria, the diagnosis of PCOS required the presence of oligo- or anovulation and hyperandrogenism, regardless of the presence of polycystic ovaries, and is considered to diagnose the most severe phenotypes of PCOS (A and B; Table 1)¹¹. The newer Rotterdam criteria, created in 2003, was expanded to include two additional phenotypes (C & D; Table 1). The various phenotypes of PCOS are based on the presence of the above criteria with the most severe phenotypes considered to include both hyperandrogenism and ovulatory dysfunction¹⁴, with women meeting this criteria being at greater risk for obesity, insulin resistance, and risk factors associated with T2DM and CVD¹⁵.

Due to the evolving criteria and the heterogeneous nature of the condition, diagnosis is difficult and this means that PCOS can often go undiagnosed¹⁶. The clinical heterogeneity of PCOS, the ongoing development of diagnostic protocol and advancements in testing equipment lead to inconsistency in regards to the diagnosis of PCOS in clinical practice. This often results in a delayed diagnosis and unmet need for information, causing women to be dissatisfied with care^{17,18}. A poor or delayed diagnosis experience may limit crucial screening for metabolic complications or lead to disengagement with health professionals resulting in a lack of information, affecting their ability to improve their lifestyle¹⁹. While PCOS is diagnosed based on the presence of reproductive features, it is well known that PCOS has additional features including insulin resistance, obesity and mental health issues that should be

considered^{20,21}. If these go unmonitored and undiagnosed, it can lead to an increased risk of developing co-morbidities and a worsening of health-related quality of life.

1.3 Prevalence and burden of PCOS

PCOS is the most common endocrine disorder in reproductive-age women. It affects 8-13% of women worldwide depending on the diagnostic criteria used and populations studied^{1,21}. In Australia, the prevalence estimates are slightly higher, with 12-21% of Australian women of reproductive-age being affected, and is more common in overweight women and those of Indigenous background^{8,22}. An Australian study examining the prevalence of PCOS reported that 72% of women with PCOS had phenotype A or B, while 13% of women had phenotype C and 15% had phenotype D. Of these women, 68% did not have a pre-existing diagnosis⁸. The various phenotypes of PCOS appear to demonstrate varying degrees of metabolic disturbances, with phenotypes A and B reported to have a higher prevalence of metabolic syndrome of 29.6% and 34.5% of women, respectively, in comparison to phenotype C and D with 10% and 8.3%, respectively²³.

PCOS is a complex and chronic condition with manifestations across the lifespan, presenting a significant health and economic burden²⁰. PCOS places women on track for a plethora of diverse, often chronic conditions ranging from T2DM, CVD, infertility and mental health issues^{3,20,24}. The costs associated with PCOS and its co-morbidities that occur in women of reproductive-age have been estimated to exceed \$4 billion in the United States of America²⁵. In Australia, PCOS and the associated co-morbidities is estimated to cost the Australian health care system over \$400 million each year². These estimates are said to be conservative and would be significantly higher if the care of co-morbidities was extended to include women of post-reproductive age²⁵. Approximately 40% of the economic burden is due to the increased risk and prevalence of T2DM in these women²⁵. Only 2-3% of the cost is associated with diagnostic evaluations²⁵.

1.4 Pathophysiology of PCOS

Despite decades of research, the aetiology of PCOS remains largely unclear due to the highly complex and multifactorial nature of the syndrome²⁰. The complex relationship between multiple biological systems may partially explain the limited understanding of the aetiology. PCOS is caused by a combination of genetic and lifestyle factors that lead to an underlying hormonal imbalance of androgens and insulin, and is further exacerbated by obesity (Figure 1)^{2,20}. Hyperandrogenism is well established contributor to the aetiology and is detected in the vast majority of women with PCOS²⁶⁻²⁹, whilst IR is present in 50-95% of women with PCOS, and is highly prevalent in both overweight and lean women^{20,27,30}. PCOS is a heterogeneous condition, not only in terms of its pathophysiology but also in regards to the severity of health consequences³¹. Combined, these health consequences lead to psychological concerns including an increased prevalence of symptoms of anxiety and depression, decreased HRQoL, poor body image and low self-esteem². The diagnostic features and their health implications will be discussed in more detail throughout this literature review.



Figure 1. The aetiological and clinical features of PCOS. Reproduced with permission from the author².

1.5 Reproductive features

1.5.1 Hyperandrogenism

Hyperandrogenism is a well-established contributor to the aetiology of PCOS and is considered the main clinical hallmark¹⁰ occurring in approximately 75-85% of women with PCOS^{26,29}. Hyperandrogenism can be determined by either clinical or biochemical androgen excess. Biochemical hyperandrogenism is determined by elevated serum levels of androgens including; total testosterone, free testosterone or calculated free testosterone or by the FAI³². FAI is calculated as the ratio of total testosterone to SHBG levels (total testosterone/SHBG) x 100³³. Total testosterone refers to the sum of the circulating concentrations of both protein-bound and unbound testosterone³⁴. Free testosterone is considered the circulating testosterone that is unbound to any plasma protein, predominantly to SHBG or albumin³⁴. Free testosterone can be measured directly or calculated from total testosterone, SHBG and albumin concentrations³⁵. SHBG is secreted by the liver and is the main transport protein for testosterone³⁶. Measurements of hyperandrogenism are limited by poor accuracy, sensitivity and specificity, largely due to low levels of circulating concentrations of androgens in women^{32,37}.

The mechanisms behind androgen excess are relatively unclear with multiple mechanisms involved. Androgen excess is suggested to result from the disruption of normal ovarian or adrenal function, resulting in excessive production of androgens. It has also been suggested to be in part caused by neuroendocrine abnormalities. In a normal menstrual cycle, the gonadotrophin-releasing hormone (GnRH) is secreted in a pulsatile manner by the hypothalamus that stimulates the release of gonadotrophins such as luteinising hormone (LH) and follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) from the pituitary gland^{38,39} (Figure 2). Women with PCOS have persistently rapid GnRH pulse frequency, favouring the secretion of LH over FSH, resulting in an elevated LH:FSH ratio³⁹. The elevated LH promotes the theca cells to synthesise androgens, and the deficiency of FSH contributes to the failure of the follicles to mature, resulting in PCOM³⁸.

IR and compensatory hyperinsulinaemia have also been considered to contribute to hyperandrogenism (Figure 1). Hyperinsulinemia is thought to enhance the GnRH pulsatile release from the hypothalamus, increasing LH pulsatility⁴⁰ (Figure 2). Insulin acts synergistically with LH to stimulate ovarian androgen production and suppress hepatic production of SHBG⁴¹. Low levels of SHBG contribute to high levels of free testosterone by reducing testosterone binding⁴². Insulin has also been found to bind to the insulin receptor in ovarian theca cells and granulosa cells, activating the release of LH and stimulating excessive androgen production^{40,43} (Figure 2). Obesity, particularly abdominal obesity, is also known to increase circulating androgen and insulin levels, and reduce SHBG, increasing hyperandrogenism, hirsutism, sub fertility²⁰ and ovarian dysfunction^{24,44,45}. Obesity also affects androgens not bound to SHBG, affecting production rates and metabolic clearance of dehydroepiandrosterone and androstenedione, and is significantly impacted by body fat distribution⁴⁵.



Figure 2. Disruptions in neuroendocrine function and insulin action causing reproductive features of PCOS. GnRH – gonadotropin releasing hormone, LH – luteinising hormone, FSH – follicle stimulating hormone. Created with BioRender.com

Clinically, hyperandrogenism can manifest as hirsutism, acne and androgenic alopecia³¹, however, there is large variance depending on ethnicity, age and body mass index^{21,31}. Hirsutism is defined as the

development of male pattern terminal hair growth in women⁴⁶ and is considered to be the most reliable clinical marker of androgen excess and is quantified according to the modified Ferriman-Gallwey (mFG) score^{31,46}. This tool is used to evaluate hair growth of nine areas of the body, each scored from 0 to 4, where 0 indicates no terminal hair growth and 4 indicating full male pattern terminal hair growth⁴⁶. In most populations, an mFG score of ≥ 8 is indicative of hirsutism⁴⁷. In populations of Asian women, the overall density of facial and body hair growth is lower and therefore hirsutism is confirmed when the score is $\geq 3^{47}$.

1.5.2 Ovulatory dysfunction

Ovarian dysfunction usually manifests as oligomenorrhoea or amenorrhoea resulting from chronic oligo-ovulation or anovulation⁴⁸ and is very common amongst women with PCOS²⁰. Oligomenorrhoea is defined as less than eight cycles per year, or cycles that are less than 21 days or greater than 35 days in length. Amenorrhoea is the absence of menstruation lasting for more than three months without pregnancy⁴⁹. However, regular cycles do not exclude ovulatory dysfunction as it does not denote whether ovulation occurred. Progesterone concentrations during the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle is required to determine ovulatory dysfunction⁴⁹. PCOS is the most common cause of anovulatory dysfunction, accounting for 90-95% of women attending infertility clinics with anovulation²⁰. Obesity independently exacerbates infertility and induces a greater risk of miscarriage⁴⁸. A cross-sectional study of Australian women reported that, independent of BMI, infertility was 15-fold higher in women with PCOS compared to women without, with infertility reported in 72% of women with PCOS and only 16% of women without PCOS⁵⁰.

Ovulatory dysfunction in PCOS can be attributed to the impaired follicular development due to the decreased levels of FSH⁵¹. There is also a growing body of literature to suggest that Anti-Müllerian hormone (AMH) may be elevated in women with PCOS⁵²⁻⁵⁵. AMH is produced predominantly in the ovarian granulosa cells of pre-antral and antral follicles and has been proposed as a marker of ovarian dysfunction by diminishing follicular sensitivity to FSH and inhibiting follicle recruitment and growth⁵⁶. AMH has also been proposed as a potential alternative diagnostic marker of polycystic ovaries⁵⁵, however, the recent international evidence-based guidelines state that AMH levels should not yet be used as an alternative for the detection of polycystic ovaries³².

1.5.3 Polycystic ovary morphology

The definition for PCOM has been controversial due to the advancements in technology, including highfrequency and image enhancing software which have significantly enhanced the measurement capabilities. Currently, the international evidence-based guidelines for the assessment and management of PCOS have stated that, using an endovaginal transducer with a frequency bandwidth of 8MHz, the threshold for PCOM on either ovary, a follicle number per ovary of \geq 20 and/or an ovarian volume of \geq 10 mL³². This number is increased from the initial Rotterdam criteria which requires \geq 12 follicles per ovary¹³ due to advancements in technology. They also state that ultrasounds should not be used in individuals who are <8 years post menarche due to the high incidence of multi-follicular ovaries at that stage of life. As stated earlier, there is emerging evidence that AMH may be used to detect PCOM, however, at this stage AMH levels are not considered and should not be used due to lack of reliable assays and lack of standardisation of cut-off levels³².

1.6 Metabolic features

1.6.1 Insulin resistance

IR is typically defined as a decreased sensitivity or responsiveness to metabolic actions of insulin, such as insulin-mediated glucose disposal and inhibition of hepatic glucose production⁵⁷. IR, as with many other features of the condition, can manifest differently amongst women with PCOS⁵⁸. Despite the heterogeneity, the majority of women with PCOS have been reported to be IR⁵⁹. IR and compensatory hyperinsulinemia are present in a large proportion of both overweight and lean women with PCOS and is now considered to have a central aetiological role⁶⁰, contributing to both the metabolic and reproductive features of the condition. Hyperinsulinemia acts on ovarian tissue, disturbing ovarian hormone regulation and menstrual cycles, resulting in fertility issues^{61,62} and contribute directly to hyperandrogenism through augmenting androgen production and increasing free androgens by reducing SHBG^{59,63-66}. Interestingly, it is postulated that women with PCOS have an intrinsic IR which is mechanistically distinct from obesity-associated IR⁶⁰. Obesity-related or extrinsic IR further exacerbates the underlying intrinsic IR and thereby increases the risk of metabolic disorders^{3,67}.

Insulin sensitivity can be assessed using a range of methods, however, the gold standard is the euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp. This method directly measures whole body glucose disposal at a given level of insulinaemia under steady-state conditions⁵⁷. However, this method is not typically used in clinical practice as it is time and labour intensive and more expensive than methods such as the oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) and other methods that are based on fasting insulin and glucose levels such as homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR). These methods however are imprecise and unable to accurately classify all cases of insulin resistance⁴. A retrospective analysis from 375 women with PCOS found that when using the M-clamp value derived from the euglycaemichyperinsulinaemic clamp method, insulin resistance was detected in 74.9% of women⁴. The M-clamp value is calculated as the glucose infusion rate (mg/min) expressed per body surface area, per body mass or per fat-free mass. Due to muscle being responsible for most insulin-induced glucose metabolism, glucose infusion rate is most commonly expressed per fat-free mass (mg/FFMkg/min)⁶⁸. They also highlighted the imprecision of surrogate indices when used to classify women with PCOS as insulin resistant. When using HOMA-IR, which is perhaps the most commonly used index in PCOS research, insulin resistance was only detected in 41.1% of women in comparison to the M-clamp⁴. A much higher prevalence of IR has also been reported in overweight and obese women, with IR being detected in 59.3% of normal-weight women, 77.5% in overweight women and 93.9% in obese women⁴.

1.6.2 Obesity

Obesity is closely linked to the development of PCOS and its clinical features^{65,69,70}. Excess body weight worsens the underlying hormonal disturbances, increasing insulin and androgen levels and worsening the clinical features of PCOS⁶⁴. Women with PCOS have an increased prevalence of obesity with the majority of literature reporting estimates of between 40-60% of women with PCOS being overweight or obese depending on the population group studied⁷¹⁻⁷³. Obesity is associated with an increased likelihood of metabolic dysfunctions with the effect of obesity having an independent yet additive effect on the symptoms of PCOS⁷⁴, substantially worsening IR and increasing the risk of developing impaired glucose tolerance (IGT), T2DM and cardiovascular risk factors^{75,76}. Furthermore, PCOS often manifests following weight gain, suggesting that the current obesity epidemic may cause an increased prevalence of PCOS in the future^{73,77}. Additionally, as obesity exacerbates PCOS, the condition is becoming more prevalent and severe as the population gains weight⁷⁸.

1.6.3 Metabolic health consequences

PCOS carries a major health burden with substantial metabolic health consequences. Reflecting their high metabolic risk, women with PCOS have higher rates of IGT, metabolic syndrome and T2DM^{75,76,79}, and a more rapid progression from normal glucose function to IGT and T2DM compared with age- and weight-matched women without PCOS^{80,81}. PCOS has been identified as a significant non-modifiable risk factor associated with T2DM by the International Diabetes Federation⁸². A meta-analysis of 13 studies, reported that women with PCOS are four times more likely to develop T2DM than women without PCOS³. A large, prospective cross-sectional analysis of reproductive-aged Australian women reported prevalence rates of T2DM of 7.5% among women with PCOS compared to only 1.5% in age- and weight-matched women without PCOS⁸³. This is an 8.8-fold increased risk of T2DM among Australian women. In addition, they reported the prevalence of gestational diabetes to be 11.2% in women with PCOS versus 3.8% in women without PCOS; a ~3-fold increased risk of gestational diabetes in women with PCOS⁸³.

1.7 Mental health and health-related quality of life

Depression and anxiety are the second leading causes of global disease burden⁸⁴, with women being almost twice as likely as men to meet the criteria for major depressive disorder⁸⁵. The increased prevalence of depression correlates with hormonal changes in women, including during puberty, prior to menstruation, after child birth and at perimenopause, suggesting that hormonal fluctuations may be a trigger for depression⁸⁶. However, the underlying mechanisms remain unclear, limiting the ability to make treatment specific to women. Adding to this, women with PCOS have an additional increased prevalence of both anxiety and depression, with the effects observed across the lifespan⁸⁷⁻⁸⁹.

Many chronic illnesses are associated with a reduced quality of life and mental health impacts⁸⁹. In women with PCOS, fears regarding infertility, poor body image, low self-esteem and coping with the

condition may all contribute to poorer mental health and a decreased health-related quality of life^{89,90}. Compared to matched control women, and those with other chronic conditions, women with PCOS report increased symptoms of depression and anxiety^{20,87,89-91}. The International evidence-based guidelines for the assessment and management of PCOS recommend that all women with PCOS are routinely screened for depression and anxiety and other aspects of emotional wellbeing by a suitably qualified health professional³². The prevalence of depression rates among women with PCOS vary widely according to the population group studied and also vary according to mild, moderate and severe forms of depression^{5,92}.

A comprehensive meta-analysis on mental health outcomes in women with PCOS, reported that women with PCOS are four times more likely to suffer from moderate to severe symptoms of depression and reported a median pooled prevalence of depression from 18 studies to be 36.6% in women with PCOS and 14.2% in the control group⁵. The same meta-analysis also reported symptoms of anxiety, finding that women with PCOS are six times more likely to suffer from severe symptoms of anxiety compared to women without PCOS and reported a median pooled prevalence of 41.9% in women with PCOS compared to 8.5% in the control group⁵. A large population-based retrospective study of the Australian women reported that women with PCOS had more hospitalisations for issues relating to mental health than women without PCOS⁹³. They reported 14% of women with PCOS were hospitalised for anxiety in comparison to 5.9% for control women. In regards to depression, 9.8% of women with PCOS were hospitalised compared to 4.3% of control women⁹³. In the general population, particularly in women, obesity has been associated with an increased risk of depression^{94,95}. A meta-analysis exploring the effects of BMI on anxiety and depression among women with PCOS reported that BMI had only a small effect, suggesting that there may be some impact of weight on these symptoms, although it is more likely to be due to PCOS status⁹⁶.

An individual's physical, psychological, and social wellbeing is amalgamated into the concept of HRQoL, and is influenced by an individuals' perception of their health^{97,98}. HRQoL is measured by both generic questionnaires (e.g. SF-36) and measures that are specific to certain medical conditions. In 1998, the first PCOS specific HRQoL questionnaire was developed⁹⁹. This tool was developed to assess the impact of PCOS on emotional and physical health and included five domains; emotions, body hair, weight, infertility and menstrual problems. Measuring health-related quality of life can have an important role in chronic disease¹⁰⁰, evaluating health care or interventions from a patient's perspective¹⁰¹. This is particularly important in clinical trials where health status tools can assist in clinical decision making regarding treatment choice¹⁰².

Previous research has suggested that PCOS and its associated symptoms vastly contribute to an overall diminished HRQoL¹⁰². A study utilising results from the Oxford Health and Lifestyle Survey reported that PCOS had a greater impact on psychological wellbeing compared to other chronic conditions

including asthma, epilepsy, diabetes, back pain, arthritis and coronary heart disease¹⁰³. In regards to physical health, the impact of PCOS was similar or milder than these conditions. This is not surprising as the symptoms of PCOS are often related to a deterioration in self-esteem and self-image, resulting in a diminished psychological wellbeing^{24,104}. In comparison to women without PCOS, women with PCOS consistently report poorer HRQoL^{102,103,105}. Despite the evidence for an increased prevalence of poorer mental health and wellbeing in women with PCOS, the reason for this association is unclear, and information regarding prevention and treatment strategies, and the success of such interventions, are limited.

1.8 Exercise

Considering the known health consequences of PCOS, it is important to consider the factors that may aid in preventing or managing the symptoms. Lifestyle interventions which include exercise are considered the first-line therapy for treatment of symptoms and for reducing the risk of developing co-morbidities³². Exercise is defined as planned, structured and repetitive physical activity with the aim to maintain or improve components of physical fitness (e.g. being active with a purposeful intention including going to the gym/for a run and playing a sport)¹⁰⁶. This differs from physical activity which is defined as any bodily movement produced by skeletal muscles that requires energy expenditure and includes informal, unstructured activities such as walking to the train, going shopping, walking a dog, and climbing stairs, as well as planned exercise¹⁰⁶. This thesis will focus on the specific effects of prescribed exercise interventions, however, it is important to note that both physical activity and exercise provide substantial health benefits, with physical inactivity having significant implications for poor physical and mental health. The World Health Organization reports that physical inactivity is the fourth leading global risk for mortality in the world and increases the risk of developing cancer, T2DM and cardiovascular diseases¹⁰⁷. Being physically active and engaging in regular exercise is a potent tool to reduce the risks for developing metabolic and cardiovascular diseases¹⁰⁸.

In addition to the benefits of exercise and physical activity from a public health perspective, exercise is also used as an effective treatment strategy for a wide range of medical conditions. Diverse evidence from all areas of health affirm the concept of regular exercise as medicine¹⁰⁹. Exercise is well-established as a therapy for preventing and managing risk factors associated with chronic disease^{109,110}. Among other established benefits, exercise enhances cardiorespiratory fitness: a well-established marker of all-cause mortality^{111,112}. Both men and woman who report meeting the physical activity guidelines, have large reductions in relative risk of death (approximately 20-35%)¹¹³. Therefore, increasing participation in regular exercise and physical activity is vital from a public health perspective.

1.8.1 Exercise intensity

Exercise interventions and prescription are commonly varied in regards to the dose, type and intensity. In this thesis, we focus on aerobic exercise and will therefore be the type of exercise discussed throughout. The two most common types of aerobic interventions utilised are traditional moderateintensity training and HIIT. Moderate-intensity exercise is typically undertaken at a 55-70% of maximum heart rate (HR_{max}) or 40-60% of VO_{2max} and performed continuously for 30-60 minutes¹¹⁴. HIIT is broadly referred to as repeated, short bouts of vigorous exercise interspersed with periods of rest or low-intensity exercise as active recovery¹¹⁵. In order to be classified as high-intensity exercise, an intensity of \geq 90% HR_{max} or \geq VO_{2max} needs to be reached during the exercise bout¹¹⁴. The target heart rate for HIIT is dependant in the duration of the interval prescribed. Two commonly used HIIT protocols are 4 minute intervals and 1 minute intervals (Figure 3). The longer 4 minute protocol typically has a target heart rate of 90-95% of HR_{max} and consists of longer rest or active recovery periods, usually 2 minutes¹¹⁵. The shorter 1 minute intervals usually have a target heart rate of ~100%HR_{max} and are interspersed with 1 minute of rest or active recovery. When designing or using HIIT protocols, it is important to consider the fidelity of interventions in order to determine the validity of such protocols. Evaluations of fidelity in exercise interventions should address both session attendance and compliance as these factors combine equal the dose of the intervention and impact the response to exercise¹¹⁶.



Figure 3. Low-volume HIIT consisting of 10×1 min work bouts at maximal intensity (~100%HRmax) separated by 1 min of rest or low-intensity exercise (left) and high-volume HIIT consisting of 4×4 min work bouts reaching 90-95% HRmax, separated by 2 min of rest or low-intensity exercise (right).

1.8.2 High-intensity interval training

Recently, the recognition that exercise intensity is important for rapid health benefits has emerged¹¹⁷⁻¹²³, offering exciting potential to optimise treatment for and prevention of a range of health concerns. HIIT it is a popular, enjoyable, and time-efficient approach to fitness^{117-121,123-126} and has been proven safe and feasible amongst clinical populations including PCOS^{118,121,124,126,127}. Superior reductions in IR, cardiovascular risk factors and all-cause mortality have been observed with increasing exercise intensity in populations with lifestyle induced chronic diseases¹²⁸⁻¹³⁰. These improvements are particularly important given that poor cardiorespiratory fitness is associated with all-cause mortality¹¹¹ and an increased risk of developing metabolic syndrome and T2DM¹³¹.

HIIT has been found to confer greater health benefits compared to MICT in both healthy^{118,132} and clinical populations, such as improved cardiorespiratory fitness and insulin sensitivity^{118,119,121,133,134}. This is important given that time limitation is often the most cited barrier to exercise participation¹³⁵⁻¹³⁷. Utilising HIIT may be an effective strategy to reduce the time required while simultaneously gaining greater health benefits. In addition to the time limitation barrier, lack of enjoyment is also listed as a common barrier to exercise and is often cited as a reason to cease exercise participation¹³⁵. Despite greater exertion, HIIT has been found to be equally or more enjoyable and may be relevant for improving adherence to exercise in healthy populations^{138,139} and among other chronic conditions^{134,140}. Despite the many benefits of HIIT, it is unknown whether exercise interventions of various intensities result in greater health benefits in women with PCOS with current research limited to low quality, under powered studies. Due to the limited research exploring the effects of HIIT in women with PCOS, it is unclear whether standard moderate intensity continuous exercise or vigorous- to high-intensity exercise training is more beneficial for improving the clinical features of PCOS. Furthermore, there have been no studies that have assessed the impact of HIIT on mental health and HRQoL.

1.9 Exercise in PCOS

These benefits of exercise also exist for women PCOS, with the beneficial effects being noted in a number of reviews¹⁴¹⁻¹⁴³. In 2011, the first international evidence-based guidelines for the assessment and management of PCOS was published². These guidelines acknowledge exercise as a first-line therapy, recommending 150 min/week of moderate intensity exercise or 75 minutes of vigorous intensity exercise to improve clinical outcomes. These exercise guidelines are generic, and identical to the guidelines for the general population, rather than being specific for women with PCOS¹⁴⁴. Furthermore, the guidelines provided are based on one high quality systematic review which appraised 6 randomised controlled trials that primarily investigated the effectiveness of walking or cycling prescribed 3-5 times per week for 12-24 weeks^{2,145}. It has been acknowledged that this evidence base is largely preliminary and that more high-quality research is needed. Despite the limitations, the interventions have elicited a number of clinically relevant adaptations, including increased insulin sensitivity, cardiorespiratory fitness, menstrual cyclicity and ovulation, body composition, hormonal profiles and improved mental health^{77,145-147} (Figure 4). According to these guidelines, vigorous and moderate exercise are treated as interchangeable options, however, data supporting the equivalence of these options for promoting health benefits are lacking¹¹⁷. These guidelines were updated in 2018, however, the exercise recommendations remain the same, the limitations still exist, and the importance of exercise intensity is yet be addressed³².



Figure 4. Summary of the benefits of exercise on the clinical outcomes for women with PCOS.

 VO_{2peak} – peak oxygen consumption, T2DM – type 2 diabetes mellitus, CVD – cardiovascular disease. Created with BioRender.com.

1.9.1 Exercise and metabolic health

Considering the beneficial effects of exercise on other insulin resistant populations¹⁴⁸, it is not surprising that incorporating exercise as a treatment for the metabolic manifestations of PCOS is effective¹⁴⁹. Previous non-PCOS studies in obesity and T2DM have demonstrated improved IR with greater insulin stimulated glucose uptake and reduced insulin secretion after aerobic exercise¹⁵⁰. Moderate physical activity, at least three to five times per week, has consistently been shown to reduce the development of T2DM in high-risk groups¹⁵¹. In line with this, significant improvements in insulin sensitivity are commonly observed as a result of exercise interventions in women with PCOS^{149,152}. A previous systematic review exploring the effect of exercise in women with PCOS reported a significant improvement in insulin sensitivity in 5 out of the 8 included studies with improvements ranging from 9-30%¹⁴⁹. The large variation in the observed improvements is likely due to the use of surrogate indices to measure insulin sensitivity (e.g. HOMA-IR, fasting glucose, fasting insulin). Studies that have utilised the gold standard euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp often report larger increases in insulin sensitivity^{79,153,154}, however, this method is costly and difficult to undertake in a clinical setting. Studies using alternative methods (e.g. HOMA-IR) have also found significant improvements in insulin sensitivity following an exercise intervention¹⁵⁵⁻¹⁵⁸.

Current reviews and meta-analyses have also been unable to analyse the specific effects of exercise characteristics (intensity, dose, type) on insulin sensitivity due to the large variety and poor reporting of the exercise interventions used^{142,143}. We address these issues in a meta-analysis conducted by our group (Chapter 2). For a summary of all relevant exercise interventions that explore the effects on cardio-metabolic health, cardiorespiratory fitness and body composition see Table 3 in Chapter 2.

1.9.2 Exercise and reproductive health

Surprisingly, given the vast amount of research exploring the effects of exercise on metabolic health in women with PCOS, there are limited studies investigating the effects of exercise on reproductive outcomes. Improvements in hormonal profiles and insulin sensitivity play important roles for improved reproduction function¹⁴⁹. Regular, moderate intensity aerobic exercise has been found to improve reproductive outcomes including menstrual cycle regulation and ovulation in young, overweight women with PCOS¹⁴⁹. Overall, exercise studies have shown improvements in menstrual cyclicity and/or ovulation rates in ~50% of women with PCOS¹⁴⁹. In some studies, exercise has been found to improve FAI, total and free testosterone, and/or SHBG^{155,159,160}, however, no changes have been reported in other studies^{156,161,162}. Measures such as testosterone, FSH and LH vary with the stage of the menstrual cycle, therefore requiring caution when interpreting results¹⁶³. A previous systematic review and meta-analysis found that lifestyle (diet and exercise) intervention and exercise-alone improved hormonal outcomes in women with PCOS with limited additional benefit from diet¹⁶³. Their analysis suggested that lifestyle intervention improves the levels of FSH, SHBG, total testosterone, androstenedione and FAI, and mFG score in women with PCOS, while exercise alone improved all of the outcomes other than LH and FAI.

Menstrual cyclicity has also been reported as a result of aerobic exercise interventions¹⁵⁵, even without changes in hormonal parameters^{164,165}. Recent reviews exploring the effect of exercise on ovulation, menstrual cyclicity and pregnancy outcomes in women with PCOS, have been unable to meta-analyse the effects due to limited and poor quality data. A recent semi-quantitative analysis that included dietary and exercise intervention studies, reported that exercise is likely to result in improved menstrual regulation, ovulation rates and pregnancy rates in women with PCOS¹⁴². Several studies included in this review included a dietary intervention. Additionally, heterogeneous results have been reported for the effect of weight loss on reproductive function despite similar decreases in weight¹⁶⁶. Excess body mass has been found to correlate with an increased rate of cycle disturbances^{167,168}, delayed time to conception and adversely affects the response to fertility treatments^{169,170}. Studies have shown that a weight loss of as little as 5% is associated with improved spontaneous ovulation rates in overweight, infertile women¹⁷¹⁻¹⁷³. Lifestyle modifications including caloric restriction and regular exercise is currently considered as the first-line treatment for overweight women with PCOS who are looking to conceive¹⁷⁴.

Although within the existing research, there is a wide array of improvements, there are no consistent findings, making it difficult to conclusively determine the effectiveness of exercise and exercise

characteristics that aid in promoting benefits in reproductive health. Evaluation of exercise interventions is even more challenging due to the use of different diagnostic criteria (and phenotypes) included within research, but also due to the poor reporting of the characteristics of exercise interventions (e.g. intensity and dose). Furthermore, at this stage it is unknown whether a particular type or intensity of exercise is more effective for inducing improvements in hyperandrogenism and reproductive function. Future high-quality research is required to tease out the effects of exercise, and to determine the optimal exercise characteristics in order to promote improvements in reproductive health. For a summary of all relevant exercise interventions that explore the effects of exercise on reproductive outcomes see Table 3 in Chapter 2.

1.9.3 Exercise and mental health

In a healthy population, physical activity is an effective means of managing and improving mental health¹⁷⁵. This is also the case for populations with chronic conditions¹⁷⁶ and in overweight women¹⁷⁷. It is therefore reasonable to hypothesise that physical activity is an effective method of improving the mental health of women with PCOS. It has been shown that women with PCOS that are more physically active report fewer symptoms of depression than inactive women with PCOS¹⁷⁸, although active women with PCOS still report higher scores on depression scales than active women without PCOS⁸⁹. There is preliminary evidence to suggest that exercise results in positive mental health outcomes in women with PCOS¹⁴⁷. However, there is little evidence available to demonstrate the effect of exercise alone on the mental health and psychological wellbeing of women with PCOS⁷⁷. Additionally, despite the rationale for exercise improving mental health in PCOS, there is limited evidence documenting the specific effects on mental health and health-related quality of life¹⁴⁷.

The specific interaction between physical activity and mental health has not been explored in depth in PCOS but existing research clearly indicates that women with PCOS report higher levels of depression and anxiety and lower levels of HRQoL¹⁴⁷. The optimisation of physical activity is especially relevant in the treatment of PCOS as it is vital to enhancing wellbeing and promote engagement and long-term adherence⁸⁹. In a systematic review, we summarise the current literature, providing some support of the benefits of exercise and ultimate state that future high-quality trials with well-reported interventions and outcomes are required to adequately assess the impact of exercise on mental health and wellbeing (Chapter 3).

1.9.4 Limitations with current exercise recommendations

Although there is evidence in support of the benefits of exercise for improving a wide range of health concerns among women with PCOS, the current lifestyle strategies tend to fall short. They have high attrition rates due to general (time limitations, low enjoyment) and PCOS-specific barriers (low confidence, physical limitations), and fail to normalise IR and hyperandrogenism^{89,147}. Existing research states the need for better designed studies, to compare different intensities and other exercise

characteristics in women with PCOS in order to improve mental and physical health and to ultimately inform clinical recommendations regarding exercise prescription for women with PCOS¹⁴⁷. For a truly effective treatment, future interventions must therefore better address parallel needs (e.g. low time investment, confidence, motivation and enjoyment) to increase efficacy, improve participation and sustainability, and reduce attrition in this high-risk group. Future research should also endeavour to establish the necessary exercise dose, type, intensity and frequency required for treating and managing PCOS and its associated comorbidities⁷⁷.

1.10 Aims

The overarching aim of this thesis is to examine the effects of exercise training, and more specifically exercise intensity, on a comprehensive range of cardio-metabolic, reproductive and mental health outcomes in women with PCOS.

Aim 1: To conduct a systematic review and meta-analysis to synthesise and analyse the current evidence in regards to the effect of exercise interventions on cardio-metabolic and reproductive health outcomes in PCOS (Chapter 2).

Aim 2: To conduct a systematic review to summarise and evaluate the current evidence in regards to the effect of exercise interventions on health-related quality of life and mental health outcomes in women with PCOS (Chapter 3).

Aim 3: To determine whether high-intensity interval training is more effective than standard continuous moderate-intensity exercise training in overweight women with PCOS on:

- i) Cardio-metabolic health outcomes (Chapter 5)
- ii) Reproductive health outcomes (Chapter 6)
- iii) Mental health and health-related quality of life (Chapter 7)

Chapter 2.0 Exercise interventions in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis

This paper has been published in Frontiers in Physiology (Appendix A), and is attached at the end of the document. An updated literature search was conducted and is reported below (page 40).

2.1 Abstract

Background: Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a common and complex endocrinopathy with reproductive and metabolic manifestations. Exercise training has consistently been found to result in improved clinical outcomes in women with PCOS, but shortfalls with exercise prescription are evident. The aim of this systematic review and meta-analysis was to identify exercise intervention characteristics that provide favourable outcomes in women with PCOS.

Methods: A systematic review of published literature was conducted using EBSCOhost and Ovid Medline up to May 2019. The review adheres to the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Review and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines as per our PROSPERO protocol (CRD42018088367). Randomised controlled trials, non-randomised controlled trials and uncontrolled trials that evaluated an exercise intervention of at least moderate intensity in women with PCOS were included. Meta-analyses were performed using general linear mixed modelling and Bayesian inferences about effect magnitudes.

Results: Thirty-three articles were identified for systematic review of which 19 were meta-analysed. The metaanalysis found that improvements in health outcomes are more dependent on exercise intensity rather than dose. Fixed effects analysis reported a moderate increase in VO_{2peak} (24.2%; 90%CL, 18.5 to 30.1), and small reductions in HOMA-IR (-36.2%; 90%CL, -55.3 to -9.0) and waist circumference (-4.2%; 90%CL -6.0 to -2.3) as a result of vigorous intensity exercise. These results are confirmed in the predicted analysis which reported the greatest improvements in VO_{2peak} , BMI, and waist circumference after vigorous intensity exercise alone or when combined with diet, particularly for women with clinically adverse baseline values.

Conclusions: Exercise training in the management of PCOS is becoming more common. Results from our analysis support the use of exercise and suggest that vigorous intensity exercise has the greatest impact on cardiorespiratory fitness, body composition and insulin resistance. Our results indicate that, a minimum of 120 minutes of vigorous intensity per week is needed to provide favourable health outcomes for women with PCOS.
2.2 Introduction

Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is one of the most common endocrine conditions, affecting 8-13% of reproductive aged women³². PCOS is complex with diverse features including reproductive, metabolic and mental health complications. PCOS is diagnosed via the internationally endorsed Rotterdam criteria, which require the presence of two or more features including clinical or biochemical signs of hyperandrogenism, oligo- or anovulation, and polycystic ovaries on ultrasound, with the exclusion of other aetiologies¹³. Although not currently recognised in the diagnostic criteria, insulin resistance is a key aetiological factor contributing to the severity of reproductive and metabolic features^{179,180}, with obesity known to exacerbate the severity of clinical symptoms¹⁸¹. Consequently, women with PCOS are at a two to eight times greater risk of developing impaired glucose tolerance and type 2 diabetes mellitus compared to women without PCOS³.

Exercise is well established as a therapy for preventing and managing chronic diseases in the general population^{182,183}, and in women with PCOS^{32,141,184}. The beneficial effects of exercise in women with PCOS have been summarised in several recent systematic reviews and meta-analyses^{142,143}. In addition, the international evidence-based guidelines for the management of PCOS recommend lifestyle intervention, including exercise training and diet, as the first line of therapy to improve general health, hormonal outcomes and quality of life³². However, the studies utilised in the development of the guidelines were limited to a small number of randomised controlled trials (RCTs), resulting in a general consensus recommendation of exercise rather than a clear exercise prescription for the management of PCOS^{32,141}. In particular, there is uncertainty about suitable intensity, duration and modality of exercise and the interaction between exercise and diet. We have addressed this uncertainty by meta-analysing the effects of exercise characteristics on key clinical markers in women with PCOS, with the aim of assisting clinicians with exercise prescription and guiding future research in women with PCOS.

2.3 Methods

2.3.1 Protocol and registration

This systematic review and meta-analysis was conducted and reported in accordance with the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) and was registered on the International prospective register for systematic reviews (PROSPERO) CRD42018088367.

2.3.2 Search strategy, study selection & data extraction

We performed a systematic search of the literature in May of 2018 using EBSCOhost (MEDLINE, SPORTDiscus, PsycINFO, CINAHL) and Ovid Medline. The search was limited to peer reviewed, published, English language articles from 1980-current. The search terms were modified when required for each database and are reported in Supplementary Table 1. The reference lists of other review articles were searched to identify other potential eligible studies. After removal of duplicates, two reviewers (RB and RP) independently screened articles by title and abstract. Subsequently, the same reviewers

independently completed full-text screening. Any discrepancies were resolved by consensus or by consultation with a third reviewer (NS). After full-text screening, data extraction of eligible studies was performed independently by RB and RP using a pre-determined extraction form.

Where required, authors were contacted via email using an institutional email address in order to obtain additional or raw data. Following a second email, if no response was received within 14 days, the article was excluded from the meta-analysis. Where multiple publications resulted from the same trial, results were combined and only one result (largest participant number) for each outcome was used in the analysis.

2.3.3 Eligibility criteria

The Participant, Intervention, Comparison, Outcomes and Studies (PICOS) framework was used for this systematic review (Table 2). Briefly, included studies involved women aged 18-45 (premenopausal) and with a diagnosis of PCOS via any established diagnostic criteria. The interventions included RCTs, non-randomised controlled trials and uncontrolled trials that had a pre-post design and reported outcomes of an exercise training intervention greater than two weeks in duration, and of moderate intensity or greater. Exercise intensity was categorised according to Norton et al.¹¹⁴, classified as moderate (55 to <70% HR_{max} or 40 to <60% VO_{2max}), vigorous (70 to <90% HR_{max} or 60 to <85% VO_{2max}) or high ($\geq 90\%$ HR_{max} or $\geq 85\%$ VO_{2max}) intensity. Two weeks was used as a minimum intervention duration in order to capture the effects of exercise training. We accepted exercise interventions that included aerobic exercise, resistance training or a combination. Exercise interventions that were combined with a drug therapy that may affect the outcomes measures were excluded. Exercise interventions that were combined with a dietary intervention or dietary advice were included. Comparison groups consisted of a no exercise control group or a diet only group. The primary outcomes specified for the meta-analysis were peak oxygen consumption (VO_{2peak}) used to measure cardiorespiratory fitness, homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) to measure insulin resistance, free androgen index (FAI) to measure androgens and body mass index (BMI) and waist circumference to assess weight related outcomes. Secondary outcomes were those that were included in the systematic review only and consist of additional reproductive, cardio-metabolic or anthropometric outcomes (Table 2).

Table 2. Eligibility criteria for study inclusion

Inclusion Criteria											
Participant	Intervention	Comparator	Outcome	Study design	Limits						
Diagnosed with	Any exercise	No exercise	Cardiorespiratory	RCT	English						
PCOS using any	intervention that	control group	$Fitness-VO_{2peak} \\$	Clinical trial	language						
established	is:	Diet only group	Metabolic –	Non-RCT	Human trials						
definition	Supervised or		measures of	Pilot	Peer reviewed						
Premenopausal	unsupervised		insulin sensitivity,	Feasibility							
women aged 18-	Greater than 2		lipids	Parallel							
45.	weeks in duration		Body composition								
Any weight	Moderate		- weight, BMI,								
category	intensity (>55%		W/H ratio, waist								
	HR _{max} or >40%		circumference								
	VO _{2peak}) or above		Reproductive -								
			menstrual								
			regularities,								
			hormonal markers								

HR_{max} – Maximal Heart Rate, VO_{2peak} – Peak Oxygen Consumption, BMI – Body Mass Index, W/H Ratio – Waist to Hip Ratio, RCT – Randomised Controlled Trial

2.3.4 Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

The Downs and Black Checklist for the Assessment of Methodological Quality¹⁸⁵ was used to evaluate the included randomised and non-randomised studies. Two reviewers (RB and RP) independently assessed the methodological quality and disagreements were resolved by consensus. Questions regarding blinding of participants were removed from the checklist (Supplementary Table 2). As per our previous meta-analysis¹⁸⁶ publication bias was assessed by examining a scatter plot of t-statistic associated with each study estimate value contributing to the study-estimate random effect versus log of the standard error of the effect. No outliers or publication bias was identified using this approach.

2.3.5 Data analysis

The meta-analyses were performed with the general linear mixed-model procedure in the Statistical Analysis System (Version 9.4, SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA). The fixed effects in the model were used to estimate the main effects of exercise and its modifiers. A nominal variable represented type of exercise (moderate, vigorous, resistance, control) and a linear numeric variable represented total dose of any exercise (in hours). A nominal variable with two levels (exercise, control) was interacted with the baseline value of the dependant variable and with a dummy variable representing a dietary co-intervention (described as either a structured dietary plan, dietary advice or guidance) to estimate respectively the modifying effects of baseline and of diet in exercise and control groups. The linear numeric effect of baseline HOMA-IR produced unrealistic predictions at low values of this dependant variable, so the numeric variable was replaced by a nominal variable with three levels defined by the following: low, <2.1; moderate, 2.1-3.4; high, >3.4.

A random effect representing the identity of each study estimate was included to allow for differences in the means of study estimates not accounted for by the fixed effects, and an additional random effect representing study identity accounted for study clusters of estimates (control and/or one or more experimental estimates). In the mixed-model, each study estimate was weighted by the inverse of the square of its standard error (SE), and the random effects were estimated by setting the residual variance to unity¹⁸⁷. The standard error of each estimate was either derived as the standard deviation (SD) of change scores divided by the square root of the sample size or was computed with a spreadsheet from either the exact p value or compatibility intervals for the mean change. For estimates where the standard error other similar estimates (Supplementary Table 3). The number of imputed standard errors represented 0.1-3% of the total number, depending on the meta-analysed measure.

All study-estimates, standard errors and baseline between-subject SDs were converted to factor effects by dividing by the group mean and then log-transformed for the meta-analysis. The qualitative magnitudes of meta-analysed mean effects were evaluated via standardisation using magnitude thresholds provided by an appropriate baseline between-subject SD¹⁸⁸. This SD was derived by combining (via variances) the mean of the study SDs with the between-study SD of the study baseline means, to represent the SD of women drawn randomly from a population of sub-populations. The threshold for the smallest important effect (0.2 SD) was rounded down towards the mean of the study SD to allow for differences in study means to be due partly to differences in assay technique; the thresholds for small, moderate, large, very large and extremely large were 1, 3, 6, 10 and 20 times the smallest important threshold, respectively (corresponding to 0.2, 0.6, 1.2, 2.0 and 4.0 times the SD, Supplementary Table 4)¹⁸⁶. These thresholds were also used to evaluate the magnitude of the numeric linear modifying effects of baseline and training duration, by multiplying the beta-coefficients (slopes) in the model by two between-subject SD and between-study SD, respectively¹⁸⁸. The thresholds were halved for evaluation of the magnitude of the random-effect SDs¹⁸⁹. The meta-analysis also provided predicted population and individual-setting effects of various combinations of exercise, diet and baseline values for the dependent variable. The predicted effects for individual settings had the same value as the predicted population mean effects, but their compatibility intervals were wider, owing to the contribution of the between- and within-study random effects.

Uncertainty in the estimates of effects is presented as 90% compatibility limits. Probabilistic decisions about true (large-sample) magnitudes accounting for the uncertainty were based on one-sided hypothesis tests of substantial magnitudes¹⁹⁰. The p value for rejecting a hypothesis of a given magnitude was the area of the sampling t distribution of the effect statistic with values of that magnitude. For effect modifiers, random-effect SDs, and predicted population mean effects, hypotheses of substantial decrease and increase were rejected if their respective p values were less than 0.05. For predicted effects in individual settings, hypotheses of harm and benefit were rejected if the respective

p-values were less than 0.005 and 0.25. If one hypothesis was rejected, the p value for the other hypothesis was interpreted as evidence *for* that hypothesis, since the p value corresponds to the posterior probability of the magnitude of the true effect in a reference Bayesian analysis with a minimally informative prior^{191,192}. The p value is reported qualitatively using the following scale: 0.25-0.75, possibly; 0.75-0.95, likely; 0.95-0.995, very likely; >0.995, most likely¹⁸⁸. This scale was also used to interpret the posterior probability of a true trivial effect, which is given by the area of the sampling distribution in trivial values. If neither hypothesis was rejected, the magnitude of the effect was considered to be unclear, and the magnitude of the effect is shown without a probabilistic qualifier. To reduce inflation of error arising from the large number of effects investigated, effects were considered decisive with more conservative p-value thresholds (p<0.01 for a substantial decrease or increase; p<0.001 for harm; p<0.05 for benefit) and are formatted bold in tables and figures.

2.4 Results

The combined searches identified 1476 papers for review. Of these, 692 were excluded due to duplication, 457 were removed by title screening and 270 were removed after abstract screening. Fifty-seven papers were reviewed for full-text. Twenty-four of these were excluded due to medication use, lack of data on outcomes of interest and type of intervention (Figure 5). Thirty-three publications were deemed suitable for inclusion in the systematic review however, multiple publications were found for six exercise intervention studies. In that case, articles were combined and only the outcome measure with the largest N was used for meta-analysis. The remaining 20 articles were included in the systematic review with only one being excluded from the meta-analysis due to using a non-parametric analysis¹⁹³. A summary of study and participant characteristics, exercise intervention and study outcomes and results of the methodological quality are presented in Table 3 (for full results see supplementary Table 5).



Figure 5. Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) study selection flow diagram.

2.4.1 Summary of Articles

Of the 20 trials included in the systematic review, 10 were RCTs^{155,156,160,161,164,165,193-196}, five non-randomised uncontrolled trials^{158,159,197-199}, one randomised parallel trial²⁰⁰ and one non-randomised parallel trial²⁰¹, one randomised cross-over trial²⁰², one single arm trial²⁰³ and one non-randomised controlled trial¹⁶². The mean age of participants ranged from 22 to 32 years. Baseline BMI ranged from 26.1 to 38.3kg/m². Participants from 16 studies were diagnosed according to the Rotterdam criteria^{155,157-160,162,164,165,195-197,199-203} and the remaining four studies used the NIH diagnostic criteria^{156,161,193,198}. Sample sizes ranged from 5 to 62. Of the 19 reported interventions, 13 had full intervention supervision^{156,158,159,162,164,165,193,195-198,201,203}, two had partial supervision (at least one supervised session per week)^{157,161}, three had no supervision^{160,199,200} and two did not report on supervision^{155,202}. Practitioners that supervised the exercise intervention included exercise physiologists, physiotherapists and physical activity educators.

Included in meta-analysis										
Study	Study Design	QA	Exercise	Participant	PCOS	Exercise Intervention	CRF	Cardiometabolic	Hormonal &	Body
		score	N (total	Characteristics	Diagnosti	Characteristics	Outcomes	Outcomes	Reproductive	Composition
			N)		c Criteria				Outcomes	Outcomes
Almenning et	RCT	17	HIIT = 8	Age = 27.2 ± 5.5	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Intervals	HIIT:	HIIT:↓HOMA-	HIIT: No change	HIIT: \downarrow Fat mass,
al. ¹⁵⁷			RT = 8	RT: BMI = 27.4 \pm		or RT	↑ VO _{2peak}	IR, \downarrow Fasting	RT:↓ AMH	\downarrow BF%
			(25)	6.9		Frequency: 3/week		Insulin,	↑ SHBG, \downarrow FAI	RT: \downarrow BF%, \uparrow Fat
				HIIT: BMI = $26.1 \pm$		Intensity: Vigorous-High	RT: No	↑ HDL		free mass
				6.5		(70-95% HR _{max})	change	RT: No change		
						Duration: 10 weeks				
						Supervision: Partial				
Bruner et al. ¹⁹⁵	RCT	10	7 (12)	Age = 32.3 ± 1	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic and RT	↑ VO _{2peak}	\downarrow Fasting Insulin	No change	\downarrow WC
				$BMI = 36.2 \pm 2$		Frequency: 3/week				
						Intensity: Vigorous (70-				
						85% HR _{max})				
						Duration: 12 weeks				
						Supervision: Full				
Costa et al. ¹⁹⁶	RCT	17	14 (27)	Age = 27.6 ± 4.5	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	No change	Not measured	\downarrow BMI, \downarrow WC
				BMI = 25-39.9		Frequency: 3/week				
						Intensity: Moderate-				
						Vigorous (60-85% HR _{max})				
						Duration: 16 weeks				
						Supervision: Full				
Curi et al. ²⁰⁰	Randomised	11	12 (27)	Age = 26.3 ± 1.4	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	Not	No change	No change	\downarrow BMI, \downarrow WC
	parallel trial			$BMI = 31.8 \pm 1.6$		Frequency: N/R	Measured			
						Intensity: Moderate				
						Duration: 26 weeks				
						Supervision: None				
Giallauria et al. ¹⁵⁸	Uncontrolled	17	62 (124)	Age = 22.8 ± 3.7	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	\downarrow Fasting Insulin,	↑ SHBG	\downarrow BMI, \downarrow W/H
	trial			$BMI = 29.2 \pm 2.9$		Frequency: 3/week		↓ AUCins,		
						Intensity: Vigorous (60-		↑ AUC _{glu} /AUC _{ins}		
						70% VO _{2peak})				

Table 3. Summary of studies identified for systematic review detailing participants, intervention characteristics and main outcomes measures

						Duration: 12 weeks				
						Supervision: Full				
Hutchinson et al. ¹⁵³ Moran et al. ⁵² Hutchinson et al. ¹⁹⁸ Harrison et al. ⁷⁹	Uncontrolled trial	15 13 13 14	13 (21)	Age = 29.75 ± 1.4 BMI = 35.6 ± 5.8	NIH	Type: Aerobic Intervals Frequency: 3/week Intensity: Vigorous (75- 100% HR _{max}) Duration: 12 weeks Supervision: Full	↑ VO _{2peak}	↑ GIR, ↓ Fasting Insulin, ↓ HOMA-IR.	↓ AMH No other changes	↓ BMI
Ladson et al. ¹⁶¹	RCT	17	59 (114)	Age = 28.8 ± 4.6 BMI = 38.3 ± 8	NIH	Type: Aerobic Frequency: ≥2/week Intensity: Moderate Duration: 26 weeks Supervision: Partial	No Change	↑ AUCghu, ↑ HDL	No change	↓ WC
Miranda-Furtado et al. ¹⁵⁹ Kogure et al. ²⁰⁴ Kogure et al. ²⁰⁵	Uncontrolled trial	13 15 14	45 (97)	Age = 28.1 ± 5.4 BMI = 28.4 ± 6	Rotterdam	Type: RT Frequency: 3/week Intensity: % of 1RM Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: Full	Not Measured	No Change	↓ T, ↓ FAI, ↑ SHBG	↓ WC
Moro et al. ²⁰⁶ Redman et al. ²⁰⁷ Covington et al. ¹⁵⁴ Covington et al. ¹⁹⁷	Uncontrolled trial	10 10 9 9	8 (16)	Age = 25.6 ± 3.1 BMI = 32.1 ± 5.2	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Frequency: 5/week Intensity: Moderate (55% VO _{2peak}) Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: Full	↑ VO _{2peak}	↑ GDR, ↑ HDL	No change	No change
Nybacka et al. ¹⁶⁵ Nybacka et al. ²⁰⁸	RCT	10 12	Exercise = 17, Diet and exercise = 12 (43)	Age = 31.8 ± 4.9 BMI = 34.9 ± 5.3	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Frequency: 2-3/week Intensity: Moderate Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: Full	Not Measured	No change	↑ Menstrual Cyclicity No Change in hormonal markers	↓ BMI
Orio et al. ¹⁵⁶	RCT	18	39 (150)	Age = 25.9 ± 2.7 BMI = 26.7 ± 2.8	NIH	Type: Aerobic Frequency: 3/week	↑ VO22peak	↓ Fasting Insulin, ↓ HOMA-IR,	No change	\downarrow BMI, \downarrow W/H

						Intensity: Vigorous (60-		\uparrow GIR, \downarrow AUC _{ins} ,		
						70% VO _{2peak})		↓ Total		
						Duration: 24 weeks		Cholesterol. ↑		
						Supervision: Full		HDL, \downarrow LDL		
Orio et al. ²⁰¹	Non-	14	32 (64)	Age = 18-40	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	↓ Fasting Insulin,	No change	\downarrow BMI \downarrow WC,
	randomised			$BMI = 28.9 \pm 3$		Frequency: 3/week		↓ AUCins,	-	↓ W/H
	parallel study					Intensity: Vigorous (60-		↑AUCglu/ins,		
	-					70% VO _{2peak})		↑ HDL, ⊥ LDL		
						Duration: 24 weeks		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
						Supervision: Full				
Randeva et al. ¹⁹⁹	Uncontrolled	12	12 (21)	Age = 29.7 ± 6.8	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	No Change	Not measured	↓ W/H
	trail			$BMI = 33.9 \pm 4.5$		Frequency: 3/week				
						Intensity: Moderate				
						Duration: 26 weeks				
						Supervision: None				
Roessler et al. ²⁰²	Randomised	15	8 (17)	Age = 31 (SEM–3)	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic and	↑ VO _{2peak}	Not measured	Not measured	\downarrow Weight, \downarrow BMI,
	crossover trial			BMI = 34.8 (SEM-		aerobic intervals				\downarrow WC
				2.5)		Frequency: 3/week				
						Intensity: Vigorous-High				
						(70-75 & 80-100%				
						HR _{max})				
						Duration: 8 weeks				
						Supervision: N/R				
Sprung et al. ²⁰³	Single-arm	15	6 (12)	Age = $28(25 - 31)$	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	No Change	No Change	No Change
	trial			BMI = 31 (28 - 34)		Frequency: 3-5/week				
						Intensity: Moderate (30-				
						60%HRR)				
						Duration: 16 weeks				
						Supervision: Full				
Sprung et al. ¹⁶²	Non-RCT	14	10 (17)	Age = 29 ± 7	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	↓ Total	No Change	No Change
				$BMI = 34 \pm 6$		Frequency: 3-5/week		Cholesterol,		
						Intensity: Moderate (30-		↓LDL		
						60%HRR)		No change in		
						Duration: 16 weeks		insulin sensitivity		

						Supervision: Full				
Stener-Victorin et	RCT	13	30 (74)	Age = 30.2 ± 4.7	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	No change	↑ SHBG, ↓ Free	↓ Weight, ↓ BMI
al. ²⁰⁹				$BMI = 27.7 \pm 6.4$		Frequency: 3/week	*		T, \downarrow Estradiol	
Jedel et al. ¹⁶⁰		16				Intensity: Moderate			,	
Stener-Victorin et		16				Duration: 16 weeks				
al. ²¹⁰						Supervision: None				
Thomson et al. ¹⁵⁵	RCT	11	Diet &	Age = 29.3 ± 6.8	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic, RT or	↑ VO _{2peak}	\downarrow HOMA-IR, \downarrow	\downarrow T, \downarrow FAI, \uparrow	\downarrow Weight, \downarrow WC,
Thomson et al. ²¹¹			aerobic	$BMI=36.1\pm4.8$		combined aerobic and RT		Fasting Glucose,	SHBG,	\downarrow Fat mass, \downarrow
Thomson et al. ²¹²		13	exercise =			Frequency: 5/week		\downarrow Fasting Insulin,	↑ Menstrual	BF%
			18,			Intensity: Moderate-		\downarrow Lipids	Cyclicity	
		10	Diet and			Vigorous (60-80% HR _{max}		1		
			combined			and 50-75% of 1RM)				
			exercise =			Duration: 20 weeks				
			20 (52)			Supervision: N/R				
Vigorito et al. ¹⁶⁴	RCT	15	45 (90)	Age = 21.7 ± 2.3	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	↓ Fasting Insulin,	↑ Menstrual	\downarrow WC, \downarrow BMI,
				$BMI = 29.3 \pm 2.9$		Frequency: 3/week		\downarrow AUCins, \uparrow	Cyclicity.	↓ W/H
						Intensity: Vigorous (60-		AUCglu/AUCins	No Change in	
						70% VO _{2peak})			hormonal	
						Duration: 12 weeks			markers.	
						Supervision: Full				
Included for syst	ematic review	only								
Brown et al. ¹⁹³	RCT	17	8 (20)	Age = $36.5(5)$	NIH	Type: Aerobic	↑ VO _{2peak}	No change	Not measured	No change
				BMI = 37.9 (9.4)		Frequency: 3-5/week				
						Intensity: Moderate (40-				
						60% VO _{2peak})				
						Duration: 20-24 weeks				
						Supervision: Full				

QA – Quality Assessment, CRF- Cardiorespiratory Fitness, RCT – Randomised Controlled Trial, NIH – National Institute of Health, HIIT – High Intensity Interval Training, RT – Resistance Training, BMI – Body Mass Index, HR_{max} - Maximal Heart Rate, VO_{2peak} – Peak Oxygen Uptake, HRR – Heart Rate Reserve, N/R = Not Reported, \uparrow Increase, \downarrow Decrease, HOMA-IR – Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance, AUC – Area Under the Curve, GDR – Glucose Disposal Rate, GIR – Glucose Infusion Rate, HDL – High Density Lipoproteins, LDL – Low Density Lipoproteins, AMH – Anti-Müllerian Hormone, SHBG – Sex Hormone Binding Globulin, FAI – Free Androgen Index, T – Testosterone, Free T – Free Testosterone, BF% - Body Fat Percentage, WC – Waist Circumference, W/H – Waist to Hip Ratio.

Fourteen studies involved only a continuous aerobic intervention^{156,158,160-162,164,165,193,196,197,199-201,203}, three had a high intensity aerobic interval training group^{157,198,202}, three had a resistance training group^{155,157,159} and two had a combined resistance training and aerobic group^{155,195}. Of the interventions that included an aerobic exercise component, three included high intensity aerobic intervals^{157,198,202}, five included vigorous intensity exercise^{156,158,164,195,201}, two included moderate to vigorous intensity exercise^{155,196} and nine included moderate intensity exercise^{160-162,165,193,197,199,200,203}. The duration and frequency of exercise interventions ranged from 8 to 26 weeks and 2 to 5 sessions per week, respectively. The length of individual session duration varied, ranging from 30 to 90 minutes.

Seventeen studies measured VO_{2neak} ^{155-158,160-162,164,193,195-199,201-203}. Of these studies, 16 reported significant improvements following an exercise intervention^{155-158,160,162,164,193,195-199,201-203}. Nineteen studies measured metabolic outcomes^{155-162,164,165,193,195-201,203}, 11 of which reported significant changes in at least one marker of metabolic health^{155-158,161,162,164,195,197,198,201}. Four studies reported significant decreases in HOMA-IR^{155-157,198}, eight studies reported decreases in fasting insulin levels¹⁵⁵⁻ ^{158,164,195,198,201}, three reported significant improvements in glucose infusion or glucose disposal rates^{156,197,198}, five studies reported positive increases in HDL^{156,157,161,197,201} and eight studies reported no changes in markers of metabolic health following an exercise intervention^{159,160,165,193,196,199,200,203}. Sixteen studies measured changes in hormonal markers and reproductive health^{155-162,164,165,195,197-201,203}. Five studies reported a significant increase in SHBG levels^{155,157-160}, three studies reported significant decreases in FAI^{155,157,159}, two studies reported significant decreases in AMH levels^{157,198}, three studies reported improvements in menstrual cyclicity^{155,164,165} and eight studies reported no changes in reproductive outcomes post exercise intervention^{156,161,162,195,197,200,201,203}. All 20 studies measured changes in body composition following exercise intervention. Sixteen reported significant changes in at least one measure of body composition^{155-161,164,165,195,196,198-202}. Ten studies reported significant BMI^{156,158,160,164,165,196,198,200-202} decreases nine reported decreases in in waist circumference^{155,156,159,161,164,195,196,200,202}, five reported decreases in waist to hip ratio^{156,158,164,199,201}, three report decreased weight^{155,160,202}. The remaining four studies reported no significant changes in any measure of body composition^{162,193,197,203}.

2.4.2 Meta-analysis

The results from the meta-analysis of the effect of exercise characteristics on cardiorespiratory fitness measured by VO_{2peak} , body composition (BMI & WC), insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) and hyperandrogenism as measured by FAI are presented as the population mean effects and modifying effects of exercise characteristics (Tables 4 & 5) and predicted effects of exercise across various durations and baseline values (Figures 6 & 7).

Table 4. Meta-analysed effects on peak oxygen uptake (VO2peak), body mass index (BMI) and waist circumference expressed as mean effects in control and exercise groups, and as modifying effects of exercise duration, baseline and dietary co-intervention.

	VO _{2peak} ^b			BMI ^c			Waist circumference ^d		
	Mean	90%CL		Mean	90%CL		Mean	90%CL	
	(%)	(%)	Magnitude	(%)	(%)	Magnitude	(%)	(%)	Magnitude
Population mean effects ^a									
Control group	1.0	-2.3, 4.4	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰	0.7	-0.2, 1.7	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰⁰	0.8	-1.2, 2.8	Trivial ⁰⁰
Moderate exercise	18.4	11.2, 26.1	Moderate ^{****}	-0.9	-2.0, 0.3	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰⁰	-1.6	-3.7, 0.5	Trivial ⁰⁰
Vigorous exercise	24.2	18.5, 30.1	Moderate ^{****}	-2.6	-3.6, -1.7	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰	-3.4	-5.3, -1.5	Small↓**
Moderate - control group	17.2	9.7, 25.3	Moderate ^{***}	-1.6	-2.9, -0.2	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰⁰	-2.4	-4.1, -0.6	Small↓*
Vigorous - control group	22.9	16.9, 29.2	Moderate ^{****}	-3.3	-4.5, -2.2	Trivial ⁰⁰	-4.2	-6.0, -2.3	Small↓**
Modifying effects									
Baseline in control group	4.9	-1.4, 11.6	Trivial ⁰	1.3	-1.2, 3.9	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰	0.8	-2.9, 4.7	Trivial
Baseline in exercise group	-10.3	-17.6, -2.4	Small↓**	0.8	-1.3, 3.0	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰	-2.2	-5.9, 1.8	Small↓*
30 h of exercise duration	-0.8	-7.8, 6.8	Trivial	-1.3	-2.8, 0.2	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰⁰	-3.6	-6.0, -1.2	Small↓**
									Moderate↓**
Diet in control group	-1.9	-11.1, 8.2	Trivial	-5.6	-8.4, -2.7	Small↓**	-7.5	-10.7, -4.3	*
Diet in exercise group	-1.4	-10.0, 8.0	Trivial	-2.9	-4.6, -1.2	Trivial ⁰⁰	-1.0	-4.3, 2.5	Trivial ⁰⁰

^aEvaluated at mean baseline (VO_{2peak} = 24 mL.kg.min⁻¹, BMI = 31 kg.m², waist circumference = 97 cm), training time = 30 h, and no dietary co-intervention. ^bModifying effect of baseline is evaluated per 70% difference in baseline value

°Modifying effect of baseline is evaluated per 40% difference in baseline value

^dModifying effect of baseline is evaluated per 25% difference in baseline value

90%CL 90% compatibility limits, \uparrow increase, \downarrow decrease.

Effects are shown with their observed magnitudes, determined by magnitudetion. Clear effects are show with the probability of either a true substantial change (*possibly, **likely, ***very likely, ****most likely) and/or a true trivial change (°possibly, °°likely, °°very likely, °°°most likely). Magnitudes in bold are clear with 99% compatibility intervals.

2.4.2.1 Effect of exercise on VO_{2peak}

Meta-analysis from 16 studies with a total population of 600 women with PCOS, revealed moderate improvements in VO_{2peak} after moderate and vigorous intensity aerobic exercise, with the largest increase seen after vigorous intensity exercise (Table 4). Across all conditions, the modifying effects of intervention duration and dietary co-intervention on VO_{2peak} were trivial.

The predicted effects analysis showed that irrespective of training dose, vigorous intensity aerobic exercise alone had the most substantial increase in VO_{2peak} (Figure 6). Moreover, it is clear that baseline value plays a major role in the magnitude of improvements, with lower baseline VO_{2peak} values resulting in the largest improvements.



Figure 6. Predicted effects of exercise alone or exercise plus diet versus a control group on peak oxygen uptake (VO2peak) after 20 hours (A), 30 hours (B) and 50 hours (C) of moderate (Mod) or vigorous (Vig) intensity exercise in an individual study setting. Clear effects are shown with the probability of a true substantial change (*possibly, **likely, ***very likely, ***most likely). Magnitudes in bold are clear with 99% compatibility intervals.

2.4.2.2 Effect of exercise on BMI

Meta-analysis of 17 studies which included a total of 759 women with PCOS were included to determine the effect of exercise on BMI. The predicted mean results of each intervention were trivial (Table 4). The largest reductions in BMI were reported for women undertaking vigorous intensity exercise compared to a control group. The modifying effects of baseline BMI, duration and diet were also trivial with the exception of the effect of diet in a control group which resulted in a small decrease in BMI.

In the predicted effects analysis, training dose appears to have a limited effect on BMI outcome. The addition of diet intervention to exercise resulted in clear reductions in BMI. Notably, vigorous intensity exercise combined with a dietary intervention potentiated BMI changes, with small to moderate reductions of BMI across all baseline BMIs and training durations (Figure 7).

2.4.2.3 Effect of exercise on waist circumference (WC)

Thirteen studies which included 463 women overall were used in this analysis of the fixed effects of exercise on WC. Vigorous intensity exercise when compared to a control group resulted in the greatest reductions in WC. The modifying effect of diet in a control group resulted in a moderate decrease in WC. In contrast, there was a trivial effect of diet in the exercise group (Table 4).

The predicted effects analysis found the greatest improvement in WC with a combined vigorous intensity aerobic exercise and diet across the range of baseline WCs (Figure 7). Greater improvements were seen in women with a higher baseline WC. It was also apparent that training dose had a clear moderating effect on WC with greater decreases being reported after 50 hours of exercise in comparison to 20 hours of exercise (Figure 7).



Figure 7. Predicted effects of exercise alone or exercise plus diet versus a control group on body mass index (BMI) and waist circumference (WC) after 20 hours (A), 30 hours (B) and 50 hours (C) of moderate (Mod) or vigorous (Vig) intensity exercise in an individual study setting. Clear effects are shown with the probability of a true substantial change (*possibly, **likely, ***very likely, ***most likely). Magnitudes in bold are clear with 99% compatibility intervals.

2.4.2.4 Effect of exercise on free androgen index (FAI)

Sixteen studies were included in the meta-analysis of exercise-induced changes in hyperandrogenism as measured by FAI and included a total of 667 women with PCOS. Of the 16 studies, 3 included a resistance training intervention. Our analysis showed that the greatest improvements in FAI occurred after resistance training (Table 5). Both moderate and vigorous aerobic exercise resulted in only trivial changes. The effect of diet resulted in a small decrease in FAI in both the exercise and control groups (Table 5).

The predicted effects analysis also reported trivial changes in FAI after aerobic exercise. Resistance training when combined with diet had the largest effect on FAI, resulting in small to moderate reductions of FAI across all baseline values and training doses, however the results were mostly unclear (Figure 8). It is apparent from the analysis that training duration plays a role in the extent of improvements in FAI, with the largest effects being seen after 50 hours of exercise.

Table 5. Meta-analysed effects on homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) and free androgen index (FAI) expressed as population mean effects in control and exercise groups, and as modifying effects of exercise duration, baseline and dietary co-intervention.

		HOMA-II	۲ ^ь		FAI ^c	
	Mean	90%CL		Mean	90%CL	
	(%)	(%)	Magnitude	(%)	(%)	Magnitude
Population mean effects ^a						
Control group	32.4	1.3, 72.9	Small↑**	-2.9	-11.1, 6.1	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰
Moderate exercise	10.1	-6.7, 30.0	Small↑*	2.2	-6.7, 12.0	Trivial ⁰⁰⁰
Vigorous exercise	-15.6	-33.2, 6.7	Small↓*	2.4	-7.4, 13.2	Trvial ⁰⁰
Resistance exercise	-1.0	-14.4, 14.5	Trivial	-15.3	-28.4, 0.2	Small↓*
Moderate - control group	-16.8	-38.8, 13.1	Small↓*	5.2	-6.2, 18.0	Trivial ⁰⁰
Vigorous - control group	-36.2	-55.3, -9.0	Moderate↓**	5.4	-6.1, 18.4	Trivial ⁰⁰
Resistance - control group	-25.2	-44.4, 0.6	Moderate↓**	-12.3	-27.3, 4.6	Small↓*
Modifying effects						
Baseline in control group	43.9	11.7, 85.4	Moderate ↑ **	7.5	-11.5, 30.6	Small↑*
Baseline in exercise group	13.1	-25.1, 70.9	Trivial	1.1	-15.1, 20.3	Trivial
30 h of exercise duration	-5.4	-35.6, 38.9	Trivial	-8.1	-20.3, 6.0	Small↓*
Diet in control group	-43.1	-58.9, -21.3	Small↓***	-21.9	-32.8, -9.2	Small↓**
Diet in exercise group	-19.5	-44.5, 16.6	Trivial	-11.1	-20.6, -0.4	Small↓*

^aEvaluated at mean baseline (HOMA-IR=moderate, FAI = 8.4%), training time = 30 h, and no dietary cointervention.

^bModifying effect of baseline is evaluated for high versus low baseline

^cModifying effect of baseline is evaluated for a 3.0-fold difference in baseline

90%CL 90% compatibility limits, \uparrow increase, \downarrow decrease.

Effects are shown with their observed magnitudes, determined by standardisation. Clear effects are show with the probability of either a true substantial change (*possibly, **likely, ***very likely) and/or a true trivial change

 $(^{0}$ possibly, 00 likely, 000 very likely). Magnitudes in bold are clear with 99% compatibility intervals.

2.4.2.5 Effects of exercise on insulin resistance (HOMA-IR)

Eleven studies (307 women with PCOS) were included in the meta-analysis for the effect of exercise on HOMA-IR. Vigorous intensity aerobic exercise and resistance training both resulted in moderate reductions in HOMA-IR when compared to a control group (Table 5). The modifying effect of diet on HOMA-IR resulted in a moderate reduction in a no-exercise control group, and a small reduction in an exercise group. The modifying effect of baseline in a control group resulted in moderate increases in HOMA-IR but only trivial effects in an exercise group (Table 5). The predicted effects analysis on the effects of exercise on HOMA-IR show that clear improvements in HOMA-IR were only seen after vigorous intensity exercise both alone and vigorous exercise when combined with a dietary intervention, resulting in moderate reductions, irrespective of training dose (Figure 8).



Figure 8. Predicted effects of exercise alone or exercise plus diet versus a control group on free androgen index (FAI) and homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) after 20 hours (A & D), 30 hours (B & E) and 50 hours (C & F) of moderate (Mod), vigorous (Vig) intensity exercise or resistance training (RT) in an individual study setting. Clear effects are shown with the probability of either a true substantial change (*possibly, **likely) and/or a true trivial change (°possibly, °°likely). Baseline HOMA-IR: Low, <2.1%; Moderate (Mod), 2.1-3.4%; High, >3.4%. Magnitudes in bold are clear with 99% compatibility intervals.

2.5 Discussion

This is the first systematic review and meta-analysis to evaluate the effectiveness of varying exercise intensities and the moderating effects of dietary co-intervention, training dose and baseline values on cardiorespiratory, metabolic and reproductive health outcomes in women with PCOS. Results from this systematic review demonstrate clear improvements in several of these outcomes following an exercise intervention in women with PCOS. The most consistent improvements were seen with cardiorespiratory fitness (VO_{2peak}), BMI, WC and various markers of metabolic health, including fasting insulin and HOMA-IR. These results are supported by our meta-analysis, which revealed improvements in VO_{2peak}, body composition and insulin sensitivity following an exercise intervention, particularly when compared to a no-exercise control group. Vigorous intensity exercise, both alone and when combined with a dietary intervention, resulted in the greatest improvements in health parameters in both the fixed effects and predicted effects analyses. Moderate intensity exercise resulted in clear improvements in

 VO_{2peak} , WC, and BMI when combined with diet as seen in the predicted analysis. Interestingly, resistance training showed promising improvements in FAI and HOMA-IR in both fixed effect and predicted analyses, however further research is required to confirm these improvements.

This systematic evaluation of exercise interventions align with identified knowledge gaps in current international evidence-based guidelines^{32,141} and meta-analyses^{142,143} recently undertaken in this population of women. There is substantial evidence that supports the effectiveness of aerobic exercise training for improving some health outcomes in women with PCOS. In particular, aerobic exercise of various intensities has consistently been found to result in improvements in VO_{2peak} in women with PCOS^{141,143,213}. VO_{2peak} is a measure of cardiorespiratory fitness and is an important indicator of health and mortality²¹⁴. Individuals with a lower VO_{2peak} are at an increased risk of all-cause mortality and morbidity with the risk of death being more dependent on cardiorespiratory fitness than BMI¹¹¹. To illustrate this point, with each 3.5mL/kg/min increase in VO_{2peak}, there is an associated 13% risk reduction from all-cause mortality²¹⁵. Based on observed improvements from our meta-analysis, women with PCOS and relatively low VO_{2peak} of 24mL/kg/min are likely to experience a ~30% risk reduction in all-cause mortality after 30 hours of vigorous intensity exercise over 10-12 weeks, irrespective of any dietary co-intervention. An increase in exercise intensity becomes of paramount importance for improving VO_{2peak} in women with high baseline values. These results expand on existing studies that have reported improvements in VO_{2peak} after vigorous or high intensity exercise interventions^{79,157,196,202} and highlights the importance of exercise intensity when prescribing exercise training in clinical practice or as part of a clinical trial.

A large proportion of women with PCOS are overweight or obese, with a recent meta-analysis reporting a pooled prevalence of 61%¹⁸¹. It is therefore not surprising that many exercise and dietary interventions have an ultimate aim of reducing body weight/BMI. Modest weight loss of 5-10% in overweight women with PCOS is encouraged to yield clinical improvements³². However, it is important to note that health benefits can occur without significant weight loss^{153,162,197}. The lack of improvement in BMI following an exercise only intervention observed from our analysis is not surprising. However, when exercise is complimented with a dietary intervention, small, but clear, decreases in BMI can be achieved. In addition, our results support the inclusion of diet in order to promote improvements in WC. Research conducted by Thomson et al.¹⁵⁵ reported reductions in body weight and waist circumference of ~10% across three different treatments groups (diet alone, diet + aerobic exercise or diet + combined aerobic and resistance exercise) after 20 weeks. A study conducted by Bruner et al.¹⁹⁵ reported no significant differences in body weight or BMI following an intervention of either nutritional counselling or a combined resistance training, aerobic exercise and nutritional counselling intervention. They did, however, report significant decreases in waist circumference of 5% in both groups following the intervention period. BMI as a measure of obesity is considered to have its limitations, with changes in BMI not necessarily reflecting changes in body fat²¹⁶. Body composition assessment using direct

methods such as dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) may provide valuable information on changes in body composition. When deprived of DXA information, measures of WC may provide a better measure of obesity-related health risk than BMI²¹⁷. It is possible that exercise training alone may have a limited impact on BMI but positively improves waist circumference or other markers of body composition, including increased lean mass and decreased fat mass, which can occur without changes in total body weight.

Insulin resistance is a key aetiological feature in PCOS and underpins the metabolic dysfunction present in women with PCOS^{67,218}. Although not currently included in the diagnostic criteria, insulin resistance determined from insulin clamps is prevalent in 56-95% of women with PCOS^{4,30,219}. It is therefore important to understand the impact of exercise type and intensity and its interaction with diet to explore effective exercise interventions to alleviate insulin resistance in women with PCOS before major complications occur. Resistance training is an effective treatment for improving insulin sensitivity in individuals with diabetes²²⁰⁻²²², however, there is limited evidence to support the benefits of such training in PCOS¹⁵⁵. We identified moderate decreases in HOMA-IR after resistance training interventions when compared to a control group. Resistance training is yet to be widely implemented in the treatment of PCOS, with current knowledge limited to few studies with small numbers of participants. However, there is evidence to support the studies with small numbers of insulin sensitivity in diabetic populations and therefore this may be applicable to women with PCOS.

Our meta-analysis showed that vigorous intensity aerobic training also resulted in moderate decreases in HOMA-IR in women with PCOS. This is in line with findings from a number of other clinical populations^{121,122,133,223}. Results from a study conducted by Greenwood et al.¹¹⁷ support the superior health benefits of vigorous exercise compared to moderate exercise in women with PCOS. They reported that 60 minutes of vigorous intensity exercise per week was associated with a 22% reduced odds of metabolic syndrome. In addition, Harrison et al.⁷⁹ reported a 16% improvement in insulin sensitivity in women with PCOS following a 12-week vigorous intensity exercise intervention, as determined by the gold-standard euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp method⁶⁸. The use of the clamp method in clinical practice is impractical, however one must be cognisant that using HOMA-IR as a surrogate marker for IR has significant limitations which includes a low sensitivity in identifying IR⁴. Despite the pitfalls of using HOMA-IR to measure insulin resistance, most clinical research in PCOS continues to use this method due to its cost-effectiveness and ease of translation into clinical practice.

Elevated FAI is the most consistently observed androgenic abnormality in PCOS². Current research that measures FAI prior to and following an exercise intervention show contradictory results^{155,158,210}. This may relate to the complex relationship between FAI and insulin resistance, as the latter has profound effects on SHBG. Results from our meta-analysis could not provide any conclusive evidence in support of any type of exercise training or exercise intensity influencing FAI and is consistent with another

recent meta-analysis¹⁴³. Our results suggest that resistance training may be the most likely to induce positive changes in FAI, however, due to the limited number of studies utilising resistance training, more research is required to validate this outcome. One study of 16 week study of progressive resistance training (n=45) reported decreases in FAI values of 0.82%¹⁵⁹. In addition, a study comparing a 10-week intervention of either resistance training (n=8) or high intensity interval training (n=8) to a control group (n=9), reported the largest decrease in FAI in the strength training group, with a decrease of -0.7% from baseline values¹⁵⁷. Although resistance training shows promising results, reductions in FAI have also been reported after aerobic exercise^{154,158,199}. Further research is required to determine the effective modality, dose and intensity of exercise for improvements in hyperandrogenism. There is also a need to identify more valid measures of androgen levels in women with PCOS to monitor impacts all interventions (e.g. exercise and/or diet, pharmacotherapies).

2.5.1 Strengths and limitations

An important strength of our analysis is the inclusion of a variety of study designs with wellcharacterised participants. This allowed us to go beyond existing systematic reviews and meta-analyses to generate a large dataset that included a no-intervention control group. We were also able to explore the modifying effects of diet, exercise intensity, training dose and baseline values of the outcome measures, according to a particular current health and fitness level, enabling more individualised exercise prescription for women with PCOS. However, the inclusion of studies other than RCTs may be viewed as a limitation due to the possible increase in the risk of bias. However, all studies were assessed for bias and deemed of acceptable quality. It could also be argued that including a no-exercise control group in a study design could be considered of no additional use^{224,225} and it is established that in many clinical conditions, most outcomes impacted by exercise remain unchanged or worsen over the course of an intervention in no-exercise controls¹²². A limitation of this analysis is the large heterogeneity among the included studies with interventions varying greatly in frequency, intensity and the extent of exercise supervision. Some studies had sparse description of the exercise interventions, further limiting our analysis. The inclusion of unsupervised exercise interventions may have underestimated the benefits of exercise and future research should aim to document level of supervision to better gauge its effect on clinical outcomes.

2.5.2 Conclusions

This work considerably expands on previous evidence and advances the knowledge of benefits of exercise prescription in women with PCOS. Our analysis demonstrates that exercise training in women with PCOS improves cardio-metabolic outcomes, both in the presence and independent of anthropometric changes, supporting the role of exercise therapy, as the first-line approach for improving health outcomes in women with PCOS. Specifically, for greater health improvements, exercise interventions and/or exercise prescription should aim to achieve and sustain a minimum of 20 hours of vigorous intensity exercise over 10-12 weeks, equating to 120 minutes per week across this timeframe.

Once achieving this goal, women should sustain this level of exercise for continued health maintenance. Resistance training also appears to have some health benefits and could be considered for women with PCOS. Adequate reporting of exercise intervention characteristics (i.e. exercise session supervision, exercise intensity, adherence & compliance), use of gold-standard clinical outcome measures and consideration of long-term intervention sustainability is required through the application of highquality, large clinical studies with long-term follow-up to provide definitive exercise prescription recommendations in women with PCOS.

2.6 Updated systematic literature search

I performed an updated literature search for the systematic review presented in Chapter 2. Using the same criteria, a further 3 exercise interventions were identified, two of which resulted in dual publications. A summary of the participant characteristics, exercise intervention characteristics and study outcomes is reported in Table 6.

Of the three recently identified clinical trials, two utilised either vigorous or high-intensity interval training. One study compared continuous aerobic training (CAT), aerobic interval training (AIT) and a no exercise control group²²⁶. Interestingly, they did not measure changes in cardiorespiratory fitness or insulin sensitivity, making it difficult to determine the success of the interventions. They did however report a significant decrease in total testosterone as a result of both the CAT and AIT groups, and a significant decrease in FAI in the aerobic interval group only. They also reported a significant decrease in waist circumference in the CAT group and a significant decrease in hip circumference and waist to hip ratio in the AIT group. They reported no significant differences between the two groups. This may in part be due to the similarity in intensities used for both interventions. There was only a 5-10% difference in peak heart rate prescribed throughout the intervention. In addition, they did not use a typically prescribed interval training protocol, choosing instead to utilise a 2 minute interval with a 3 minute recovery period. Lastly, the two intervention protocols were matched for session duration with the aerobic interval group working up to a 50 minute session. HIIT is typically matched for workload or energy expenditure, and utilised for its time efficiency and due to its amplified exercise stimulus, resulting in enhanced health outcomes¹²¹. The success of this type of interval training procedure is not commonly used or documented in both healthy and diseased populations^{121,227}.

The second trial that utilised interval training compared a low-volume HIIT, high-volume HIIT and a no exercise control group²²⁸. They reported no significant differences between groups with the exception of a significant increase in VO_{2peak} in the high-volume HIIT group compared to the control group. They did not measure changes in metabolic or reproductive outcomes and did not statistically analyse changes within the groups. They also report that they did not match their HIIT protocols for mean workload or energy expenditure. Lastly, the intervention was only partially supervised which may have contributed to their null findings.

The final study was a non-randomised uncontrolled trial which compared the effects of 8 weeks of continuous moderate-to-vigorous intensity exercise in women with PCOS compared to women without²²⁹. They reported significant improvements in VO_{2peak} , HOMA-IR, glucose disposal rate, waist circumference and BMI. Each exercise session was supervised and intensity was monitored to ensure the participants were reaching the desired intensity which may have contributed to the success of their intervention.

The additional studies reported here provide further support for the benefits of exercise, however, there is still little evidence which adequately compares and matches exercise intensities in women with PCOS in order to determine the most effective intervention to promote the largest improvements across all domains of health.

Study	Study Design	Exercise	Participant	PCOS	Exercise Intervention	CRF	Cardio-	Hormonal &	Body
		N (total	Characteristics	Diagnostic	Characteristics	Outcomes	metabolic	Reproductive	Composition
		N)		Criteria			Outcomes	Outcomes	Outcomes
Aye et al. ²²⁹ &	Non-RCT	11	$Age = 28.0 \pm 6.7$	Rotterdam	Type: Continuous	↑ VO _{2peak}	↓ HOMA-IR,	Not Measured	\downarrow Waist
Kirk et al. ²³⁰			$BMI=31.2\pm6.3$		Aerobic		↑ Glucose		Circumference, \downarrow
					Frequency: 3/week		Disposal Rate		BMI
					Intensity: Moderate-				
					Vigorous (~60%				
					VO _{2peak})				
					Duration: 8 weeks				
					Supervision: Full				
Lionett et al. ²²⁸	RCT	LV-HIT =	LV-HIT: Age =	Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Intervals	LV-HIT:	Not Measured	Not Measured	LV-HIT:
		13	31 ± 5		Frequency: 3/week	No Change			No Change
		HV-HIT =	$BMI = 28.9 \pm 6.6$		Intensity: Vigorous-	HV-HIT:			HV-HIT:
		14 (42)	HV-HIT: Age =		High (90-100% HR _{max})	↑ VO _{2peak}			No Change
			30 ± 5		Duration: 16 weeks				
			$BMI=33.1\pm7.4$		Supervision: Partial				
Ribeiro et al. ²²⁶ &	RCT	CAT: 28,	CAT: Age = 29.1	Rotterdam	Type: Continuous	Not	Not Measured	CAT:↓	CAT:↓ Waist
Kogure et al. ²³¹		IAT: 29	± 5.3		Aerobic & Aerobic	Measured		Testosterone	Circumference,
		(87)	$BMI = 28.4 \pm 5.6$		Intervals			IAT:↓	↓ Hip
			AIT: Age = 29.0		Frequency: 3/week			Testosterone, \downarrow	Circumference,
			± 4.3		Intensity:			FAI	IAT: \downarrow WHR
			$BMI = 28.7 \pm 4.8$		CAT: Moderate-				
					Vigorous (65-80%				
					HR _{max})				
					IAT: Vigorous (70-90%				
					HR _{max})				
					Duration: 16 weeks				
					Supervision: Full				

Table 6: Update of Table 3 with a summary of studies identified from May 2018 to January 2021 detailing participants, intervention characteristics and main outcomes

CRF – Cardiorespiratory Fitness, RCT – Randomised Controlled Trial, LV-HIT – Low-Volume High-intensity Interval Training, HV-HIT – High-Volume High-intensity Interval Training, BMI – Body Mass Index, VO_{2peak} – Peak oxygen uptake, HOMA-IR – Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance, CAT – Continuous Aerobic Training, AIT – Aerobic Interval Training, FAI – Free Androgen Index, WHR – Waist to Hip Ratio.

Chapter 3.0 Effectiveness of exercise interventions on mental health and healthrelated quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review

This paper was submitted in November in 2020 and is complete and currently under review at BMC Public Health. An updated systematic search was completed in January 2021, however, this did not yield any additional studies that met the inclusion criteria.

3.1 Abstract

Background: Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a complex condition, impacting cardio-metabolic and reproductive health, mental health and health related quality of life. The physical health benefits of exercise for women with PCOS are well-established and exercise is increasingly being recognised as efficacious for improving psychological wellbeing. The aim of this review was to summarise the evidence regarding the effectiveness of exercise interventions on mental health and health-related quality of life outcomes in women with PCOS.

Methods: A systematic search of published literature was conducted in March of 2020. The review adheres to the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Review and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines as per our PROSPERO protocol (CRD42019118657). Randomised controlled trials, non-randomised controlled trials and uncontrolled trials that evaluated the effect of an exercise intervention of at least moderate intensity in reproductive aged women (aged 18 to 45 years) with diagnosed PCOS were included. Methodological quality was assessed using the modified Downs and Black checklist. Primary outcomes included symptoms of depression and anxiety, and health-related quality of life and were summarised as statistically significant within group changes or clinically meaningful.

Results: Fifteen articles from 11 trials were identified and deemed eligible for inclusion. Exercise demonstrated positive improvements in health-related quality of life in all of the included studies. Half of included studies also reported significant improvements in depression and anxiety symptoms. There was large variation in methodological quality of included studies and in the interventions utilised.

Conclusions: The available evidence indicates that exercise is effective for improving health-related quality of life and PCOS symptom distress. Exercise also shows some efficacy for improving symptoms and/or prevalence of depression and anxiety in women with PCOS. However, due to large heterogeneity of included studies, conclusions could not be made regarding the impact of exercise intervention characteristics. High-quality trials with well reported exercise intervention characteristics and outcomes are required in order to determine effective exercise protocols for women with PCOS and facilitate translation into practice.

3.2 Background

Polycystic Ovary Syndrome (PCOS) is a complex and common condition, affecting 8-13% of reproductive aged women³² and carries a major disease burden across cardio-metabolic and reproductive health. PCOS is characterised by hyperandrogenism, ovulatory dysfunction and polycystic ovary morphology, and although not recognised in the diagnostic criteria, insulin resistance is considered a key aetiological feature, contributing to the severity of PCOS features. PCOS is the leading cause of anovulatory infertility among reproductive-aged women²³² and has significant metabolic features including insulin resistance, obesity, and an increased risk of developing type 2 diabetes^{3,30,186,233}. PCOS is also known to be related to diminished mental health, including increased symptoms of depression, anxiety and lower health-related quality of life, with these comorbidities occurring and having impact across the lifespan⁸⁹.

Many chronic illnesses have an impact on mental health and are associated with a reduction in quality of life and an increase in a range of psychological symptoms^{89,234,235}. Given the clinical features of PCOS, it is perhaps not surprising that women with PCOS experience mental health problems and mood dysfunction to a greater degree than women without PCOS²³⁶. Compared to age and weight matched control women^{87,88}, and those with other chronic conditions including diabetes and coronary heart disease¹⁰³, women with PCOS have poorer mental health and health-related quality of life with many reporting increased symptoms of anxiety and depression and PCOS symptom distress. Fears regarding infertility, body image concerns, low self-esteem and coping with the condition may all contribute to poorer mental health among these women⁸⁹.

In a healthy population, exercise is an effective means of promoting, improving and managing mental health¹⁷⁵. This is also the case for populations with chronic conditions¹⁷⁶ and in overweight women¹⁷⁷. The specific interaction between physical activity and mental health in PCOS has not been explored in depth, but the limited existing research indicates a positive effect of exercise for improving mental health and health-related quality of life in women with PCOS^{147,237-239}. Women with PCOS who are more physically active report fewer symptoms of depression than sedentary women with PCOS⁸⁹, although active women with PCOS report higher symptoms of depression than active women without PCOS⁸⁹.

The current international evidence-based guidelines recommend 150 minutes per week of moderate intensity exercise or 75 minutes per week of vigorous intensity exercise in all women with PCOS, in order to improve general health and quality of life³². Despite the positive effects of exercise, low compliance with these guidelines because of general barriers (time limitations, low enjoyment experienced with exercise) and PCOS-specific barriers (low confidence, physical limitations) to exercise^{89,147}, means that many women with PCOS remaining inactive or insufficiently active¹¹⁷.

Enhancing engagement in exercise is vital to increase adherence to exercise recommendations and increase the potential health and mental health benefits of exercise⁸⁹. This systematic review will synthesise the existing literature and aim to determine the effectiveness of exercise for improving symptoms of mental health and health-related quality of life in women with PCOS.

3.3 Methods

Protocol and registration: This systematic review was conducted and reported in accordance with the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Review and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA)²⁴⁰ and was registered on the International Prospective Register of Systematic Reviews (CRD42019118657).

Information sources & search: An electronic database search was conducted in December 2018 and updated in March 2020 using EBSCOhost (PsycINFO, MEDLINE, SPORTDiscus, CINAHL) and Ovid Medline with no time restrictions. The search strategy included Medical Subject Heading (MeSH) terms and keywords for mental health, health-related quality of life, physical activity or exercise interventions and PCOS. An example of a search strategy is reported in Supplementary Table 1 and was adapted for each database. The search terms were broad in order to capture publications that may have included mental health or health related quality of life as secondary outcomes. Reference lists of relevant review articles were searched to identify additional eligible studies.

Eligibility criteria: The Participant, Intervention, Comparison, Outcomes and Studies (PICOS) framework was used for this systematic review (Table 7). Briefly, included studies recruited women aged 18-45 (pre-menopausal) and with a diagnosis of PCOS using any established diagnostic criteria (e.g., Rotterdam criteria, National Institute for Health [NIH]). Randomised controlled trials (RCT), non-randomised controlled trials and uncontrolled trials where participants, were exposed to an exercise intervention of at least moderate intensity and of two weeks or greater in duration, were included in this review. Exercise intensity was categorised according to Norton et al.¹¹⁴, classified as moderate (55 to <70% HR_{max} or 40 to < 60% VO_{2max}), vigorous (70 to <90% HR_{max} or 60 to <85% VO_{2max}) or high (\geq 90% HR_{max} or \geq 85% VO_{2max}) intensity. Two weeks was used as a minimum intervention duration to capture the chronic effects of exercise. Only published, peer-reviewed, English language trials were considered. The primary outcome measures were health-related quality of life as assessed by either the polycystic ovary syndrome questionnaire (PCOSQ) or the short form 36 (SF-36) questionnaire and symptoms of depression and anxiety assessed by any validated questionnaire (Table 7). Trials that did not report at least one of these outcome measures were not included in this review.

Table 7. Eligibility criteria for study inclusion

Inclusion Criteria											
Participants	Intervention	Comparison	Outcome	Study Design	Limits						
Diagnosed with	Any intervention	No evercise	Depression	RCT	Deer reviewed						
PCOS using any	that included	NO excicise	symptoms	KC I	I cel levie wed						
established	exercise of:	Alternative	symptoms	Non-RCT	English						
definition		therapies (e.g.	Anxiety symptoms		language						
	Any type or	acupuncture,		Cohort							
Reproductive	intensity	cognitive	HRQoL (SF-36)								
years, aged 18-45		behavioural		Case Control							
	Duration >2	therapy)	PCOS symptom								
	weeks		distress (PCOSQ)	Parallel							
		Medications		Clinical trial							

PCOS – Polycystic Ovary Syndrome HRQoL – Health Related Quality of Life, SF-36 – Short Form 36, PCOSQ – Polycystic Ovary Syndrome Questionnaire, RCT – Randomised Controlled Trial

Study selection and data extraction: After duplicates were removed, two reviewers (R.P. and R.B.) independently screened each article by title and abstract. Reference lists of systematic reviews and metaanalyses that were considered relevant were manually searched to identify additional references. Following removal of irrelevant studies, full-text versions of the remaining publications were assessed for inclusion eligibility. Data relating to study, participant and intervention characteristics and outcome measures were extracted independently by reviewers using a pre-determined data extraction form. At each stage of the screening process, discrepancies were resolved by consensus or by a third reviewer (N.S.). Where required, authors were contacted using an institutional email address in order to obtain additional or raw data. Due to poor reporting of intervention characteristics and outcome measures and large heterogeneity in the interventions, a quantitative synthesis was not feasible. Study results were therefore summarised as statistically significant within group changes (p<0.05) or clinically meaningful changes.

Risk of bias: The Downs and Black checklist for the assessment of methodological quality was used to evaluate randomised and non-randomised studies¹⁸⁵ (Supplementary Table 2). Questions regarding blinding of participants were removed as blinding is not possible in exercise intervention trials; however, blinding of outcome assessors was included. This checklist included 21 items with each item receiving a 0 or a 1 response and assesses reporting, internal and external validity or bias, and power. Higher scores indicated better methodological quality. Inter-reviewer discrepancies concerning the methodological quality of included studies were resolved by consensus.

3.4 Results

The combined searches identified 1114 references. Six articles were removed due to duplication and 1033 articles were deemed irrelevant after title and abstract screening. Of the 76 papers that were deemed eligible for full-text screening, 61 were excluded due to having no relevant outcome measures (Figure 9). The remaining 15 publications were deemed eligible for inclusion and were assessed for methodological quality, with results reported in Supplementary Table 6. These 15 publications were the result of 11 trials. In cases where multiple publications arose from one trial, data were grouped together. The characteristics of the included trials are presented in Table 8 and summarised below.



Figure 9. Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) study selection flow diagram.

3.4.1 Study design and participants characteristics

Of the 11 included trials, nine were RCTs^{161,196,226,237-239,241-243}, one was a single arm study²⁴⁴ and one was a case-control study²⁴⁵. Sample sizes ranged from 13 to 149 participants. The mean age of participants ranged from 26 to 33 years of age and the mean BMI ranged from 27.9 to 41.3kg/m².

Participants from nine trials were diagnosed with PCOS according to the Rotterdam criteria^{196,226,237-239,241,243-245} and three trials according to the NIH criteria^{161,242}. Of the included trials, nine recruited only overweight and obese women with PCOS and all studies excluded women with chronic co-morbidities, such as diabetes and cardiovascular disease. One study included only women with a positive screen for depression symptoms²⁴². Three studies excluded women who were taking medication treatment for depression^{196,237,241}, five studies did not exclude women who were taking anti-depressant medication^{226,238,239,243,245} and two studies did not report on use of medication of mental health status^{161,244}.

3.4.2 Assessment of study quality

Scores from the modified Downs and Black checklist varied greatly with scores ranging from 8 to 18 on a 21-point scale. The most common issues were poor reporting of aspects of the intervention or the characteristics of participants lost to follow-up. The full assessment of methodological quality is presented in supplementary Table 6.

3.4.3 Intervention characteristics

Aerobic exercise alone was delivered in eight out of the 11 trials^{161,196,226,239,241-244}. One study included an aerobic exercise group, a resistance training group and a combined aerobic and a resistance training group²³⁷ and the final two studies delivered resistance training only^{238,245}. Of the included studies, only four of the interventions had full supervision by an exercise specialist^{196,226,238,245}, three had partial supervision^{161,237,241} and four had no supervision^{239,242-244}. The duration of the interventions varied from 12 to 26 weeks, with the number of session ranging from two to five per week. Exercise intensity was only adequately reported in five of the 11 included studies. Of those that reported intensity, four used moderate-vigorous intensity exercise. Adherence, classified as the percent of sessions attended in regards to the expected attendance, was reported in only three of the included studies. Two of these reported an average adherence of 81%¹⁹⁶ and 95%²³⁸ for supervised sessions, with one trial reporting an average of 51% for unsupervised session adherence²³⁸. The third study reported that on average, only 38% of participants in the lifestyle only group reported meeting their weekly exercise goal²⁴². No adverse events were reported as a result of any of the exercise interventions.

3.4.4 Outcomes

Six of the included trials had a primary outcome of mental health and/or health-related quality of life. The remaining five trials included mental health and health related quality of life as a secondary outcome.

3.4.5 PCOS symptom distress

Of the studies included, eight used the PCOSQ to assess PCOS related distress, seven of which reported statistically significant improvements in a minimum of two domains. Six studies reported statistically significant improvements in emotions^{161,237,238,241,243,244} weight^{161,237-239,241,244} and infertility domains^{237-239,241,243,244}, three reported improvements in the menstrual problems domain^{237,239,241} and one reported improvements in the body hair domain²⁴⁴. The eighth study did not report a statistically significant improvements (\geq 0.5 point increase), in all domains for the cognitive behavioural therapy plus lifestyle group, and clinically significant increases in the weight and infertility domains for the lifestyle only group²⁴². In total, the weight domain had the most clinically significant improvements with six studies reporting improvements ranging from 0.7 to 1.75 point increase in scores. Clinically significant improvements were also commonly reported in the emotions domain, with four studies reporting increases in scores of between 0.5 and 0.8 points. A large proportion of interventions that utilised a range of exercise intensities, doses, types and durations, resulted in significant improvements in multiple domains of the PCOSQ, therefore suggesting that regardless of these factors, exercise can improve health-related quality of life in regards to PCOS symptom distress.

3.4.6 Health-related quality of life

Six studies used SF-36 to determine the health-related quality of life of participants. Four studies reported statistically significant increases in the physical functioning domain^{196,226,238,246}. Three studies reported significant increases in general health^{196,226,247}, vitality^{226,238,247} and mental health^{196,226,238}. Two studies reported statistically significant improvements in role physical ^{226,243}, social functioning^{226,238} and role emotional domains^{226,238}. No studies reported statistical improvements in the bodily pain domain. Clinically meaningful improvements were most commonly reported for the role physical domain, with 4 studies showing clinically meaningful changes after an exercise intervention^{196,226,243,246}, reporting increases in scores of 6.3 to 39.3. In regards to the SF-36, a change of score of 5 points or greater is considered clinically meaningful²⁴⁸. Improvements were also commonly reported for emotional and mental health domains with increases in scores of between 5.0 to 40.6, and 11.7 to 15.4 respectively. There were three studies that observed large improvements in multiple domains of the SF-36. Two of these studies used an aerobic exercise intervention of moderate to vigorous intensity, delivered three times per week for 16 weeks^{196,226}, while the third study conducted a 12 week progressive resistance training program delivered twice per week²³⁸. In summary, many studies reported improvements in domains of the SF-36 as a result of various exercise interventions, however it appears that there were no common denominators in regards to exercise characteristics.

3.4.7 Depression

Eight studies measured the effect of an exercise intervention on depression symptoms, with four reporting reductions in depression symptoms. Of the studies that reported improvements, two used the Centre for Depression Scale (CES-D) questionnaire^{237,242}, and two used the Hospital Anxiety Depression Scale (HADS) guestionnaire^{231,245}. Two studies that reported improvements delivered an aerobic exercise intervention^{231,242}, one delivered resistance training²⁴⁵ and the final study compared three interventions (diet only, diet and aerobic exercise and diet and combined exercise)²³⁷, all of which resulted in improved depression scores. There were no obvious common denominators in regards to exercise characteristics between studies that did, and those that did not report improvements in symptoms of depression, although all studies that utilised the CES-D and the HADS found significant improvements. One study that used the Depression Anxiety and Stress Scales (DASS-21) questionnaire reported significant changes in depression symptoms at post-intervention, in comparison to a nointervention control group, after 12 weeks of supervised resistance training²³⁸. In regards to clinical significance, of the two studies that used the DASS-21 to assess depression symptoms, one study reported the exercise reduced average depression scores from 7.76 to 3.5²⁴¹, which indicates a decrease from moderate symptoms to no elevation in depression symptoms. The second study also had clinically meaning change in depression symptoms, as participants, on average, shifted from moderate to mild depression symptom severity from baseline to post-intervention²³⁸. One of the studies that assessed depression symptoms following a combined diet and aerobic intervention, reported decreases in depression symptoms, as scores on the CES-D moved from 18.6 at baseline and 14.0²³⁷. As the CES-D uses a cut-off score of ≥ 16 to suggest possible depression and ≥ 23 for probable depression²⁴⁹, these results indicate that at least some women moved from depressed to non-depressed status postintervention. The second study that used the CES-D included only women classified as possibly depressed (score of ≥ 16) at baseline, and reported large decreases in symptoms with scores decreasing from 24 to 18²⁴². Lastly, both studies that used the HADS questionnaire found that participants had borderline abnormal scores (8-10 points) at baseline, indicating mild depression, and normal scores (0-7 points) post-intervention, indicating no depression^{226,245}.

3.4.8 Anxiety

Six studies also examined symptoms of anxiety, three of which reported statistically significant within group reductions in symptoms after an exercise intervention^{231,245,247}. A third study reported significant reductions in anxiety symptoms compared to a control group, after exercise²³⁸. Results from this study are also considered clinically meaningful, as average anxiety scores (DASS-21) reduced from 10.3 at baseline to 7.4 post-intervention, indicating that symptoms decreased from extremely severe to moderate. Two studies reported the prevalence of anxiety at baseline and following an exercise intervention. One of these studies reported that 44.1% of participants had anxiety (according to the

measures used) at baseline, which decreased to 23.2% after a 16 week resistance training intervention²⁴⁵. The second study reported a drop from 15.9 to 4.7% of women considered to have clinical anxiety after a 16 week aerobic exercise intervention²⁴⁷. In summary, exercise interventions reduced symptoms of depression and anxiety in half of the reviewed studies. Due to the large variety of training interventions, conclusions cannot be made regarding the impact of a specific type or intensity of an exercise intervention, compared to another.

Study	QA score ^a	Study Design	Exercise Intervent ion N (total N)	Participant Characteristics	Exercise Intervention(s) Characteristics	Comparison(s)	Measures	Main psychological findings from the exercise group
Arentz et al. 2017 ²⁴¹	18	RCT	62 (122)	Age: 28.9 ± 5.6 years BMI: 35.2 ± 6.8 kg/m ² PCOS diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Frequency: N/R (90- 150mins/week) Intensity: 60-90% HR _{max} Duration: 12 weeks Supervision: Partial	Herbal medicine + lifestyle intervention	PCOSQ DASS-21	^b Significant improvements were seen for all domains of the PCOSQ and DASS-21 in the herbal medicine plus lifestyle group, significant improvements only for infertility (p=0.001), weight (p=0.01), menstrual problems (p=0.02) and emotions (p=0.04) in the lifestyle only group. No significant changes in DASS-21 scores in the lifestyle only group.
Cooney et al. 2018 ²⁴²	13	Pilot RCT	8 (15)	Age: 32 (27-34) years BMI: 35 (31-40) kg/m ² PCOS diagnostic criteria: NIH	Type: Aerobic Frequency: N/R (50- 175mins/week) Intensity: N/R Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: None	CBT (weekly 30min CBT sessions) + lifestyle modification	PCOSQ CES-D	Clinically but not statistically significant improvements in all domains of the PCOSQ (≥ 0.5 point increase) with the exception of menstrual problems in the overall group. Statistically significant improvement in depression scores (p=0.01) in the overall group, with no differences between groups (p=0.68).
Costa et al. 2018 ¹⁹⁶	16	RCT	14 (27)	Age: 27.6 ± 4.5 years BMI: 32 ± 4.2 kg/m ² PCOS diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Frequency: 3/week Intensity: 60-85% HR _{max} Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: Full	No intervention control group	SF-36	Significant improvements in physical functioning (p=0.004), general health (p=0.012) and mental health (p=0.042) domain scores compared to baseline.
De Frène et al. 2015 ²⁴⁴	7	Single arm study	23	Age: 29 (5) years BMI: 33.7 (7.8) kg/m ² PCOS diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Frequency: N/R Intensity: N/R Duration: 24 weeks Supervision: None	None	PCOSQ	Significant positive effect on total PCOSQ score $(p=<0.001)$ as well as emotions $(p=<0.01)$, weight $(p=<0.001)$, body hair $(p=<0.05)$ and infertility $(p=<0.001)$ domain scores.
Ladson et al. 201 ¹⁶¹	16	RCT	16 (26)	Age: 28.8 ± 4.6 years BMI: 38.3 ± 8 kg/m ²	Type: Aerobic Frequency: ≥2/week Intensity: N/R Duration: 26 weeks Supervision: Partial	Metformin + caloric restriction & exercise	PCOSQ	Significant improvements in emotions (p=0.008) and weight (p=0.002) domain scores.

Table 8. Summary of studies identified for systematic review detailing participant and intervention characteristics, measures used and psychological outcomes.

				PCOS diagnostic criteria: NIH				
Lara et al. 2015 ²⁴⁵ & Ramos et al. 2016 ²⁴⁶	12 13	Case- control	43	Age: 27.9 ± 5.3 years BMI: 27.9 ± 5.5 kg/m ² PCOS diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam	Type: RT Frequency: N/R Intensity: 60-85% of 1RM Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: Full	Non-PCOS	HADS SF-36	Significant improvements in both anxiety $(p=<0.01)$ and depression $(p=<0.01)$ scores over time ²⁴⁵ . Significant improvements in SF-36 physical functioning domain $(p=0.02)^{246}$.
Legro et al. 2015 ²³⁹ & Dokras et al. 2016 ²⁴⁷	18 12	RCT	49 (149)	Age: 28.6 ± 3.4 years BMI: 35.1 ± 4.6 kg/m ² PCOS diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Frequency: 5/week Intensity: N/R Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: None	OCP or combined OCP + lifestyle intervention	PCOSQ SF-36 PRIME- MD	Significant positive effect on weight (p=<0.0001), infertility (p=<0.0001), menstrual problems (p=0.004) PCOSQ domains ²³⁹ . Significant improvement in general health (p=<0.05) and vitality (p=<0.05) domains of the SF-36. Significant decrease in the prevalence of anxiety (15.9 to 4.7%; p=0.02). Non-significant changes in the prevalence of depression (22.7 to 15.9%; p=0.17) ²⁴⁷ .
Ribeiro et al. 2019 ²²⁶ & Kogure et al. 2020 ²³¹	17 17	RCT	CAT = 28, IAT = 29 (87)	CAT = Age: 29.1 (5.3) years BMI: 28.4 (5.6) kg/m^2 IAT = Age: 29.0 (4.3) years BMI: 28.7 (4.8) kg/m^2 PCOS diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic Frequency: 3/week Intensity: CAT – 65- 80% HR _{max} IAT – 70-90% HR _{max} Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: Full	No intervention control group	SF-36 HADS	CAT – Significant improvements in physical functioning (p=0.022), role physical (p=<0.001), general health (p=<0.001), vitality (p=<0.001), social functioning (p=<0.001), role emotional (p=<0.001) and mental health (p=<0.001) domains of the SF-36. IAT – Significant improvements in physical functioning (p=<0.001), role physical (p=0.027), general health (p=<0.001), vitality (p=0.001), social functioning (p=<0.001), role emotional (p=0.011) and mental health (p=<0.001) domains of the SF-36 ²²⁶ . Significant improvements in anxiety and depression scores (p=<0.05) in both the CAT and IAT groups ²³¹ .
Stener- Victorin et al. 2013 ²⁴³	13	RCT	29 (44)	Age: 29.9 ± 4.4 years BMI: 28.1 ± 7.4 kg/m ²	Type: Aerobic Frequency: ≥3/week Intensity: N/R Duration: 16 weeks Supervision: None	No intervention control group & acupuncture group	MADRS- S BSA-S PCOSQ SF-36	No significant improvements in anxiety or depression. Significant improvements in PCOSQ domains for infertility (p=<0.05) and emotions (p=<0.001) and the role physical (p=<0.001) domain of the SF-36.

				Diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam				
Thomson et al. 2010 ²³⁷ & Thomson et al. 2016 ²¹²	12 12	RCT	Aerobic only = 15 Aerobic + RT = 20 (49)	Age: 29.3 ± 6.8 years BMI: 36.1 ± 4.8 kg/m ² Diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam	Type: Aerobic only or combined aerobic & RT Frequency: 5/week Intensity: Aerobic = 60-80% HR _{max} , RT = 50-75% of 1RM Duration: 20 weeks Supervision: Partial	^c Diet only (energy restricted, high protein diet)	CES-D PCOSQ	Significant improvement in depression scores in all groups (p= ≤ 0.001) with no effect of treatment (p=0.86). Significant improvements in PCOSQ domain scores for emotions (p= ≤ 0.001), weight (p= ≤ 0.001), menstrual problems (p= ≤ 0.001), and infertility (p= ≤ 0.001) for all groups.
Vizza et al. 2016 ²³⁸	19	Pilot RCT	7 (13)	Age: 26.7 ± 7 years BMI: 41.3 ± 12.5 kg/m ² Diagnostic criteria: Rotterdam	Type: RT Frequency: 2/week Intensity: N/R Duration: 12 weeks Supervision: Full	No intervention control group	PCOSQ SF-36 DASS-21	Significant improvements in the RT group compared to the control group for emotions (p=0.003), weight (p=0.04) and infertility (p=0.03) PCOSQ domains. Significant improvements in the RT group compared to the control group for physical functioning (p=0.02), vitality (p=0.02), social functioning (p=0.002), role emotional (p=0.009) and mental health (p=0.009) SF-36 domains. Significant improvements in the RT group compared to the control group for depression (p=0.01) and anxiety (p=0.03).

Data presented as mean \pm SD or median (IQR).

1RM – One Repetition Maximum, BMI – Body Mass Index, BSA-S – Brief Scale for Anxiety, CAT – Continuous Aerobic Training, CBT – Cognitive Behavioural Therapy, CES-D – Centre for Epidemiological Studies Depression scale, DASS-21 – Depression, Anxiety and Stress Scale 21, HADS – Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale, HR_{max} – Maximum Heart Rate, IAT – Intermittent Aerobic Training, MADRS-S – Montgomery Åsberg Depression Rating Scale, N/R – Not Reported, OCP – Oral Contraceptive Pill, PCOSQ – Polycystic Ovary Syndrome Questionnaire, PRIME-MD - Primary Care Evaluation of Mental Disorders, QA – Quality Appraisal, RCT – Randomised Controlled Trial, RT – Resistance Training, SF-36 – Short Form 36.

^aMethodological quality score from the Downs and Black checklist. Possible range of scores 0-21.

^bData provided by author.

^cAll groups received the diet intervention.

3.5 Discussion

The current systemic review aimed to determine the effectiveness of exercise on mental health and health-related quality of life outcomes in women with PCOS. Exercise interventions appear to have positive effects on health-related quality of life and associated PCOS symptom distress as assessed by validated measures. The findings for mental health outcomes were less consistent, with a combination of positive and null findings regarding improvements in symptoms of anxiety and depression, although half of the included studies reported improvements in symptoms of anxiety and depression after an exercise intervention. The most common exercise program included various types of aerobic exercise of varying intensities, ranging from moderate to high intensity. Others included some form of resistance training program or a combination of the resistance and aerobic exercise. Intervention duration and the inclusion of supervised exercise also varied among interventions. There did not appear to be any common exercise characteristics that could explain differences in symptoms of depression and anxiety, PCOS associated distress, or improvements in health-related quality of life outcomes.

This systematic review expands on an existing review of seven trials that found exercise to be beneficial for improving health-related quality of life, depression and anxiety in women with PCOS¹⁴⁷. Future research is required however to provide further evidence of these benefits. Observed improvements resulted from various types of exercise, exercise intensities and concurrent therapies, making it difficult to determine the components of the intervention that contribute to improved outcomes. Studies included in this review were largely heterogeneous with varying interventions, concurrent therapies, sample sizes, study designs, comparator groups and methodological quality making the independent effect of any particular type of exercise intervention or characteristics difficult to assess. These variations prevented a meta-analysis from being conducted and limited the ability to form conclusions about the effectiveness of exercise on mental health and health-related quality of life in women with PCOS. In addition, poor reporting of exercise characteristics and the large variety of intensities, duration and frequency, limited the capacity to formulate more specific exercise recommendations for promoting mental health and health-related quality of life in the translation of these research findings into clinical practice.

The current international evidence based guidelines for the assessment and management of PCOS states that psychological factors, including anxiety and depression, should be screened, assessed and managed³². It is important to ensure positive well-being to increase quality of life but also to assist in promoting engagement and adherence to lifestyle interventions. Adherence to exercise interventions has been reported to be low in clinical settings among women with PCOS^{161,193,199}, it is crucial that future studies report measures of adherence to determine interventions that are more effective in maintaining the interest and enjoyment of participants. Very few of the studies reviewed in the current research reported on adherence and compliance to the exercise intervention. In the studies that did report on adherence, supervised sessions had a much greater attendance rate and could ultimately contribute
to larger improvements in physical and mental health. Future studies should consider commencing with supervision of all exercise sessions, in order to address initial exercise engagement, followed by a tapering of supervision to include planned, unsupervised exercise, while concurrently promoting and encouraging self-sustainability, to promote long-term maintenance of physical activity, following the completion of the intervention.

Given that previous research shows that time limitation is reported as the biggest barrier to exercise participation both in a general population and among women with PCOS⁸⁹, the alternative of a vigorous intensity or high intensity interval training may provide a solution to this barrier. Some research also suggests that individuals experience greater enjoyment when partaking in high intensity exercise compared to continuous moderate intensity exercise^{121,139,250}. Significant improvements following high intensity interval training have been reported in systematic reviews/meta-analyses for anxiety, depression^{121,251} and quality of life^{152,252} outcomes, however, these benefits have only been reported in patients with chronic conditions other than PCOS. In women with PCOS, there is limited evidence to suggest that high intensity exercise can result in greater health improvements compared to moderate intensity exercise of high intensity exercise, in particular, on mental health and health related quality of life outcomes has yet to be thoroughly investigated. Thus, more studies examining the effects of high intensity exercise on mental health outcomes in women with PCOS are needed.

Half of the studies included in this review reported significant reductions in anxiety and depression symptoms after an exercise intervention, which is a clinical meaningful outcome, especially when considering that the reviewed interventions were primarily aimed at improving the physical health, rather than the mental health, of participants. Designing future interventions with a mental health informed rationale for the exercise intervention may improve engagement and therefore result in greater mental health benefits. For example, multi-component interventions that also include additional therapies such as cognitive behavioural therapy could be considered useful and may aid to increase adherence, retention, engagement as well as the maintenance of a healthy lifestyle to improve all health outcomes in women with PCOS³². Although this review was focused on the effects of exercise only, one of the included studies included examined a multi-component intervention that included cognitive behavioural therapy, and reported clinically significant improvements in all domains of the PCOSQ and depression symptom scores²⁴². Therefore, further examination of multi-component interventions could provide useful information for improving mental health for women with PCOS.

In addition, many of the included trials excluded women who were taking medications for the treatment of clinical anxiety and depression. Given the high prevalence of these two mental health conditions in women with PCOS, excluding these women does not adequately represent the population, and therefore, perhaps the true benefits of exercise for these women. We could benefit greatly from future research that examines the effect of exercise in women with PCOS, who display elevated baseline levels of anxiety and depression. Such research would provide greater insight regarding the efficacy of exercise for improving mental health and health-related quality of life in women with PCOS and would increase generalisability and applicability to real-world clinical practice.

3.5.1 Strengths and limitations

This review builds on existing knowledge and provides preliminary data to support the inclusion of exercise to manage and improve mental health and health related quality of life outcomes in women with PCOS. A strength of this review is that it follows the PRISMA guidelines, including double screening of articles, data extraction and quality appraisal of each publication. This review was limited by large variations and poor reporting of exercise characteristics in the included primary studies. This hindered us from being able to conduct a quantitative synthesis of results and limited our ability to form strong conclusions about the effectiveness of exercise, and particular exercise characteristics, on mental health and health-related quality of life in women with PCOS. Future studies should endeavour to adequately report all intervention characteristics, including frequency, intensity, type, format and session duration of exercise interventions and as well as reporting both adherence and compliance to the exercise intervention inform future research.

3.5.2 Conclusions

This review found that exercise results in both clinically meaningful and statistically significant improvements in health-related quality of life in women with PCOS. Exercise also appears to have some benefit for improving symptoms of common mental health concerns with half of studies reporting significant improvements in symptoms of depression and anxiety. However, the heterogeneity of included studies, including methodological quality, and the poor reporting of the characteristics of exercise interventions delivered, limited the ability to make conclusions regarding the effectiveness of specific types of exercise. This also limited the ability to conclude the impact of specific exercise characteristics including intensity, frequency and type of exercise for improving mental health in women with PCOS. It is vital to employ strategies that can both reduce symptoms of anxiety and depression and increase adherence to interventions. Therefore, multi-component interventions that integrate psychological treatment with exercise and address the complex physical and mental health concerns of women with PCOS have the potential for improving mental health outcomes. Future studies should aim to address barriers to exercise participation and determine which intervention characteristics are associated with increased engagement and maintenance of exercise for the promotion of mental health in women with PCOS

Chapter 4.0. The effectiveness of high-intensity interval training on metabolic, reproductive and mental health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: study protocol for the iHIT- randomised clinical trial.

This protocol paper has been published in Trials (Appendix B), however, the original publication has been amended to reflect the study that I conducted for my PhD. This chapter differs from the original protocol paper in the following ways;

- A no-intervention control group was not included due to difficulties with recruitment.
- The protocol paper included biopsies and various analyses including western blotting and DNA methylation which was not part of my PhD work and was therefore removed.
- The protocol paper stated that we would be doing intention-to-treat analysis which included all randomised participants, and that we would be using a mixed model repeated measures analysis. Instead we decided to use linear mixed models for this work. Mixed models without any ad hoc imputation has been found to provide more powerful tests than mixed model analysis with ad hoc imputations²⁵³.
- The protocol paper states that heart rate reserve (HRR) would be used to quantify exercise intensity, however, I decided to use HR_{peak} as it is a simpler method, has good validity, is more commonly used and accepted and therefore, deemed more appropriate.
- Six and 12 month follow ups were also included in the protocol. These time points were not collected or analysed as part of my thesis due to the time schedule and difficulty contacting participants.

4.1 Abstract

Background: Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a reproductive-metabolic condition. Insulin resistance is a hallmark of PCOS and is related to increased hyperandrogenism that drives inherent metabolic, reproductive, and psychological features of the syndrome. Insulin resistance in women with PCOS is managed by weight loss, lifestyle interventions (i.e. exercise, diet) and insulin-sensitising medications. This manuscript describes the protocol of our study evaluating the effectiveness of high-intensity interval training (HIIT) compared to moderate-intensity continuous training (MICT) for improving cardio-metabolic, reproductive and mental health in overweight women with PCOS.

Methods: We will employ a two arm, parallel-group, randomised clinical trial recruiting thirty women diagnosed with PCOS, aged between 18 to 45 years and with a body mass index (BMI) greater than 25kg/m². Following screening and baseline testing, women will be randomised by simple randomisation procedure using computer generated sequence allocation to undergo one of two 12-week supervised interventions: either HIIT or MICT at a 1:1 allocation ratio. The primary outcome for this trial is to measure the improvements in aerobic capacity and metabolic health; specifically changes in insulin sensitivity in response to different exercise intensities. Baseline and post intervention testing include; anthropometric measurements, cardiorespiratory fitness testing, reproductive hormone profiles (anti-müllerian hormone and steroid profiles), metabolic health, health-related quality of life, and mental health questionnaires, objective and subjective lifestyle monitoring. Reporting of the study will follow the CONSORT statement

Discussion: This trial aims to determine whether HIIT is more effective than standard MICT to advance the understanding of PCOS management and provide insight into the optimal exercise intensity for improved cardio-metabolic outcomes. Secondary outcomes will include the impact of different exercise protocols on reproductive hormone profiles, mental health and health related quality of life.

Trial registration: Trial is registered with the Australian New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry (ACTRN12615000242527).

4.2 Background

Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a major public health concern affecting 6-10% of reproductive aged women worldwide¹. Insulin resistance is strongly implicated in the aetiology of PCOS and is associated with the reproductive and metabolic consequences of the syndrome^{30,59,79,218,254,255}. Insulin resistance in PCOS is inherent and has been demonstrated to be independent of body mass index (BMI), yet can be exacerbated by obesity^{186,218}, although the mechanisms remain unclear. Lifestyle interventions (diet, exercise and/or behavioural) and weight management is the first line therapy³² for women with PCOS as they improve the clinical symptoms by increasing insulin sensitivity in these women^{2,79}.

Moderate intensity aerobic exercise improves metabolic and reproductive features, body composition and psychological well-being in overweight women with PCOS^{79,149,153}. However even after exercise interventions a higher level of insulin resistance prevails in women with PCOS compared to women without PCOS indicating further research is warranted⁷⁹. High-intensity interval training (HIIT) is a popular fitness program that encompasses short bouts of high intensity exercise interspersed with active recovery²⁵⁶. HIIT has been shown to be acceptable and safe and may assist in addressing barriers reported in women of reproductive age including time limitations and competing commitments and PCOS-specific barriers such as low confidence and physical limitations^{89,147}. HIIT is enjoyable^{79,118,121} and has been found to have a superior effect on insulin resistance, cardiovascular risk factors and allcause mortality amongst other predominantly male and older clinical populations^{128-130,196}. Despite this, there is limited comprehensive research on the efficacy of different exercise intensities and optimal exercise intensity for improved cardio-metabolic outcomes, reproductive hormone profiles, mental health and health related quality of life following exercise in PCOS.

Compared to recommended lower-intensity regimes, more positive metabolic health outcomes are now being reported for HIIT including improved glycaemic control and cardio-respiratory fitness in clinical populations and amongst women with PCOS^{117,121,133,157,196}. Only one RCT has been conducted in women with PCOS to assess the benefits of HIIT to which they compared a resistance-training program and a control group¹⁵⁷. After 10 weeks, they found improvements in insulin sensitivity, high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol and a decrease in fat percentage¹⁵⁷. A cross-sectional study conducted by Greenwood et al. was the first to examine the effect of exercise of varying intensities amongst women with PCOS¹¹⁷. The results of their study supported superior health benefits of vigorous exercise including; a lower BMI, and HOMA-IR, higher levels of HDL, and SHBG when compared with moderate exercise in women with PCOS, independent of age, BMI and total exercise volume¹¹⁷. Specifically, it was found that 60 minutes of vigorous activity per week was associated with a 22% reduction in odds ratio of metabolic syndrome (OR 1.11; 95% CI, 1.04, 1.18)¹¹⁷. Although these studies provide positive results in favour of high intensity exercise, more objective data and further investigation is required to find the optimal intensity in promoting the greatest health benefits for

women with PCOS. Therefore, the aim of this protocol paper is to detail an exercise intervention that explores the clinical effectiveness HIIT in comparison to moderate-intensity continuous training (MICT) on: metabolic (body composition and insulin sensitivity), reproductive (anti-müllerian hormone [AMH] and steroid profiles) and mental health (depression and health related quality of life) in women with PCOS.

4.3 Methods

4.3.1 Hypothesis

Based on previous literature, we hypothesise that HIIT will result in greater health outcomes such as; greater insulin sensitivity, increased lean muscle mass, decreased androgens, increased SHBG and improved mental health, and health-related quality of life compared to MICT.

4.3.2 Design

We will employ a two-arm, parallel-group, randomised clinical trial (Figure 10) and recruit 30 women diagnosed with PCOS from the community and health clinics that are located in Melbourne Australia, via advertisement flyers in local media, information boards in clinics and from PCOS websites. They will be randomised to undergo one of two 12-week supervised interventions: either HIIT or MICT.

	Enrolment		STUDY PERIOD						
TIMEPOINT	-t1	Baseline (1-14 days)	Randomisation	1-4 weeks	5-8 weeks	9-12 weeks	Post (2-7 days)		
ENROLMENT:									
Eligibility screen	Х								
Informed consent	Х								
Medical History and confirmation of diagnosis	X								
Allocation			X						
INTERVENTION									
HIIT				+					
MICT									

ASSESSMENTS:				
GXT+ECG	X			Х
DXA scan	X			Х
Insulin Clamp	X			Х
Questionnaires	X			X
Lifestyle Intervention	X			

Figure 10. SPIRIT flow diagram of randomised clinical trial.

GXT, graded exercise test; ECG, electrocardiogram; Insulin clamp, euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp; DXA, dual energy x-ray absorptiometry; HIIT, high-intensity intermittent training; MICT, moderate-intensity continuous training.

4.3.3 Inclusion criteria

Women aged 18-45 years with a BMI greater than 25kg/m² and diagnosed with PCOS using the Rotterdam criteria¹³ will be recruited for this study. Their medical practitioner will have previously diagnosed PCOS and the research endocrinologist will confirm this prior to participation in the study. Diagnosis of PCOS by the Rotterdam criteria requires confirmation of two of the following (i) oligoor anovulation (ii) clinical (hirsutism and acne) and/or biochemical hyperandrogenism (iii) polycystic ovaries on ultrasound and exclusion of other causes of hyperandrogenism¹³. Features of PCOS will be recorded to allow phenotyping as recommended by the National Institutes of Health²⁵⁷.

4.3.4 Exclusion criteria

Exclusion criteria will be other causes of menstrual disturbance and hyperandrogenism, known cardiovascular (cardiac arrhythmias), uncontrolled asthma, uncontrolled hypertension (resting systolic blood pressure >160 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure >105mmHg), bleeding disorders, skin or anaesthetic allergies, musculoskeletal injuries that may be aggravated by the exercise protocol, pregnancy, type 1 or 2 diabetes, or taking anti-hypertensive, insulin sensitising, anti-obesity or oral contraception medications.

4.3.5 Screening

Prospective participants will be screened to check eligibility and to assess potential risks of adverse events during exercise. If identified as having multiple risk factors (family history [first-degree] of cardio-metabolic risk factors, chronic conditions [that do not exclude from participation] but could interfere with testing or exercise, or have a BMI >40kg/m²) exercise clearance will be required by their general practitioner. A member of the research team will obtain written informed consent from all participants prior to participation in the study.

Data Monitoring: Details of procedures for data management have been reviewed and approved by the Victoria University Human Research Ethics Committee (Reference- HRE15-298). All electronic data will be stored on encrypted hard drives or password-protected computers. Hard copies of any data will be kept in locked filing cabinets in a secure office. All questionnaire data will be de-identified.

Harms: All adverse events associated with the study, or that accrue whilst participating in the study, will be recorded. All adverse events will be reported to the Victoria University Human Research Ethics Committee.

Auditing: No formal auditing process, is proposed for the current trial. The principal investigator, Professor Nigel Stepto, is responsible for the integrity of the current trial and has extensive experience as a lead investigator in numerous human clinical trials.

4.3.6 Ethics

The study has been approved by the Victoria University Human Research Ethics Committee (Reference- HRE15-298) and is registered with the Australian New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry (ACTRN12615000242527). Any modifications or changes to the protocol will be provided in writing to the Victoria University Human Research Ethics Committee for approval. Reporting of the study will follow the CONSORT statement²⁵⁸.

4.3.7 Baseline assessment

Baseline assessment will involve three sessions. Two sessions will be required to complete a symptomlimited graded exercise protocol (the first session being a familiarisation of the test). In the 7 days preceding session three, participants will wear an ActigraphTM accelerometer to establish levels of habitual physical activity. The third baseline session will involve a euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp and a dual X-ray absorptiometry scan (DXA) [GE Lunar iDXA]. Participants will also be asked to complete validated questionnaires to assess physical activity (International Physical Activity Questionnaire [IPAQ])²⁵⁹, quality of life (SF-36 & PCOSQ)^{102,260}, depression, anxiety, and stress (Depression Anxiety Stress Scale [DASS-21])²⁶¹ and a 3-day food diary. Participants will monitor their menstrual cycles using a menstrual diary and which will be used to assess menstrual cyclicity throughout the study.

4.3.8 Randomisation and blinding

Following baseline testing, participants will be randomised to one of two 12-week interventions; HIIT, or MICT (details of the two treatment arms in Table 9). An independent biostatistician will randomise subjects by a simple randomisation procedure using computerised sequence generation with an allocation ratio of 1:1. Two tables based on BMI (<35kg/m² or >35 kg/m²) will be created. As exercise interventions cannot be blinded from participants and staff (accredited exercise physiologists) implementing the intervention, only staff undertaking sample analysis and endpoint data processing will be blinded to group allocation.

4.3.9 Intervention

Every participant will receive a menstrual diary to monitor menstrual cycles. As recommended by the Australian evidence-based PCOS guidelines and International evidence-based PCOS guidelines, all women will receive evidence-based behaviour change coaching^{2,32} based on social cognitive theory and the behaviour change wheel²⁶². This will involve a 2-hour session including goal setting and goal striving, education regarding the importance of physical activity and healthy eating, and education on effectively using media and resources for healthy eating and diet²⁶³.

4.3.10 Exercise interventions

Exercise will be conducted on stationary bikes in an individual setting. Exercise intensities will be prescribed and monitored using heart rates (% of peak heart rate [HR_{peak}]), as described in Table 9. Sessions will be conducted at Victoria University fitness centres/exercise clinics under the supervision of accredited exercise physiologist ^{79,153,155,237,264,265}. Adherence and compliance will be determined from supervised exercise session attendance and completion of prescribed exercise (duration and intensity [% HR_{peak}]) respectively. Data from participants with less than 75% adherence will be included in the intention to treat analysis only. Any musculoskeletal injuries or changes in health status will be recorded via a provided web-based diary.

Volume matching and training progression: The HIIT and MICT intervention arms will be matched for training volume (MET.min/week) and progressed weekly by manipulating session duration and intensity. Both HIIT and MICT groups will progress from 312 MET.min/week in week 1 to 530 MET.min/week in weeks 6-12, meeting exercise guidelines²⁶⁶. Exercise sessions will include warm-up and cool down protocols, and will be adjusted weekly to individual capabilities and training adaptations^{79,124}. See Table 9 for details.

Intervention	Details
MICT	Minimum physical activity recommendations (150 min per week) ²⁶⁶ , in three
	supervised 50 min sessions/week of continuous moderate intensity exercise sessions of
	cycling at 60-70% HR _{peak} (~3.5 METs)
	Minimum vigorous physical activity recommendations (~75 min per week) ²⁶⁶ , in three
HIIT	supervised sessions/week of HIIT exercise (cycling). Based on existing literature, pilot
	data ²⁶⁷ and patient consultation, we will use a practical weekly training program encompassing two successful HIIT protocols ^{118,121,268} :
	• Two sessions/week of short constant load cycling of 12 x 1 min at 90-100%
	HR _{peak} (>9METs; [1 min HIIT]) with 1 min active recovery.
	• One session/week of cycling 6–8 x 4 min at >90% HR _{peak} (>9 METS; [4 min
	HIIT]) with 2 min active recovery.

MICT, moderate intensity continuous training; HIIT, high-intensity interval training; min, minutes; METs, metabolic equivalent task; HR_{peak}, peak heart rate.

Preventing and managing injury: Absolute risk of cardio-vascular disease (CVD) in this young female population is low. However, participants will be screened with appropriate clinical monitoring during all exercise testing (ECG), and training sessions (heart rate and blood pressure monitoring) with individualised training prescription and progression reducing the risks of injuries and adverse events^{79,153,155,237}.

4.3.11 Post-intervention assessment

After 48 hours but within four days of the final exercise session (HIIT or MICT) the euglycaemichyperinsulinaemic clamp, questionnaires (SF-36, PCOSQ, IPAQ and DASS-21), body composition measures (DXA, weight, waist and hip circumferences) and graded exercise tests will be repeated. Women will be asked to abstain from training or physical exercise during this period. An accelerometer will be given 7 days before post-intervention testing to assess exercise in this period. They will again be asked to complete a 3-day food dairy.

4.3.12 Outcome measurements

Outcome measures will be taken pre-intervention and post-intervention (Figure 10). The primary outcome is the change in VO_{2peak} the two interventions. Secondary outcomes include reproductive health via hormone profiles (AMH and steroid profiles), mental health and health related quality of life, body composition and cardiorespiratory fitness.

4.3.13 Data collection and analysis

Anthropometric assessment

Following an overnight fast, participants will be weighed lightly clothed and without shoes (HW-PW200, associated scales services). Height will be taken without shoes using a calibrated stadiometer (Proscale Inductive Series I, Accurate Technology Inc.) and BMI calculated [weight (kilograms)/height squared (squared metres)]. Waist and hip circumference measurements will be taken²⁶⁹ and the waist to hip ratio calculated. Fat mass, abdominal fat mass and fat free mass will be assessed using DXA (iDXA GE Lunar Prodigy scanner) and analysed by a qualified operator.

Fitness parameters

Cardiorespiratory fitness via peak oxygen uptake (VO_{2peak}) will be assessed using a symptom-limited graded exercise protocol on a cycle-ergometer²⁶⁷. The test will start after a 5-minute period at rest. The protocol will consist of three minutes stages at an intensity of 25 watts (W), 50W, 75W respectively, and then an increased by 25W every minute. The test will be terminated objectively when:

- Participant can no longer sustain a pedal rate greater than 60rpm;
- Respired expiratory rate (RER) reaches 1.1 or greater;
- Appearance of clinical signs or symptoms of metabolic or cardiorespiratory abnormalities;
- Patient wishes to stop.

Expired respiratory gases will be collected by the COSMED cardio pulmonary exercise test system breath-by-breath connected to automated gas analysers. The system will be calibrated before conducting each test using Hans Rudolph syringe and gases of known O₂ and CO₂ content (BOC gas). As a precautionary measure, 12-lead ECG will be monitored to minimise adverse events from undiagnosed cardiac arrhythmias during this testing.

Physical activity and diet

Dietary habits will be assessed by a consecutive 3-day food diary before baseline and post intervention testing. Food diaries will be analysed by FoodWorks® (Xyris) for total energy and macronutrients. Self-reported physical activity questionnaires (IPAQ)²⁵⁹ will be used to assess physical activity behaviour pre- and post-intervention.

Mental health measures

Mental health and health-related quality of life measures will be completed pre- and post-intervention to identify any changes in mental health and wellbeing after an exercise intervention and to determine the relationship with other outcome measures (DASS, SF-36 and PCOSQ)^{260,261}.

Euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp

Participants will undergo a euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp to measure insulin sensitivity^{30,198,270}. Human insulin (NovoNordisk ActRapid) will be infused at a constant rate [40mU/min/m²] while a variable rate glucose solution is infused to meet the target of 5mmol.L⁻¹ blood glucose in the last 30 minutes of the clamp. During the clamp, one hand will be warmed to improve blood flow for blood sampling. Blood samples will be taken every 5 minutes to monitor circulating blood glucose and an additional blood sample will be taken every 30 min during the clamp for insulin analysis. To reduce the risk of low potassium levels (hypokalaemia) participants will be given a single dose (600mg) of slow-release potassium before the commencement of the insulin clamp.

Pathology analysis

Glucose will be measured by using an automated analyser (YSI 2300 STAT Plus). Insulin concentrations will be determined by radioimmunoassay according to manufacturer instructions (HI-14K, EMD Millipore, UniQ PIIINP RIA #68570, UniQ PINP RIA #67034, Orion Diagnostica). Standard clinical pathology testing including; lipid profiles, haemoglobin A1c (HbA1c), AMH will be performed by a Health Pathology service. Serum steroid profiles including testosterone, dihydrotestosterone, estradiol, androstenedione and progesterone will be determined by LC-MS mass spectrometry.

4.3.14 Statistical methods and determination of sample size

The HIIT group will be compared with the MICT group using a planned contrast of change from baseline to the week 12 endpoint using linear mixed-model analyses. Stratification variables will be evaluated and retained in analyses where they are measured as significant or quasi-significant.

Transformation of scores, including categorisation, may be undertaken to meet distributional assumptions and accommodate outliers. Comparisons of changes in insulin sensitivity scores from baseline to other time points will be undertaken as secondary analyses. Data will be analysed by R studio version 4.0.2 and significance will be accepted when p<0.05. Where required p-values from the statistical analysis will be adjusted for multiple comparisons using the false discovery rate²⁷¹ and statistical significance will be accepted when false discovery rate (FDR) q<0.1.

Using the primary outcome of VO_{2peak} (as measured by the graded exercise test) with an effect size of 0.25^{124} , we require 12 participants per group to achieve a power of 80% (α =0.05). With an approximate attrition rate of 30% based on previous research, we will aim to recruit 30 participants^{79,153}.

4.4 Discussion

PCOS is under-recognised by health professionals and leaves women on track for a plethora of chronic conditions ranging from anxiety, and depression to diabetes, subfertility, CVD and stroke^{1,8,20,22}. Despite affecting \sim 1 million Australian women and costing over \$800M nationally each year^{2,25,272} there is no optimal treatments.

Overall HIIT in PCOS promises greater metabolic benefits with demonstrated acceptability and safety¹¹⁷. It has the potential to address general and PCOS specific barriers (low confidence and physical limitations) to standard exercise participation^{89,147}. However, evidence from prospective studies comparing volume-matched HIIT and standard moderate-intensity exercise for efficacy and enjoyment is lacking in women generally and more importantly in women at high risk of metabolic disease (i.e. PCOS).

Here, we describe the protocol of a study evaluating the effectiveness of a practical allied health supervised 12-week HIIT or MICT program on cardio-metabolic, reproductive, and mental health in overweight women with PCOS. This trial aims to demonstrate the efficacy of HIIT in comparison to MICT to inform vital large-scale clinical trials and ultimately best clinical practice in treatment of PCOS. It will advance the understanding of PCOS management by providing insights into the best exercise intensities to improve insulin sensitivity. Further helping to address the limitations highlighted by the recently released international guidelines in PCOS lifestyle management³². Finally, we will explore the impact of different exercise protocols on reproductive health (anti-müllerian hormone and steroid profiles), mental health and health related quality of life. The impact of this work is likely to be significant due to the unprecedented public health challenge of PCOS in young Australian women for which we currently have no optimal treatment.

Chapter 5.0 Efficacy of high-intensity interval training compared to moderate-intensity continuous training for improving cardiometabolic health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome

The following three chapters detail the results from the large clinical trial described in Chapter 4, assessing the efficacy of high-intensity interval training (HIIT) in comparison to moderate-intensity continuous training (MICT), with results dividing according to cardio-metabolic (Chapter 5), reproductive (Chapter 6) and mental health and health-related quality of life outcomes (Chapter 7).

5.1 Abstract

Context: Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a common and complex endocrinopathy with metabolic manifestations, carrying a major health burden. Exercise training is recognised to improve clinical outcomes in women with PCOS, but little is known about the most effective exercise intensity for improving health outcomes.

Objective: To investigate the effectiveness of 12 weeks of high-intensity interval training (HIIT) in comparison to moderate-intensity continuous training (MICT) on aerobic capacity and insulin sensitivity in women with PCOS.

Methods: Twenty-four overweight women with PCOS aged 18-45 years were randomly assigned to 12 weeks of either MICT (60-75% HR_{peak} , n=11) or HIIT (>90% HR_{peak} , n=13). The primary outcomes were change in aerobic capacity (assessed using VO_{2peak}) and insulin sensitivity (assessed by euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp) following exercise.

Results: Both HIIT and MICT improved VO_{2peak} (HIIT; $23.4 \pm 10.1\%$, P <0.001 and MICT; $14.0 \pm 9.3\%$, P < 0.001), however, the HIIT group had a significantly greater improvement compared to MICT (*P* = 0.004). HIIT increased the insulin sensitivity index both compared to baseline (49.1 ± 38.2%; P = 0.014) and to MICT (P = 0.046). Overall, the improvement in VO_{2peak} was associated with the improvement in insulin sensitivity (P = 0.003, R² = 0.38).

Conclusion: Supervised HIIT is effective and offers greater improvements in aerobic capacity and insulin sensitivity than MICT in women with PCOS. HIIT should be considered as an effective strategy to promote health and reduce the cardio-metabolic risk in this population.

5.2 Introduction

Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a common and complex condition, affecting 8-13% of women of reproductive age³². PCOS has a diverse clinical manifestations with varying impact on metabolic, reproductive and psychological health^{20,21}. PCOS is characterised by androgen excess, ovulatory dysfunction and polycystic ovaries, with a combination of at least two of the three required for diagnosis¹³. Insulin resistance also appears to be a key feature of the condition, detected in up to 75% of women as measured by euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp⁴. This results in women with PCOS being at high-risk for developing T2DM³. Exercise is well established as a therapy for improving health and is recommended by the international evidence-based guidelines for all women with PCOS, particularly for those who are overweight or obese^{32,141}. A minimum of 150 minutes per week of moderate-intensity exercise or 75 minutes per week of vigorous intensity exercise is currently recommended³². It is unclear whether these two exercise prescriptions provide equal improvements in health in women with PCOS.

High-intensity interval training (HIIT) comprises repeated, short bouts of high-intensity exercise ($\geq 90\%$ HR_{max}¹¹⁴) interposed with periods of rest or low intensity exercise¹¹⁸. HIIT appears to be safe if performed under the supervision of an exercise physiologist and following robust clinical screening²⁷³, and has the potential to address the time limitation barrier to exercise participation¹²¹. Importantly, HIIT has been reported to induce greater increases in peak oxygen uptake (VO_{2peak}) when compared to moderate-intensity exercise²⁷⁴. VO_{2peak} is an important marker of aerobic capacity and a higher VO_{2peak} is associated with a lower mortality rate, independent of age, sex, race and comorbidities²⁷⁵.

HIIT has been suggested to improve cardio-metabolic health to a greater extent than standard moderateintensity exercise recommendations in those with chronic conditions^{121,276}. However, the majority of research comparing the benefits of varying exercise intensities in people with chronic cardio-metabolic conditions has been conducted in predominantly male or older populations¹³². Little research has been conducted in women and more specifically in women with PCOS²⁷⁷. A recent review suggested that in women with PCOS, HIIT may provide some additional benefits for improving insulin sensitivity and cardiorespiratory fitness in comparison to moderate-intensity interventions¹⁵². Therefore, there is a need for robust exercise intervention studies examining the impact of exercise intensity in women with PCOS. This will aid in the identification of the optimal exercise intensity for improving health and contribute to more specific exercise guidelines for women with PCOS. As such, the primary aim of this study was to test the hypothesis that HIIT is superior to moderate-intensity continuous training (MICT) for improving aerobic capacity and insulin sensitivity in overweight women with PCOS. Secondary outcomes included changes in weight, lean and fat mass and lipid profiles.

5.3 Methods

5.3.1 Study design

This study is a two-arm randomised clinical trial and was conducted at Victoria University in Melbourne, Australia, from June 2016 to October 2019. The study was approved by the Victoria University Human Research Ethics Committee and was registered with the Australian New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry (ACTRN12615000242527). All women provided written informed consent prior to participation.

5.3.2 Participants

Women were recruited through community and social media advertisements. Inclusion criteria were women aged 18-45 (pre-menopausal), with a BMI greater than 25 kg/m², sedentary, and with diagnosed PCOS. PCOS was diagnosed according to the Rotterdam Criteria¹³, and confirmed by an endocrinologist. Rotterdam criteria require two of the following: (i) oligo- or anovulation; (ii) clinical (hirsutism and acne) and/or biochemical hyperandrogenism with other causes excluded; (iii) polycystic ovaries on ultrasound and the exclusion of other causes of hyperandrogenism. Exclusion criteria included diabetes, pregnancy, smoking, illness or injury that prevented or limited exercise performance and existing participation in regular physical activity. Those taking anti-hypertensive, insulin sensitisers, dietary supplements, weight loss medication or hormonal contraceptive medications in the three months prior to enrolment were excluded.

5.3.3 Study protocol

After the completion of baseline testing, participants were randomised to a 12-week HIIT or MICT intervention. Randomisation was completed by an independent biostatistician by a simple randomisation procedure using computerised sequence generation at an allocation ratio of 1:1. To ensure equal proportions of body mass index (BMI) in each arm, randomisation was stratified according to BMI brackets ($<35 \text{ kg/m}^2 \text{ or } >35 \text{ kg/m}^2$). Following familiarisation, at baseline and post-intervention, participants performed a graded exercise test to assess VO_{2peak}, a dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) to assess body composition and a euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp, to assess insulin sensitivity⁶⁸. Lipid profiles were also assessed at baseline and post-intervention.

5.3.4 Euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp

Insulin sensitivity was assessed using the euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp described by DeFronzo *et al*⁶⁸. Clamp timing was standardised to 48 hours after exercise, and included a standardised high-carbohydrate diet before an overnight fast. For participants with regular menstrual cycles (21-35 days³²), this session was completed during the early follicular phase of the menstrual cycle (days 1-7) as determined by self-report using menstrual diaries. Fasting venous blood samples were collected and stored prior to commencement. Insulin (Actrapid, Novo Nordisk, Bagsværd, Denmark) was infused at

a constant rate of 40 mU/min/m² for 120 minutes, with glucose (20%) infused at a variable rate to meet the target blood glucose of 5 mmol/L. Blood glucose was assessed every 5 minutes using a glucose analyser (YSI 2300 STAT Plus, YSI *Inc., Ohio, USA*). Glucose infusion rates (GIR) were calculated during steady state, defined as the last 30 minutes of the insulin clamp. GIR is expressed relative to lean body mass as skeletal muscle is responsible for the majority of insulin-induced glucose uptake²⁷⁸. Plasma insulin levels were determined via Radioimmunoassay kit (Human Insulin-Specific RIA, HI-14K, Millipore, USA). Insulin sensitivity index (ISI) was calculated using the following formula: (GIR (mg/lean body mass [kg]/min)/steady state insulin) * 100.

5.3.5 Lipids and HbA1c

Total cholesterol, triglycerides, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol and glycosylated haemoglobin (HbA1c) were collected under fasting conditions, stored and batch analysed in an accredited pathology laboratory at Monash Health, Melbourne, Australia using standard protocols as previously described²⁷⁹.

5.3.6 Aerobic capacity

 VO_{2peak} was assessed at baseline and following the 12 week intervention using an incremental maximal graded exercise protocol conducted on a cycle ergometer (Lode Excalibur v2.0, Groningen, The Netherlands). The initial three stages of the test consisted of three 3 minutes of cycling at 25, 50 and 75 watts, respectively, followed by increases of 25 watts each minute thereafter until volitional exhaustion²⁶⁷. Breath-by-breath expired respiratory gases were collected and analysed (Quark Cardio-Pulmonary Exercise Testing, Cosmed, Rome, Italy). Relative VO₂ data (mL/kg/min) was filtered to remove values that were two standard deviations above or below a seven breath mean. Smoothed data were subsequently averaged over a rolling seven breath mean and the largest value obtained was determined to be VO_{2peak} . Heart rate was recorded every minute and the peak heart rate (HR_{peak}) was also recorded (Polar H10, Polar Electro OY, Kempele, Finland).

5.3.7 Anthropometric measurements

Lean and fat mass were assessed using total-body DXA scans (GE Lunar iDXA, GE Healthcare, Wisconsin, USA) with participants in a fasted state and analysed using enCore Forma Software version 16. Height was taken without shoes using a calibrated stadiometer (Proscale Inductive Series I, Accurate Technology Inc. USA) and BMI was calculated (weight[kg]/height squared[m]). Waist and hip circumferences were measured as described previously²⁶⁹ and the waist to hip ratio was calculated (waist circumference [cm]/hip circumference [cm]).

5.3.8 Physical activity and diet

Participants were instructed to maintain their usual diet and exercise habits throughout the duration of the intervention. Dietary habits were assessed by a consecutive 3-day food diary prior to baseline testing and following post-intervention testing. Food diaries were analysed by FoodWorks® (Xyris) for the major food groups, total energy and macronutrients. Self-reported physical activity questionnaires (IPAQ)²⁵⁹ were used to assess physical activity behaviour pre- and post-intervention.

5.3.9 Exercise interventions

Participants in both groups were asked to attend three sessions per week for 12 weeks. All sessions were conducted on a stationary cycle ergometer under the supervision of an accredited exercise physiologist. Interventions were designed to match the minimum exercise recommendations for both moderate and vigorous exercise according to the international evidence-based guidelines for the assessment and management of PCOS³² and were matched for training volume (chapter 4). The HIIT intervention included twice weekly sessions of 12, 1 minute intervals at 90-100% peak heart rate (%HR_{peak}), separated by 1 minute of active recovery at a light load and one weekly session of eight, 4 minute intervals at 90-95%HR_{peak}, separated by a 2 minute light load, activity recovery. The MICT consisted of three sessions per week of 45 minutes of continuous cycling at 60-75%HR_{peak}. Heart rate monitors (Polar H10, Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland) were used in all sessions and target heart rates were achieved by altering the load on the bike according to individual fitness. For both interventions, sessions started with a 5 minute. Adherence to exercise training was calculated as the number of sessions attended divided by the total number of scheduled sessions, reported as a percentage.

5.3.10 Statistical analysis

Data are presented as mean \pm SD and median and percentiles for boxplots. All data was analysed using R studio version 4.0.2. Data were assessed for normality using Shapiro-Wilk test and log transformed where necessary. Linear mixed models were used to determine the effect of exercise intensity (group) over time and to determine the interaction between timepoint and group (between-group differences). The unique participant codes were used as a random effect to account for repeated measures and age was included as a fixed effect. For models examining markers of insulin sensitivity, fat mass was also included as a fixed effect. A simple linear regression model adjusted for age was used to determine whether delta changes in VO_{2peak} were associated with delta changes in insulin sensitivity index as a result of exercise using the pooled data from all participants. P values of main outcomes were adjusted for multiple comparisons using the false discovery rate (FDR)²⁷¹. P values were deemed statistically significant when <0.05. The following packages were used in our analysis; *lme4*²⁸⁰, *lmerTest*²⁸¹ and *tidyverse*²⁸².

A statistical power analysis was performed *a priori* for sample size estimation, based on VO_{2max} (mL/kg/min) data from a previous, non-PCOS intervention study comparing HIIT to MICT¹²⁴. The resulting sample size was 12 per group with 80% power and an alpha of 0.05 (G*Power 3.1.9.4)²⁸³.

5.4 Results

Thirty-one women completed the baseline assessments, of whom 24 completed the 12-week intervention (HIIT = 13, MICT = 11). Two women withdrew after being assigned to the MICT group with no reason cited. Two participants dropped out during the MICT intervention due to changes to their work schedule and one withdrew due to moving interstate. One participant withdrew from the HIIT intervention due to an injury sustained at work and another became pregnant (Figure 11). No adverse events occurred during the study period. Exercise intervention adherence was similar across the two groups (HIIT = $93.9 \pm 3.0\%$, MICT = $92.0 \pm 4.8\%$, P > 0.05) and no participants fell below the required >75% adherence. There were no significant differences in body composition, fitness or insulin sensitivity markers at baseline between participants who dropped out and those that completed the study. There were no significant differences in baseline data between the two groups, except age, which was adjusted for in all analyses. There were also no significant changes in dietary or exercise behaviour (P > 0.05; Supplementary Table 7).



Figure 11. PRISMA trial flow diagram

5.4.1 Effect of exercise interventions

Aerobic capacity

 VO_{2peak} increased in both HIIT (23.4 ± 10.1%, P < 0.001) and MICT (14.0 ± 9.3%, P < 0.001), compared to baseline (Table 10). Those in the HIIT group had greater improvements in VO_{2peak} than those in the MICT group (P = 0.004, Figure 12). Maximal power output (peak Watts) increased similarly following both HIIT (21.2 ± 10.9%, P < 0.001) and MICT (24.4 ± 20.9%, P < 0.001, Table 10).

Insulin sensitivity and lipid profiles

GIR increased following HIIT (47.8 \pm 50.5%, P = 0.028), but no significant change was detected after the MICT intervention, and no difference between-groups (Table 10). The insulin sensitivity index increased following HIIT (49.1 \pm 38.2%, P = 0.014; Table 10), with no change in the MICT group, resulting in a significant between-group difference (P = 0.046; Figure 12). Following HIIT, resting fasting glucose was reduced from 5.0 ± 0.4 to 4.6 ± 0.3 mmol/L in the HIIT group (P = 0.019), with no significant change following MICT, and no difference between the groups (Table 10). Neither training intervention influenced fasting insulin levels, HbA1c levels, or lipid profiles (Table 10).

Body composition

There were no observed changes in weight or BMI as a result of either intervention. Both the HIIT and MICT groups significantly decreased waist circumference, by 2.2 ± 2.0 cm and 2.3 ± 2.4 cm, respectively (P < 0.05; Table 10). The MICT group also improved their waist to hip ratio (P = 0.032; Table 10) with no significant change in the HIIT group. Despite changes in waist circumference, no change in lean mass or fat mass was observed in either group. However, when assessed as a percentage of total mass, the HIIT intervention resulted in a significant increase in lean mass percentage (2.0 \pm 1.8%, P = 0.026), likely due to a trend towards decreased fat mass (-2.0 \pm 2.8%, P = 0.069) with no changes observed in the MICT group (Table 10).

	HIIT (N = 13)		MICT $(N = 1)$				
Outcome measure	Baseline	Post	Р	Baseline	Post	Р	P (time ×
							group)
Age (years)	29.6 ± 5.3			34.6 ± 4.8			
Cardiorespiratory fit	ness						
VO _{2peak} (mL/kg/min)	25.1 ± 6.1	30.8 ± 6.7	<0.001	22.9 ± 3.2	26.1 ± 4.1	<0.001	0.010
Watt _{peak}	178.9 ± 26.7	215.4 ±	<0.001	154.6 ± 36.8	190.9 ± 25.7	<0.001	0.660
		29.8					
HR _{peak}	182.2 ± 9.7	183.2 ± 7.8	0.652	179.9 ± 10.9	182.9 ± 11.5	0.506	0.489
Body composition					·		
Weight (kg)	97.7 ± 19.7	97.3 ± 19.1	0.644	98.9 ± 28.4	99.8 ± 28.0	0.207	0.257
BMI (kg/m ²)	35.8 ± 7.3	35.6 ± 7.0	0.677	36.9 ± 9.8	37.3 ± 9.8	0.186	0.248
Waist circumference	99.9 ± 15.9	97.7 ± 14.6	0.037	105.3 ± 21.3	103.0 ± 20.8	0.016	0.869
(cm)							
Hip circumference	125.0 ± 13.8	122.6 ±	0.127	124.7 ± 21.6	124.2 ± 20.1	0.693	0.324
(cm)		12.4					
WHR	0.80 ± 0.07	0.80 ± 0.07	0.815	0.84 ± 0.06	0.83 ± 0.05	0.186	0.059
Fat mass (kg)	43.6 ± 14.3	42.5 ± 12.8	0.252	49.3 ± 20.6	50.3 ± 18.9	0.248	0.135
Lean mass (kg)	46.3 ± 4.1	47.0 ± 4.1	0.151	46.1 ± 7.2	46.8 ± 6.8	0.866	0.997
Fat mass (%)	47.4 ± 7.2	46.5 ± 7.0	0.069	50.5 ± 5.3	50.9 ± 4.7	0.476	0.069
Lean mass (%)	50.4 ± 6.8	51.5 ± 6.8	0.026	47.8 ± 5.1	48.1 ± 5.5	0.564	0.228
Insulin sensitivity	•			ŀ	·		•
Fasting glucose	5.0 ± 0.4	4.6 ± 0.3	0.019	5.0 ± 0.7	4.7 ± 0.3	0.153	0.517
(mmol/L)							
Fasting insulin	17.8 ± 11.0	17.6 ± 13.8	0.385	17.7 ± 6.5	18.5 ± 6.1	0.608	0.263
(µIU/mL)							
GIR (mg/lean	7.6 ± 3.2	10.0 ± 3.1	0.028	7.9 ± 3.0	8.5 ± 3.1	0.245	0.216
mass[kg]/min)							

Table 10. Cardiorespiratory fitness, body composition, insulin sensitivity, and lipid profiles at baseline and post-intervention.

Insulin sensitivity	8.3 ± 4.4	11.2 ± 5.3	0.014	7.4 ± 3.5	7.7 ± 4.2	0.860	0.037
index							
Steady state insulin	108.7 ± 47.5	101.2 ±	0.901	120.1 ± 28.4	125.6 ± 31.1	0.286	0.179
(µIU/mL)		29.2					
HOMA-IR	3.8 ± 2.4	3.5 ± 3.0	0.174	3.8 ± 1.6	3.9 ± 1.5	0.690	0.207
HbA1c (%)	5.2 ± 0.3	5.1 ± 0.3	0.537	5.3 ± 0.2	5.4 ± 0.3	0.485	0.403
Lipid profiles		•			·		
Total cholesterol	4.8 ± 0.8	4.8 ± 1.0	0.500	4.8 ± 1.0	4.9 ± 0.7	0.511	0.376
(mmol/L)							
Triglycerides	1.0 ± 0.4	1.0 ± 0.4	0.398	1.4 ± 0.7	1.5 ± 0.6	0.737	0.489
(mmol/L)							
HDL (mmol/L)	1.5 ± 0.3	1.5 ± 0.4	0.767	1.4 ± 0.3	1.4 ± 0.3	0.292	0.229
LDL (mmol/L)	2.9 ± 0.7	2.8 ± 0.9	0.417	2.8 ± 0.9	2.9 ± 0.8	0.240	0.139

 VO_{2peak} , peak oxygen consumption; Watt_{peak}, peak Watts; HR_{peak}, peak heart rate; BMI, body mass index; WHR, waist to hip ratio; GIR, glucose infusion rate; HOMA-IR, homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; HDL, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Data are mean \pm SD. All analyses are adjusted for age and individual baseline levels.



Figure 12. VO_{2peak} (left) and insulin sensitivity index (ISI; right) at baseline and post-intervention, stratified by group and using boxplots showing the median (central line) and 25th to 75th quartiles (box). #P < 0.05 indicates significant within-group differences, *P < 0.05 indicates a significant interaction between HIIT and MICT, adjusted for age and baseline values.

5.4.2 Relationship between fitness and insulin sensitivity

No significant association between changes in VO_{2peak} and changes insulin sensitivity was detected in HIIT or MICT groups alone. Once data were pooled, the improvement in VO_{2peak} was associated with the improvement in the insulin sensitivity index (P = 0.003, $R^2 = 0.38$; Figure 13).



Figure 13. C: Relationship between Δ VO2peak and Δ insulin sensitivity index as a result of exercise training (linear regression P = 0.003, adjusted R2 = 0.38 for all participants regardless of group).

5.5 Discussion

We report here that HIIT increases VO_{2peak} and insulin sensitivity to a greater extent than MICT in women with PCOS, despite no reduction in body weight. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to match and compare the standard moderate-intensity exercise recommendations to a HIIT protocol in women with PCOS.

Given that women with PCOS are at significantly increased risk of developing insulin resistance and T2DM³, it is important to determine the most effective exercise intervention to promote increased fitness and increased insulin sensitivity. Previously, it was reported that HIIT can improve VO_{2peak} in women with PCOS, compared to a non-exercise control group²²⁸. HIIT has also been found to be effective for improving VO_{2peak} and insulin sensitivity compared to age- and weight-matched control women⁷⁹. However, it was not known whether HIIT was superior to MICT in women with PCOS. We found that while both HIIT and MICT increased VO_{2peak} in women with PCOS, there was a larger improvement following HIIT. VO_{2peak} is an important indicator of health and a predictor of premature mortality in clinical populations, with poor VO_{2peak} being a stronger predictor of mortality than BMI¹¹¹. Poor cardiorespiratory fitness has also been associated with an increased risk of developing T2DM²⁸⁴. In line with that, we also report an association between fitness and insulin sensitivity in women with PCOS, with increases in VO_{2peak} accounting for 38% of the variation in improvements in insulin sensitivity.

We also observed a significant improvement in insulin sensitivity index after HIIT as opposed to no change following MICT. This finding is consistent with a previous study that utilised a HIIT protocol in women with PCOS and reported a 16% improvement in insulin sensitivity after training¹⁵³. Similarly, a second study that utilised a HIIT protocol reported a significant decrease in HOMA-IR, by 17%, with no change after a resistance training intervention, also resulting in a significant between-group difference¹⁵⁷. Here we suggest for the first time that HIIT has a stronger impact on the metabolic health of women with PCOS than MICT, the alternative recommended exercise intervention for women with PCOS³². HIIT may be favourable not only to improve fitness in these women, but also to reduce the likelihood of developing insulin resistance and early onset of T2DM, where PCOS presents a 4-fold greater risk³.

Obesity is present in a large proportion of women with PCOS and is known to independently exacerbate both metabolic and reproductive features^{7,20}. Given the high prevalence of obesity in women with PCOS, weight loss has been a major focus in regards to the treatment of PCOS². Among a range of healthy and clinical cohorts, there is an on-going debate about the importance of exercise in comparison to weight loss for improving insulin sensitivity²⁸⁵. Interestingly, we report significant reductions in waist circumference in both groups, and a significant increase in lean mass percentage only with HIIT. Despite no change in body weight or fat mass, insulin sensitivity and fasting blood glucose levels were significantly improved after HIIT only. This finding is consistent with previous research where significant increases in body weight in women with PCOS^{152,153,206,286}, suggesting that improved metabolic health can be achieved regardless of a reduction in body weight.

A potential limitation of this study is the relatively small sample size to detect significant associations between VO_{2peak} and insulin sensitivity in the HIIT group alone, but not when HIIT and MICT groups were combined. We were adequately powered to detect significant changes in VO_{2peak} and insulin sensitivity, the main outcomes of this study. Larger studies as well as follow-up studies are required to confirm these findings, and determine whether engagement in exercise and the observed improvements can be maintained and translate into reduced incidence of T2DM in this high risk population. A major strength of this study is the use of gold standard and comprehensive assessments of insulin sensitivity and body composition. In addition, all exercise sessions were supervised by accredited exercise physiologists and we report high levels of adherence to both exercise interventions.

In conclusion, HIIT appears to be safe, effective and can offer superior improvements in insulin sensitivity and VO_{2peak} compared to MICT, despite no reduction in weight, and as such it should be considered when implementing exercise programs to reduce the metabolic risk in women with PCOS.

Chapter 6.0 Efficacy of high-intensity interval training compared to moderate-intensity continuous training for improving reproductive health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome.

6.1 Abstract

Background: Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a common and complex endocrine condition. Exercise training is recommended for women with PCOS to improve clinical outcomes, however, there is limited evidence for the isolated effects of exercise, particularly in regards to reproductive outcomes.

Objective: To investigate the effectiveness of 12 weeks of HIIT in comparison to MICT for improving hormonal profiles and menstrual cyclicity in overweight women with PCOS.

Methods: Twenty-four overweight women with PCOS aged 18-45 years were randomly assigned to perform 12 weeks of moderate intensity continuous exercise (MICT, 60-75% HR_{peak} , n=11) or HIIT (>90% HR_{peak} , n=13). Hormonal profiles, insulin sensitivity and anthropometric outcomes were assessed at baseline and post-training.

Results: HIIT resulted in improvements in FAI (P = 0.041), percent of free testosterone (P = 0.016) and SHBG (0.026), with no significant changes as a result of MICT. HIIT also resulted in significantly greater improvement in SHBG (P = 0.005) and percent of free testosterone (P = 0.002) compared to MICT. A significant association between Δ insulin sensitivity and Δ free testosterone was detected in HIIT group (P = 0.029, adjusted R² = 0.43), but not in the MICT group. In regards to menstrual cyclicity, although not significant, 69% of participants (9 of 13) and 18.2% (2 of 11) reported improvements in menstrual cyclicity following HIIT and MICT, respectively.

Conclusion: HIIT resulted in greater improvements in important hormonal outcomes in comparison to MICT. HIIT also appears to show promising results for improving menstrual cyclicity in overweight women with PCOS. HIIT should be considered as a useful therapy to improve reproductive health in women with PCOS.

6.2 Introduction

Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a common condition, affecting 8-13% of reproductive aged women³². PCOS is a complex condition with diverse clinical presentations and varying severities of reproductive, metabolic and psychological impacts ^{20,21}. The diagnostic features of PCOS include clinical or biochemical hyperandrogenism, oligo- or anovulation and the presence of polycystic ovaries on ultrasound, with a combination of at least two features required for diagnosis¹³. Obesity is also highly prevalent among women with PCOS and is known to worsen both the reproductive and metabolic features²⁸⁷. Insulin resistance and the compensatory hyperinsulinemia are also considered to be a key factor in the aetiology of PCOS, impacting ovarian androgen production and decreasing the production of SHBG, leading to an increase in free androgens⁵⁹ and dysregulation of menstrual cyclicity, contributing to fertility issues^{61,62}.

Improving lifestyle behaviours by encompassing regular physical activity and healthy eating is recommended for all women with PCOS, particularly those who are overweight or obese³². Exercise has well-established benefits for improving the metabolic health of women with PCOS, however, the effects on reproductive health are not as clear¹⁵². In a recent review, only half of the included studies reported an improvement in markers of reproductive health¹⁵². Furthermore, only half of exercise interventions report improvements in FAI and other biochemical measures of hyperandrogenism¹⁵². Exercise interventions have been reported to improve menstrual regularity, ovulation rates and pregnancy in women with PCOS¹⁴², however, interventions utilised in women with PCOS are often multi-component and involve a dietary intervention designed to induce weight loss, making it difficult to determine whether these changes occurred due to exercise or as a result of weight loss¹⁴². Complicating matters further, there is also large variation in the exercise prescription of current studies making it difficult to determine the characteristics of exercise interventions that may provide favourable impacts. One of such characteristics is the intensity of the exercise utilised.

There is an ongoing debate about the importance of exercise intensity and whether vigorous-intensity exercise has the potential to provide more favourable health impacts. Vigorous-intensity exercise has been found to improve cardio-metabolic health to a greater extent than moderate-intensity exercise in women with PCOS, however, the impact on reproductive outcomes is less clear¹⁵². The aim of this study was to compare the effects of HIIT in comparison to MICT for improving hormonal profiles and menstrual cyclicity in women with PCOS.

6.3 Methods

6.3.1 Study design, participants and study protocol

See Chapter 5 for details on study design, participant details and study protocol. Briefly, baseline and post-intervention testing consisted of a maximal graded exercise test to assess VO_{2peak} , a euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp and a dual x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) scan. For information regarding the details of these assessments, please refer to Chapter 5.

6.3.2 Clinical and biochemical measurements

Participants arrived in a fasted state (≥ 12 hours). For participants with regular menstrual cycles (21-35 days³²), this session was completed during the early follicular phase of the menstrual cycle (days 1-7) as determined by self-report using menstrual diaries. Blood was collected in various anticoagulant and serum clot activator blood tubes. Serum tubes were allowed to clot at room temperature for 60 min prior to being centrifuged. Tubes were centrifuged at 35000 revolutions per minute for 10 min at 4 °C. The plasma or serum was then transferred to a clean polypropylene tube and frozen at -80 °C for future analysis. Stored blood samples were batch analysed by Monash pathology for the following measures: total testosterone, free testosterone, SHBG, dihydrotestosterone (DHT), oestradiol, and androstenedione. The SHBG assay was performed using a sequential two-step immunoenzymatic ("sandwich") assay carried out on a Unicel DXI 800 (Beckman Coulter). Serum steroids were measured using mass-spectrometry method using a liquid sample extraction (AB Sciex Triple Quad 5500 liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry). Free testosterone was calculated by the Södergard free testosterone calculation²⁸⁸. Additional bloods analysis for anti-müllerian hormone (AMH) and insulin were conducted at Victoria University. Serum AMH concentrations were determined via a commercially available ELISA kit (Ultra-Sensitive AMH/MIS ELISA, AL-105, Anash Labs, Texas, USA). Plasma insulin levels were determined via radioimmunoassay kit (Human Insulin-Specific RIA, HI-14K, Millipore, Massachusetts, USA). FAI was calculated as (total testosterone x 100)/SHBG.

Menstrual diaries were completed by participants throughout the duration of the study and were used to assess menstrual regularity. Menstrual cycle classifications included normal cycles (cycle length >21 to <35 days), oligomenorrhoea (cycle length of \geq 35 to 42 days), and amenorrhoea (absence of menstruation for 3 months or longer)¹².

6.3.3 Aerobic capacity and anthropometric measurements

VO_{2peak} was assessed at baseline and following the 12 week intervention using an incremental maximal graded exercise protocol and is described in detail previously (Chapter 5). Height and weight were taken and BMI was calculated (weight[kg]/height squared[m]). For details on these outcomes, please refer to Chapter 5.

6.3.4 Exercise interventions

Participants in both groups were asked to attend three weekly sessions for 12 weeks as previously described²⁸⁹ (Chapter 4).

6.3.5 Statistical analysis

Data are presented as mean \pm SD and median and percentiles for boxplots. Data was analysed using R studio version 4.0.2. Data were assessed for normality using Shapiro-Wilk test and log transformed where necessary. Linear mixed models were used to determine the effect of exercise intensity (group) over time and to determine the interaction between timepoint and group (between-group differences). The unique participant codes were used as a random effect to account for repeated measures. Age was included as a fixed effect in all models. Simple linear regression models adjusted for age were used to determine whether delta changes in insulin sensitivity were associated with delta changes in SHBG as a result of exercise using the group and pooled data from all participants. Finally, a Fisher exact test was used to understand whether HIIT was more likely to improve menstrual cyclicity analysis as this is considered optimal. P values of main outcomes were adjusted for multiple comparisons using the false discovery rate (FDR)²⁷¹. P values were deemed statistically significant when <0.05. The following packages were used in our analysis; *lme4*²⁹⁰, *lmerTest*²⁹¹ and *lavaan*²⁹², *tidyverse*²⁹³. No power analysis was performed *a priori* as this was a secondary analysis.

6.4 Results

Thirty one women completed the baseline assessments, of which, 24 completed the 12-week intervention (HIIT = 13, MICT = 11). Two women withdrew after being assigned to the MICT group with no reason cited. Two participants dropped out during the MICT intervention due to changes to their work schedule and one withdrew due to moving interstate. One participant withdrew from the HIIT intervention due to an injury that was sustained at work and another dropped out due to becoming pregnant (see Figure 11 in Chapter 5 for details). The PCOS phenotypic distribution for both groups is reported in Table 11. No adverse events occurred during the study period. Exercise intervention adherence was similar across the two groups (HIIT = $93.9 \pm 3.0\%$, MICT = $92.0 \pm 4.8\%$, P > 0.05). There were no differences in baseline data between HIIT and MICT with the exception of age, which was adjusted in all analyses. There were no significant differences in body composition, fitness, hormone levels or insulin sensitivity between participants who dropped out and those that completed the study. There were also no significant changes in dietary or exercise behaviour from baseline to post-intervention (P > 0.05; Supplementary Table 7).

Table 11. Breakdown of PCOS phenotypes

PCOS Phenotype	HIIT	MICT
A (HA, OA, PCOM)	5	5
B (HA, OA)	3	0
C (HA, PCOM)	0	2
D (OA, PCOM)	5	4

HA - Hyperandrogenism, OA - Oligo/Anovulation, PCOM - Polycystic Ovary Morphology.

Table 12. Clinical outcomes, hormonal profiles and insulin sensitivity at baseline and post-intervention

	HIIT (n = 13)			M			
Outcome measure	Baseline	Post	Р	Baseline	Post	Р	Р
			(within			(withi	(time
			group)			n	x
						group)	group)
Clinical outcomes							
Age	29.6 ± 5.3			34.6 ± 4.8			
Weight	97.7 ± 19.7	97.3 ± 19.1	0.644	98.9 ± 28.4	99.8 ± 28.0	0.207	0.257
BMI	35.8 ± 7.3	35.6 ± 7.0	0.677	36.9 ± 9.8	37.3 ± 9.8	0.186	0.248
VO _{2peak}	25.1 ± 6.1	30.8 ± 6.7	<0.001	22.9 ± 3.2	26.1 ± 4.1	<0.001	0.004
Hormonal profile	•	•		·			
Testosterone	1.8 ± 0.8	1.4 ± 0.9	0.127	1.6 ± 0.7	1.4 ± 0.8	0.169	0.547
(nmol/L)	24.0 + 16.2	27.0 . 16.0	0.114	24.0 - 17.2	245.224	0.000	0.05/
Free T (pmol/L)	34.9 ± 16.3	27.9 ± 16.9	0.114	34.8 ± 17.2	34.7 ± 22.4	0.988	0.276
Free T (%)	2.2 ± 0.8	2.0 ± 0.7	0.016	2.2 ± 0.6	2.2 ± 0.6	0.094	0.002
FAI (AU)	6.7 ± 3.3	4.5 ± 2.8	0.041	6.2 ± 3.7	5.7 ± 3.9	0.349	0.123
SHBG (nmol/L)	29.4 ± 17.1	39.3 ± 24.5	0.026	31.1 ± 13.7	29.2 ± 12.0	0.117	0.005
АМН	63.5 ± 27.2	67.4 ± 48.3	0.594	49.2 ± 21.8	42.2 ± 20.6	0.130	0.264
Androstenedione (nmol/L)	5.0 ± 1.2	4.5 ± 1.9	0.382	4.7 ± 1.9	4.2 ± 1.6	0.263	0.705
Oestradiol (pmol/L)	254.5 ± 213.8	216.4 ± 160.1	0.629	305.4 ± 273.8	269.9 ± 288.2	0.445	0.912
DHT (nmol/L)	0.3 ± 0.2	0.3 ± 0.2	0.557	0.2 ± 0.1	0.2 ± 0.1	0.808	0.514
Insulin sensitivity							
Insulin sensitivity	8.3 ± 4.4	11.2 ± 5.3	0.014	7.4 ± 3.5	7.7 ± 4.2	0.860	0.046
index (AU)							

AU - Arbitrary Units, Free T – Free Testosterone, FAI – Free Androgen Index, SHBG – Sex Hormone Binding Globulin, AMH – Anti-Müllerian Hormone, DHT – Dihydrotestosterone. Values are mean ± SD.

6.4.1 Effect of the exercise interventions

The metabolic outcomes after both HIIT and MICT have previously been described (Chapter 5). Briefly, while both interventions improved VO_{2peak} , the HIIT group showed significantly greater improvement

when compared to MICT. The ISI increased following HIIT but there was no change in the MICT group, resulting in a significant between-group difference post-intervention. Finally, changes in VO_{2peak} were positively associated with changes in ISI.

Biochemical measures of hyperandrogenism

There were significant reductions in FAI (-32.8%, P = 0.041; Table 12) and percent of free testosterone (-9.1%, P = 0.016; Table 12) and a significant increase in SHBG (17.7%, P = 0.026; Table 12) after 12 weeks of HIIT. Interestingly, total testosterone was not altered by HIIT (P > 0.05. There were no significant changes in hormonal outcomes as a result of the MICT intervention (P > 0.05; Table 12). There were significant between group differences for percent of free testosterone (P = 0.002, Figure 14) and SHBG levels (P = 0.002, Figure 14) with HIIT being superior to MICT. There were no significant changes in AMH, androstenedione, oestradiol or DHT as a result of either intervention (P > 0.05).



Figure 14. Sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG; left) and free testosterone (%; right) at baseline and post-intervention, stratified by group and using boxplots showing the median (central line) and 25th to 75th quartiles (box). #P < 0.01 indicates a significant within-group differences, *P < 0.005 indicates a significant interaction between HIIT and MICT, adjusted for age and baseline values.

Relationship between insulin sensitivity and free testosterone

A significant association between Δ insulin sensitivity and Δ SHBG was detected in HIIT group (P = 0.029, adjusted R² = 0.43), but not in the MICT group. Using the pooled data, there was a signification association between improvements in the insulin sensitivity index and SHBG (P = 0.009, R² = 0.35; Figure 15). There was no significant association between Δ insulin sensitivity and Δ percent of free testosterone (P > 0.05; data not shown).



Figure 15. Relationship between Δ insulin sensitivity index and Δ SHBG as a result of exercise training (linear regression; P = 0.009, adjusted R2 = 0.35) for all participants regardless of group allocation.

Menstrual cyclicity

At baseline, all participants in the HIIT group reported menstrual irregularities, with 23% and 77% of women experiencing amenorrhoea and oligomenorrhoea, respectively. While in the MICT group, 27.3%, 54.5% and 18.2% reported amenorrhoea, oligomenorrhoea or normal cycles, respectively (Figure 16).

Post-intervention, 69% of participants (9 of 13) reported improvements in their menstrual cyclicity following HIIT (Figure 16). Three women reported improvements from amenorrhoea to oligomenorrhoea, 6 reported improvements from oligomennorrhoea to regular cycles, and 4 reported no change. In the MICT group, 18.2% (2 of 11) of women reported improvements in cyclicity post-intervention, with one women changing from amenorrhoea to oligomenorrhoea, one reporting improvements from oligomenorrhoea to regular cycles, and nine women reported no change (Figure 16).



Figure 16. Menstrual cyclicity at baseline (inner donut) and post-intervention (outer donut) in both HIIT (left) and MICT (right).

6.5 Discussion

We report that HIIT improves SHBG levels and the percent of free testosterone in comparison to MICT. These improvements occurred despite no reduction in weight or BMI. HIIT also resulted in a significant improvement in FAI, however, it was not significantly greater than MICT. Delta changes in the percent of free testosterone and SHBG that occurred with exercise were associated with delta changes in the insulin sensitivity index. Although not significant, HIIT also appeared to result in greater improvements in menstrual cyclicity than MICT.

An elevated FAI is a commonly observed androgenic abnormality in women with PCOS². Some¹⁵⁵ but not all^{156,200} studies have reported that exercise can significantly reduce FAI. A recent meta-analysis reported only small effects of exercise for reducing FAI¹⁵². Here we report a significant reduction in FAI following HIIT, but not MICT. This may suggest that perhaps a higher intensity of exercise is required to promote changes in FAI. It should be noted that the significant decrease in FAI reported here as a result of HIIT is predominantly due to the increased SHBG levels as there was only a trend towards a decrease in total testosterone. Low levels of SHBG are also a common feature of PCOS, with low levels of SHBG contributing to higher levels of free testosterone⁴². We report significant improvements in SHBG levels as a result of HIIT. The significant increase in SHBG reported here is comparable to that of studies using medications such as metformin to reduce insulin levels, causing a subsequent rise in SHBG levels²⁹⁴, suggesting that HIIT should be considered as an effective therapy to reduce SHBG. Similar improvements in SHBG are also reported in other exercise intervention studies^{155,158}. Interestingly, one study which compared 3 groups, a diet only intervention, a combined diet, and aerobic exercise (moderate-vigorous intensity), and a combined diet, resistance training and aerobic exercise (moderate-vigorous intensity) intervention reported significant increases in SHBG levels as a result of both interventions which included moderate-vigorous intensity aerobic exercise and not in the diet alone group, suggesting that exercise was the cause of the increase in SHBG levels¹⁵⁵. In addition to the increase in SHBG levels, we also report a significant decrease in free testosterone percentage. Surprisingly, we saw no significant change in total testosterone³⁵. Total testosterone is the sum of the both protein-bound and unbound circulating testosterone, with the majority of testosterone binding to SHBG²⁹⁵. An increase in SHBG decreases the bioavailability of testosterone and therefore decreases the levels of free testosterone which can occur despite a non-significant decrease in total testosteronee²⁹⁵. It is postulated that a decrease in circulating androgen concentrations may be related to weight loss rather than the exercise training itself²⁰⁰. Here we report improvements in hormonal profiles including an increase in SHBG and a decrease in free testosterone levels as a result of HIIT despite no reduction in weight in women with PCOS. This is in agreement with other studies that have reported improved hormonal profiles independent of weight change^{165,296}.

Improvements in both androgen and insulin sensitivity have not been consistently reported across exercise and lifestyle intervention studies in women with PCOS. We report significant improvements

in both, the percent of free testosterone and SHBG levels together with a significant increase in insulin sensitivity as a result of HIIT, however, no significant change in these variables as a result of MICT. The relationship between androgens, SHBG and insulin is well documented with hyperinsulinaemia contributing to hyperandrogenism by augmenting ovarian androgen production and by reducing SHBG production ultimately increasing free testosterone levels^{294,297}. We found a significant relationship between improvements in SHBG and improvements in insulin sensitivity. This relationship was the strongest when including the HIIT group only due to the large improvements in both variables resulting from this intervention. Altogether, this suggests that a higher intensity of exercise might be required to provoke changes in both reproductive and metabolic health outcomes in women with PCOS. In addition, these improvements were found without weight loss.

Given that exercise is considered the first-line therapy for improving both reproductive and metabolic outcomes, it is surprising how few studies evaluate changes in reproductive health outcomes are in comparison to metabolic outcomes¹⁵². A large community-based cohort study reported that PCOS was associated with a 15-fold increased risk of issues with fertility, independent of BMI⁵⁰. It is estimated that 50% of women with PCOS will seek treatment related to sub/infertility²⁵. Results from a recent semi-quantitative analysis revealed that exercise may improve menstrual regularity, and ovulation and pregnancy rates in women with PCOS¹⁴². It has also been hypothesised that insulin resistance is the driver of infertility independent of BMI⁵⁰, which could partially explain the fertility improvements observed with exercise. Although fertility was not measured in our study, improvements in menstrual cyclicity were observed as a result of HIIT, could translate to improve fertility in women with PCOS. Future studies examining the impact of HIIT on fertility would be beneficial.

Ovarian dysfunction is a common characteristic of PCOS and usually manifests as oligo- or amenorrhoea, resulting from chronic oligo-or anovulation⁴⁸ and is present in up to 95% of women with PCOS²⁹⁸. In adult women, irregular menstrual cycles clinically reflect ovulatory dysfunction, however, ovulatory dysfunction can occur with regular cycles³². There is increasing support suggesting that exercise improves menstrual regularity and ovulation as a result of exercise^{155,164,165,296}. Similar to our findings, improvements in menstrual cyclicity were reported after 12 weeks of vigorous-intensity exercise, with 60% of women with amenorrhoea at baseline, reporting normal cycles post-intervention¹⁶⁴. One study comparing a diet alone intervention to two different diet + exercise interventions reported that 49% of women improved ovulation and/or menstrual cyclicity with no difference between groups¹⁵⁵. Here, we report large improvements in menstrual cyclicity compared to 2 out of 11 (18.2%) women in the MICT group. Although we were unable to detect significant changes between the two groups, HIIT resulted in a larger percentage of women who reported improvements in menstrual cyclicity and thereby may provide a useful strategy to improve menstrual regulation.

However, it needs to take into consideration that this study used menstrual frequency as a proxy for ovulation and other assessments are required to determine change in ovulatory status.

In conclusion, we report that HIIT is beneficial for improving menstrual cyclicity and hormone profiles in overweight women with PCOS. HIIT is also more beneficial than standard MICT for improving free testosterone and SHBG levels, key clinical hormonal markers in women with PCOS. Combined, these results suggest that exercise, particularly HIIT, is an effective treatment for improving both insulin sensitivity and hormone profiles. Future large-scale studies are required to confirm these results and provide further validation for HIIT in both lean and overweight women with PCOS. Chapter 7.0 Efficacy of high-intensity interval training compared to moderate-intensity continuous training for improving mental health and health-related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome.

7.1 Abstract

Background: Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a common condition characterised by reproductive, metabolic and mental health consequences. Women with PCOS have substantially greater symptoms of depression and anxiety, and a lower health-related quality (HRQoL), of life compared to women without PCOS. The aim of this secondary analysis was to determine if high-intensity interval training (HIIT) can provide greater improvements in mental health outcomes than standard moderate-intensity continuous training (MICT).

Methods: Twenty-four overweight women with PCOS aged 18-45 years were randomly assigned to perform 12 weeks of either MICT (60-75% HR_{peak}, n=11) or HIIT (>90% HR_{peak}, n=13). Outcome measures included symptoms of depression, anxiety and stress (DASS-21), general HRQoL (SF-36) and PCOS specific HRQoL (PCOSQ) collected at baseline and post-intervention.

Results: Reductions in depression (P <0.001) and stress (P = 0.005) scores were observed in the HIIT group. Anxiety scores reduced in both groups (HIIT; P = <0.001, and MICT; P = 0.007), however, there was a significantly greater reduction following HIIT compared to MICT (P = 0.017). The HIIT group also significantly improved emotions, weight and menstrual problem domains of the PCOSQ and physical functioning, role emotional, energy and general health domains of the SF-36.

Conclusion: This study demonstrated that HIIT is efficacious for improving mental health and HRQoL in overweight women with PCOS, indicating that HIIT may be superior to MICT for improving mental wellbeing.

7.2 Introduction

Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is the most common endocrine condition, affecting 8-13% of women of reproductive age^{8,10}. PCOS is characterised by hyperandrogenism, menstrual irregularities and polycystic ovary morphology, with a combination of at least two of the three required for diagnosis¹³. PCOS is underpinned by reproductive and metabolic abnormalities, resulting in an increased risk of comorbidities including obesity, insulin resistance, T2DM and infertility^{3,30,50}. PCOS is also recognised to be associated with diminished mental health and health-related quality of life (HRQoL)^{6,96}. Women with PCOS are over three times more likely to experience moderate to severe symptoms of depression, and over five times more likely to experience severe symptoms of anxiety, compared to women without PCOS⁵. It is postulated that the symptoms and comorbidities of PCOS may contribute to poorer mental health and reduced HRQoL^{20,90}. Poor mental health is associated with a decreased exercise participation and adherence to exercise²⁹⁹, potentially further increasing the risk of developing co-morbidities.

Exercise is recommended in all women with PCOS to improve general health, HRQoL and to maintain or achieve a healthy weight³². Exercise participation has been associated with lower scores of depression in both women with and without PCOS⁸⁹. Women with PCOS are encouraged to engage in a minimum of 150 minutes per week of moderate intensity physical activity or 75 minutes per week or vigorous intensity exercise³². Exercise is well established as a therapeutic tool to improve metabolic and reproductive health outcomes in women with PCOS^{142,152}, however, the impact on mental health and HROoL is less clear¹⁴⁷. In populations with other chronic conditions, exercise is known to be an effective tool for managing mental health^{300,301}. The limited existing research of the effects of exercise on mental health and HRQoL in women with PCOS does suggest that exercise interventions may promote improvements in these outcomes^{147,226,245}, although, it is limited by large heterogeneity and poor reporting of current exercise interventions. Regular exercise has also been associated with improving specific mental health symptoms, namely reductions in symptoms of depression³⁰² and anxiety³⁰³. This relationship has also been observed in women with PCOS¹⁷⁸. A minimum of 20 minutes of exercise per week associated with reduced odds of psychological distress³⁰⁴, although, a greater volume or intensity of exercise has been associated with greater risk reduction³⁰⁴. Despite the known benefits, exercise participation in both women with and without PCOS is low, with 64% of women without PCOS and only 48% of women with PCOS reporting any engagement with exercise⁸⁹.

High-intensity interval training (HIIT) has received considerable attention over the past two decades due its time efficiency and potent training stimulus¹³⁴. HIIT involves alternating short bouts of high-intensity exercise with periods of rest or light exercise¹²¹. HIIT has been found to result in greater improvements in cardio-metabolic health outcomes in comparison to moderate-intensity continuous training (MICT) among healthy populations and those with lifestyle induced chronic disease^{121,134}. HIIT also appears to result in greater improvements in body composition and metabolic health outcomes

among women with PCOS¹⁵². Despite the growing body of evidence supporting the physiological benefits of HIIT, there is little information regarding its effect on mental health and HRQoL. Limited evidence does suggest that HIIT can improve HRQoL and symptoms of anxiety and depression among populations with chronic conditions^{121,305}. It may be postulated that HIIT may provide greater improvements in mental health and HRQoL in women with PCOS due to its large impact on reducing the severity of symptoms associated with PCOS. The primary aim of this chapter was to determine the efficacy of HIIT in comparison to MICT for improving mental health and HRQoL in women with PCOS.

7.3 Methods

7.3.1 Study design, participants and study protocol

See Chapter 5 for details on study design, participant details and study protocol.

7.3.2 Aerobic capacity

Aerobic capacity was assessed at baseline and following the 12 week intervention using an incremental maximal graded exercise test, described in detail in Chapter 5.

7.3.3 Mental Health and Health Related Quality of Life Measures

The Depression, Anxiety & Stress Scale (DASS-21) is a self-report measure which is well-established, reliable and valid instrument for measuring depression, anxiety and stress³⁰⁶. The questionnaire consists of 21 questions, with 7 items per domain. The severity of symptoms is scored on a scale 4-point scale. The total score for each category is added together. Higher scores denote more severe symptoms.

Health-related quality of life was assessed using the generic SF-36 (36-item Short-Form Health Survey). This measure is well-validated, including in PCOS³⁰⁷. It consists of 8 health domains: physical functioning (10 questions), role limitations due to physical health problems (4 questions), role limitations due to emotional problems (3 questions), emotional well-being (5 questions), social functioning (2 questions), bodily pain (2 questions), energy/fatigue (4 questions), and general health perceptions (5 questions). Scoring was calculated according to the RAND procedure³⁰⁸ where responses are recoded to a score between 0 and 100, with scores represent a percentage of total possible score achieved. Scores are then averaged for each of the 8 domains.

Health-related quality of life associated with PCOS symptom distress was measured using a validated self-administered questionnaire (PCOSQ)^{99,309}. The PCOSQ consists of 26 questions with 5 domains each relating to a common symptom of PCOS; emotions (7 questions), menstrual problems (4 questions), infertility (5 questions), weight (5 questions) and body hair (5 questions). Questions are scored on a 7-point likert scale in which 1 represents poorest function and 7 represents optimal function.
For each domain, scores are added together and then divided by the number of questions to reach the domain score. Lower scores indicate greater PCOS symptom distress.

7.3.4 Exercise interventions

See Chapter 5 for details regarding exercise interventions. as previously

7.3.5 Statistical analysis

Data are presented as mean \pm SD and median and percentiles for boxplots. All data was analysed using R studio version 4.0.2. Data were assessed for normality using Shapiro-Wilk test and log transformed where necessary. Linear mixed models were used to determine the effect of exercise intensity (group) over time and to determine the interaction between timepoint and group (between-group differences). The unique participant codes were used as a random effect to account for repeated measures and age was included as a fixed effect. Simple linear regression models adjusted for age were used to determine whether baseline, post-intervention or delta changes in VO_{2peak}, insulin sensitivity, free testosterone (%) or SHBG were associated with improvements in depression and anxiety scores using the group and pooled data from all participants. P values of main outcomes were adjusted for multiple comparisons using the false discovery rate (FDR)²⁷¹. P values were deemed statistically significant when <0.05. The following packages were used in our analysis; *Ime4*²⁹⁰, *ImerTest*²⁹¹ and *tidyverse*²⁹³.

7.4 Results

Thirty-one participants completed the baseline assessments, of whom 24 completed the 12-week intervention (HIIT = 13, MICT = 11). See Figure 11 in Chapter 5 for the trial flow diagram. There were no significant differences in study outcomes at baseline between participants who dropped out and those that completed the study. There was a significant difference in age between the two groups, which was adjusted for in all analyses. Exercise intervention adherence was similar across the two groups with an average adherence of $93.9 \pm 3.0\%$ in the HIIT group and $92.0 \pm 4.8\%$ in the MICT group (P > 0.05). No adverse events occurred during the study period.

7.4.1 Effect of the exercise interventions

The cardio-metabolic and reproductive outcomes have been previously described (Chapters 5 & 6). Briefly, while both interventions improved VO_{2peak} , the HIIT group showed significantly greater improvement when compared to MICT. HIIT also resulted in significantly greater improvements in insulin sensitivity, SHBG and the percent of free testosterone. Finally, changes in VO_{2peak} were positively associated with changes in ISI, and changes in ISI were associated with improvements in SHBG.

Mental health outcomes

The HIIT intervention significantly reduced scores for depression (P <0.001), anxiety (P <0.001) and stress (P = 0.005; Table 13). The MICT intervention also significantly reduced stress scores (P = 0.007). There was a significant time by group interaction between the two groups with the HIIT group improving anxiety scores significantly more so than the moderate group (P = 0.017, Figure 15). There were no between group differences for depression or stress scores (Table 13).

There were significant associations between depression and insulin sensitivity index at baseline (P = 0.040), and between both anxiety and insulin sensitivity index (P = 0.004) and anxiety and VO_{2peak} (0.031) using the pooled data from the combined group (HIIT and MICT). These associations were no longer significant post-intervention or when using the delta changes. There were no other significant associations between mental health outcomes and markers of hyperandrogenism at any time point.

PCOS specific HRQoL

The HIIT intervention significantly improved scores in 3 of the 5 domains of the PCOSQ; physical functioning (P = 0.014), weight (P < 0.001) and menstrual problems (P = 0.002; Table 13). The MICT intervention also resulted in a significant improvement in the weight domain scores (P = 0.037). There were no significant group by time interactions between the HIIT and MICT groups for any domain (Table 13).

General HRQoL

The HIIT intervention significantly improved physical functioning (P = 0.014), role emotional (P = 0.035), energy (P = 0.031) and general health (P = 0.001) domains of the SF-36 (Table 13). The MICT group significant improved role emotional (P = 0.025) and general health (P = 0.046) domain scores. There were no significant between group differences for any domains of the SF-36 (Table 13).

	l	HIIT (N = 13)		Ν			
Outcome measure	Baseline	Post	P (within group)	Baseline	Post	P (within group)	P (time x group)
Age	29.6 ± 5.3			34.6 ± 4.8			
Weight (kg)	97.7 ± 19.7	97.3 ± 19.1	0.644	98.9 ± 28.4	99.8 ± 28.0	0.207	0.257
BMI	35.8 ± 7.3	35.6 ± 7.0	0.677	36.9 ± 9.8	37.3 ± 9.8	0.186	0.248
VO _{2peak}	25.1 ± 6.1	30.8 ± 6.7	<0.001	22.9 ± 3.2	26.1 ± 4.1	<0.001	0.010
ISI	108.7 ± 47.5	101.2 ± 29.2	0.901	120.1 ± 28.4	125.6 ± 31.1	0.286	0.037
SHBG	29.4 ± 17.1	39.3 ± 24.5	0.026	31.1 ± 13.7	29.2 ± 12.0	0.117	0.026
Free testosterone (%)	2.2 ± 0.8	2.0 ± 0.7	0.016	2.2 ± 0.6	2.2 ± 0.6	0.094	0.016
DASS-21					•		1
Depression score	5.0 ± 3.7	3.5 ± 2.9	<0.001	4.7 ± 5.0	3.7 ± 3.6	0.212	0.442
Anxiety score	6.5 ± 5.0	3.1 ± 4.1	<0.001	4.1 ± 3.6	3.0 ± 2.4	0.059	0.017
Stress score	8.1 ± 4.5	5.7 ± 4.2	0.005	7.7 ± 5.3	4.8 ± 3.9	0.007	0.635
PCOSQ	•				•		
Emotions	4.2 ± 1.4	4.7 ± 1.2	0.027	4.3 ± 1.1	4.8 ± 0.8	0.078	0.936
Body hair	3.2 ± 1.4	3.5 ± 1.7	0.190	3.9 ± 1.8	4.6 ± 1.6	0.122	0.535
Weight	2.0 ± 1.1	2.7 ± 1.2	<0.001	2.2 ± 1.0	2.6 ± 1.1	0.037	0.266
Infertility	4.5 ± 1.7	4.8 ± 2.1	0.116	4.1 ± 2.2	4.9 ± 1.9	0.122	0.363
Menstrual problems	4.0 ± 1.2	4.8 ± 1.2	0.002	3.7 ± 1.4	4.1 ± 1.3	0.374	0.248
SF-36					•		
Physical functioning	80.0 ± 18.6	88.5 ± 18.4	0.014	79.5 ± 20.2	85.9 ± 17.7	0.119	0.732
Role physical	86.5 ± 24.2	94.2 ± 15.0	0.224	88.6 ± 23.4	95.5 ± 10.1	0.137	0.971
Role emotional	46.2 ± 37.4	71.8 ± 32.9	0.035	69.7 ± 34.8	87.9 ± 22.5	0.025	0.582
Energy	39.6 ± 15.5	53.1 ± 17.7	0.031	42.3 ± 19.0	45.9 ± 19.5	0.371	0.483
Emotions	60.9 ± 12.8	67.4 ± 1478	0.108	68.0 ± 17.2	69.1 ± 20.1	0.747	0.300
Social	71.2 ± 23.6	75.0 ± 24.5	0.711	71.6 ± 33.1	78.4 ± 30.2	0.306	0.563
Pain	70.2 ± 21.0	79.2 ± 21.2	0.059	74.8 ± 18.8	79.8 ± 12.2	0.254	0.638
General health	42.3 ± 18.9	54.6 ± 19.2	0.001	55.9 ± 18.4	61.8 ± 19.3	0.046	0.165

Table 13. Mental health and health-related quality of life outcomes at baseline and post-intervention.

Values are presented as mean \pm SD.

HIIT: high-intensity interval training, MICT: moderate-intensity continuous training, BMI: body mass index, VO_{2peak} : peak oxygen consumption, ISI: insulin sensitivity index, DASS-21: depression, anxiety and stress scale – 21 items, PCOSQ: polycystic ovary syndrome questionnaire, SF-36, short-form survey – 36 items.



Figure 17. Baseline and post-intervention scores for depression, anxiety and stress, stratified by group and using boxplots showing the median (central line) and 25th to 75th quartiles (box). *P <0.05 and **P <0.01 indicate significant within-group differences, #P < 0.05 indicates a significant between-group differences, adjusted for age and baseline values.

7.5 Discussion

This study demonstrated that participation in a 12-week HIIT intervention leads to a reduction in depression, anxiety and stress symptoms in overweight women with PCOS. The MICT intervention also led to a reduction in stress scores. HIIT resulted in a significantly greater reduction in anxiety symptoms compared to MICT. HIIT also resulted in improvements in multiple domains of both general and PCOS specific HRQoL. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to compare work-matched HIIT and MICT exercise interventions on mental health and HRQoL in women with PCOS.

It is well-established that women with PCOS display a higher prevalence of anxiety and depression disorders compared to women without PCOS⁹⁶. Active women with PCOS report fewer depressive symptoms compared to inactive women, however, the prevalence is still greater compared to women without PCOS⁸⁹. Although exercise is an effective means for managing mental health concerns in a general population, this relationship has been relatively understudied in women with PCOS. Existing research has a combination of positive and null findings, although approximately half of existing studies report significant improvements in symptoms of anxiety and/or depression¹⁴⁷. Here we report significant improvements in depression, anxiety and stress scores as measured by the DASS-21 as a result of HIIT. Similar improvements have been reported for depression and anxiety scores using the HADS questionnaire in a recent study using a 16-week aerobic interval training intervention²³¹. However, this study also found significant improvements after 16 weeks of continuous aerobic training. Unlike our study, their continuous aerobic training group was of moderate to vigorous intensity and was matched with the interval group for time rather than work. Other successful interventions for improving symptoms of depression and anxiety have used multi-component interventions which have also included either diet²³⁷, medication²⁴⁷ or cognitive behavioural therapy²⁴². Resistance training

interventions have also reported improvements in depression and anxiety scores^{238,245}. The large variation in the interventions implemented in prior studies makes it difficult to adequately assess the impact of exercise alone on symptoms of depression and anxiety, however, our current findings suggest that HIIT may be a promising therapy for improving mental health in women with PCOS. Further research with larger sample sizes and long-term follow-up is required to confirm these findings.

Women with PCOS also display reductions in health-related quality of life compared to women without PCOS³⁰⁷. Challenges with poor body image and dissatisfaction, low self-esteem, fertility, acne, hirsutism and long-term health concerns have been shown to compromise HRQoL in women with PCOS^{2,24}. Here we report significant improvements in the emotions and menstrual problem domains of the PCOSQ as a result of HIIT and significant improvement in the weight domain as a result of both interventions. This is an unexpected result as neither group resulted in significant improvements in body weight or BMI. Similar results have been reported by previous studies that utilised a lifestyle modification intervention which also included diet^{161,244}, however, the majority of studies that reported change in the weight domain of the PCOSQ also reported significant weight loss^{237,241,247}. Weight loss has also been assumed to be a significant contributor to improvements in distress caused by PCOS symptoms. Our findings indicate that exercise, despite a lack of weight reduction, can improve this distress.

We have previously shown that HIIT results in improvements in aerobic capacity, insulin sensitivity, menstrual regulation and hormonal profiles (Chapters 5 & 6). In this chapter, we report significant improvements in depression, anxiety and stress scores as a result of HIIT. The high adherence rate to exercise sessions likely contributed to these significant improvements, suggesting that HIIT holds promise as a time-effective and efficacious intervention for both physiological and psychological outcomes for women with PCOS when adequately adhered to. This is extremely important given the high rates of mental health concerns and distress resulting from the symptoms of PCOS, contributing to a decreased HRQoL. Here, we were only able to detect a significant association between depression and anxiety scores and insulin sensitivity index, and anxiety scores and VO_{2peak} at baseline, however, it is likely that there may be a bidirectional relationship between physiological and psychological outcomes. Future, large-scale studies are required to determine the extent of this relationship and whether improvements in physiological outcomes have a direct influence on mental health.

Given the high prevalence of mental health disorders in women with PCOS, this area is considerably under studied and additional research is required. We recommend that future studies include a followup period to determine whether HIIT is sustainable post-intervention and to determine whether the improvements observed here can be maintained long-term. In conclusion, supervised HIIT is safe, welltolerated and efficacious for improving symptoms of depression, anxiety and stress, and can improve some domains of both general and PCOS specific HRQoL. The results of this chapter suggest that further investigation into the benefits of HIIT for improving mental health and HRQoL outcomes in women with PCOS is warranted, and has the potential to inform the clinical management guidelines and ultimately decrease the prevalence of mental health concerns in women with PCOS.

Chapter 8.0 General discussion and conclusions

8.1 Thesis aims

The overall aim of this thesis was to explore the effects of exercise, and more specifically exercise intensity, on multiple domains of health in women with PCOS. Chapters 2 & 3 synthesised the current literature to advance our understanding, summarised the potential effects of exercise and aimed to determine whether certain exercise characteristics could promote greater change in key clinical outcomes in PCOS. Using the knowledge gained from Chapters 2 & 3, the aim of Chapter 4 was to develop and report the methods of our intervention, designed to compare moderate-intensity (MICT) to vigorous-intensity exercise recommendations using a HIIT protocol. Chapters 5, 6 & 7 examined the impact of HIIT compared to standard MICT recommendations on cardio-metabolic, reproductive and mental health outcomes in overweight women with PCOS.

8.2 Summary of key findings

Chapter 2

In Chapter 2, a systematic review and meta-analysis explored the impact of exercise intensity, duration, modality of exercise and the interaction between diet and exercise on key clinical outcomes in PCOS. Our analysis demonstrated that exercise training improves cardio-metabolic outcomes, both in the presence of and independent to changes in body composition. We also identified that the greatest health improvements were observed after 20 hours of vigorous-intensity exercise over a 12-week period.

Chapter 3

In Chapter 3, we conducted a systematic review to synthesise the current literature that aimed to determine the effectiveness of exercise for improving symptoms of mental health and HRQoL in women with PCOS. This review found that exercise resulted in both statistically and clinically meaningful improvements in HRQoL. Half of all included studies also reported significant improvements in symptoms of depression and anxiety. The limited number of studies that reported mental health outcomes, the heterogeneity of included studies and the poor reporting of exercise intervention characteristics limited the ability to meta-analyse and form conclusions regarding the specific effect of exercise intensity.

Chapters 5, 6 & 7

Chapters 5, 6 and 7 reported the results of a randomised clinical trial which explored the effectiveness of HIIT in comparison to MICT on cardio-metabolic, reproductive and mental health in overweight women with PCOS. Chapter 5 explored the effects of HIIT in comparison to MICT on cardio-metabolic health, finding that HIIT elicited significantly greater improvements in aerobic capacity and insulin sensitivity. There were also significant improvements in waist circumference, lean mass percentage and

fasting glucose as a result of HIIT, whilst the MICT group only significantly improved aerobic capacity and waist circumference. These results occurred despite no reduction in weight or BMI in either group.

Chapter 6 investigated the effect of HIIT in comparison to MICT for improving reproductive health outcomes. We found greater improvements in hormonal profiles in HIIT compared to MICT, with a significant increase in SHBG, and significant decreases in FAI and the percentage of free testosterone following HIIT. Although there was no significant between-group differences, it appears that HIIT may be more effective for improving menstrual cyclicity.

In Chapter 7, we examined the impact of HIIT in comparison to MICT for improving mental health and HRQoL in women with PCOS. HIIT resulted in superior improvements in anxiety scores in comparison to MICT, but also significant within-group improvements in depression and stress scores. HIIT also significant improved emotions, weight and menstrual problem domain scores of the PCOSQ, and physical functioning, role emotional, energy and general health domain scores of the SF-36. MICT significantly improved stress scores, weight domain scores of the PCOSQ, and role emotional and general health domains of the SF-36.

To the best of my knowledge, this study is the first to match and compare moderate-intensity to vigorous-intensity exercise recommendations in overweight women with PCOS. There were no adverse outcomes during the course of this study, and all participants adhered to the exercise protocols. In conclusion, HIIT is effective for improving cardio-metabolic, reproductive and mental health and HRQoL. Despite the overall superior effect of HIIT over MICT, MICT appears to be effective for improving aerobic capacity, stress scores and some domains of HRQoL. Taken together, HIIT is advantageous and appears to be more beneficial for improving key clinical features of PCOS. Therefore, we recommend HIIT to be considered as an effective method for improving health outcomes in overweight women with PCOS.

8.3 General discussion

PCOS has major health implications with a substantially increased risk of developing IGT, T2DM and sub-fertility. Consequently, women with PCOS also often report a poor quality of life and increased symptoms of depression and anxiety^{5,307}. The benefits of exercise for improving health and mortality are irrefutable¹¹¹ and exercise is well-established as an effective tool for managing symptoms and decreasing the likelihood of developing co-morbidities in women with PCOS^{142,143}. However, current exercise recommendations often have high attrition rates due to general barriers such as time limitation and low enjoyment, and fail to normalise androgen excess, menstrual cyclicity, IR and mental health^{89,147}. Despite substantial evidence indicating that exercise is beneficial for promoting a range of health outcomes in women with PCOS, the current exercise recommendations have low uptake and poor adherence, and many women with PCOS remain inactive⁸⁹. Conclusions from existing research consistently states the need for well-designed studies to determine the optimal exercise

recommendations to improve the physical and mental health of women with PCOS^{142,147,152}. This thesis contributed to addressing these needs with the objective to inform future clinical recommendations regarding exercise prescription for women with PCOS. HIIT may provide a solution, addressing many of the known barriers to exercise participation and providing a potent form of exercise to improve critical clinical outcomes.

8.3.1 Exercise and cardio-metabolic health

PCOS is strongly linked with insulin resistance and the development of T2DM. A meta-analysis of 35 studies of women with PCOS reported increased odds for insulin resistance (OR 2.54, CI 1.44-4.47) and T2DM (OR 4.00, CI 1.97-8.10)³. Furthermore, 15.0%-35.6% of all incident cases of T2DM in white woman have been estimated to be attributable to PCOS³¹⁰, reflecting a need to adequately prevent or treat insulin resistance and T2DM in this population group. We report superior improvements in insulin sensitivity as a result of HIIT in women with PCOS, which likely lowers the metabolic risk in these women. We also report superior improvements in cardiorespiratory fitness as a result of HIIT. Cardiorespiratory fitness is well known to be an important indicator of health and all-cause mortality, with a VO_{2peak} being a stronger predictor of mortality than BMI¹¹¹. Results reported here are consistent with studies in other chronic conditions^{121,132,311} and further the argument that HIIT is effective for improving insulin sensitivity and aerobic capacity in women with PCOS. Recently, a systematic review and meta-analysis was conducted exploring the effects of HIIT in women with PCOS³¹². They reported that HIIT alone is an effective strategy for reducing HOMA-IR and BMI in women with PCOS³¹². Although this review is helpful, studies which also included a pharmacological treatment (metformin), or dietary interventions alongside HIIT were included in this review, therefore making it impossible to separate the impact of HIIT in comparison to other treatments. In addition, multiple included studies stated that HIIT was used but did not specify exercise intensity or protocol. The results of our clinical trial detailed in Chapter 5 provide further support for the beneficial effect of HIIT alone for improving aerobic capacity and insulin sensitivity in women with PCOS.

Although there is limited data on the effects of HIIT in women with PCOS, there is a multitude of evidence among other populations with chronic disease and obesity^{118,121,133,134,313}. A meta-analysis which included studies with individuals with lifestyle-related metabolic diseases reported that increases in cardiorespiratory fitness are approximately doubled after HIIT in comparison to MICT¹²¹. Other reported benefits included improvements in insulin sensitivity and reduced cardiovascular risk factors with these benefits occurring despite no reduction in BMI¹²¹. These findings have possible implications for women with PCOS as the symptoms of insulin resistance and obesity are often that of a lifestyle-related metabolic condition. This meta-analysis along with the results from our study (Chapter 5) are supportive of the benefits of improving fitness rather than weight loss, suggesting that it may be more beneficial for both patients with lifestyle-related conditions and women with PCOS to improve physical fitness rather than focusing solely on weight loss.

Adding to this, physical activity has been found to attenuate the health risks of obesity, with active obese individuals having a lower morbidity and mortality rate than healthy weight sedentary individuals³¹⁴. Given the high risk of women with PCOS developing IGT and T2DM, it is particularly important for women with PCOS to be active and focus on increasing fitness rather than weight loss. Furthermore, HIIT or vigorous-intensity exercise could be recommended as an effective way to reduce this risk and to engage in exercise in a time efficient manner.

In the first study to include a HIIT component within their intervention for women with PCOS, Hutchison et al. reported significant improvements in both GIR and fasting insulin¹⁵³. A second study utilising a HIIT only intervention reported decreased HOMA-IR and decreased fasting insulin levels post-intervention¹⁵⁷. Although there is limited evidence of the benefits of HIIT for improving insulin sensitivity in women with PCOS, exercise of vigorous-intensity (continuous exercise) also appears to provide greater benefits in comparison to moderate-intensity exercise. In the meta-analysis conducted by our group (Chapter 2), we reported that the greatest improvements in HOMA-IR were observed as a result of vigorous intensity exercise. Combined with the results of our clinical trial (Chapter 5), there is sufficient evidence in support of superior benefits of HIIT or vigorous-intensity exercise in comparison to MICT for improving metabolic health in women with PCOS.

It is important to note that we observed significant improvements in the HIIT intervention when using outcomes from the gold standard insulin clamp, including insulin sensitivity index and glucose infusion rates, but not when using HOMA-IR. These discrepancies are consistent with a large study in 375 women with PCOS, which determined that insulin resistance was present in 74.9% of women using the insulin clamp but this percentage was significantly lower when using surrogate indexes, with HOMA-IR identifying 41.1% of women as insulin resistant⁴. Results from our study support the indication that HOMA-IR may not be sensitive enough to detect changes in insulin sensitivity. When feasible, it is fundamental to use gold standard measurements to identify impairments in insulin action in women with PCOS due to their ~4 fold increased risk of developing T2DM³, and the bidirectional association between insulin resistance and hyperandrogenism. Early identification of insulin resistance would also allow for early intervention and reduce the likelihood of developing T2DM.

8.3.2 Exercise and reproductive outcomes

Hyperandrogenism is a hallmark feature and is present in the vast majority of women with PCOS³¹⁵. Testosterone is the major circulating form of androgen, with a large proportion being bound to SHBG³¹⁶. Therefore, FAI is considered a more sensitive indicator of hyperandrogenism than total testosterone³¹⁷. We observed no change in total testosterone, however, we saw significant improvements in both SHBG levels and FAI, suggesting that the amount of bioavailable testosterone was reduced as a result of HIIT. There has been very little research into the effects of HIIT on reproductive health in women with PCOS, however, significant increases in SHBG and FAI have also been observed as a result of other exercise

interventions in women with PCOS^{155,157-160}. Insulin resistance and the resultant hyperinsulinaemia also contribute to the decreased SHBG levels and increased circulating androgens⁵⁹. Exercise is well known to improve insulin sensitivity in women with PCOS^{153,155,158,164,206}, which likely contributes to lower levels of circulating androgens³¹⁸. In our results, we report a significant association between the delta changes of both insulin sensitivity and SHBG levels, suggesting that exercise may be able to directly interrupt the vicious cycle between androgen concentrations and insulin resistance in women with PCOS.

There is also a relationship between menstrual dysfunction and the degree of insulin resistance, with women with PCOS that have a cycle length greater than 35 days displaying significantly higher HOMA-IR levels³¹⁹. This elevated risk has been highlighted in a recent biobank study where they reported the risk of T2DM was 37% (OR 1.37, CI 1.22-1.53) higher for every 1 SD increase in bioavailable testosterone³²⁰. They also found evidence for a protective effect of SHBG on the risk of T2DM³²⁰ suggesting that by increasing the levels of SHBG, we can lower the risk of women with PCOS developing T2DM. Furthermore, in a large retrospective cohort study it was reported that women with increased serum testosterone levels have an increased incidence of T2DM³²¹. Improving insulin sensitivity is said to restore reproductive function via improvements in hormonal levels¹⁴⁹, suggesting that there is likely a link between the improvements observed in this study. Although we found no significant between-group different in menstrual cyclicity (Chapter 6), it is important to note that 69% of participants in the HIIT group reported an improvement after the intervention. The lack of between-group differences is likely due to the small sample size which was further reduced due to 2 women in the MICT group having regular cycles at baseline.

Anovulation can also result from hyperinsulinaemia and insulin resistance³²², therefore, by improving both menstrual function (as seen in Chapter 6) and reducing insulin resistance (as seen in Chapter 5), it is likely that HIIT may contribute to improved fertility. Infertility is the most prevalent concern among women with PCOS³²³. PCOS accounts for approximately 80% of women with anovulatory infertility²³². Assessing ovulation in women who have oligo- or amenorrhoea is difficult and often menstrual cyclicity is used a proxy. Fertility is negatively impacted by obesity, reducing the likelihood of naturally becoming pregnant²³². In addition, obesity increases the risk of miscarriage, and reduces the long-term health of both the mother and child by increasing the risk of metabolic diseases and congenital abnormalities²³². Significant benefits have been reported with a weight loss of 5-10% in overweight women with PCOS^{324,325}, however, lifestyle interventions may also improve infertility risk factors independent of weight loss. In women with PCOS, lifestyle interventions which include both diet and exercise, have also shown promising fertility outcomes with weight loss resulting in spontaneous ovulation, spontaneous pregnancy and the success of reproductive therapies^{172,173,296,326}. Interventions which solely focus on the impact of exercise on fertility have not yet been conducted in women with PCOS, however, similar to our findings, exercise studies have reported improvements in menstrual

function^{164,165}. Despite not having assessed fertility outcomes in our study, the observed improvements in menstrual cylicity (Chapter 6) may translate into improved fertility. Furthermore, HIIT shows more potential for regulating menstrual cycles. Future studies which assess the impact of HIIT on menstrual cycles, ovulation, and fertility are required to confirm the findings observed in our study.

8.3.3 Exercise and mental health

Aside from the physical consequences of the condition, many women with PCOS also experience issues relating to mental health and report a decreased quality of life in comparison to women without PCOS. Depression can further increase the burden associated with PCOS, reducing the likelihood of participating in exercise and worsening the severity of the syndrome. There is a strong relationship between exercise and depression. Individuals with depression are typically less likely to be active³²⁷, and those who exercise regularly are far less likely to have depression^{328,329}. This is also true among women with PCOS, with active women displaying fewer symptoms of depression in comparison to inactive women⁸⁹.

Exercise is known to have a positive effect on mental health, reducing the symptoms or severity of depression and assisting in improving quality of life in the general population¹⁷⁵, in individuals with chronic conditions¹⁷⁶, and in individuals with depression³³⁰. The limited existing research exploring the effects of exercise on mental health in women with PCOS indicates a positive effect, with half of all studies reporting either a decreased prevalence of depression or fewer depressive symptoms post-intervention. We also reported a significant decrease in depression scores as a result of HIIT, but not MICT (Chapter 7). This is in contrast with other studies examining the impact of exercise intensity among other population groups, which often report that exercise of both moderate and vigorous intensities are sufficient for improving mental health³³¹⁻³³³.

The mechanisms behind the anti-depressant effects of exercise are not well understood and have not been extensively studied³³⁴, however, there are multiple proposed mechanisms in PCOS. First, there is evidence to suggest that symptoms of PCOS such as infertility, obesity, hirsutism and acne may be contribute to poorer mental health^{90,335,336}. Elevated testosterone³³⁷ and insulin resistance^{91,338,339} have also been associated with depression in women with PCOS. Exercise has the potential to address all of these factors. In Chapter 6, we reported decreased bioavailable testosterone levels, increased SHBG and insulin sensitivity as a result of HIIT, which may potentially reduce the severity of depressive symptoms. In line with this, we did note a decrease in depressive symptoms as a result of HIIT, however, we were unable to determine whether the metabolic and hormonal changes, such as the decrease in bioavailable testosterone, were a contributing factor.

Two recent meta-analyses which examined the impact of HIIT on depression in individuals with mental illness reported moderate improvements in depression^{340,341}. They both also reported a modest advantage of HIIT in comparison to MICT. A randomised clinical trial comparing HIIT to MICT in

healthy women reported a significant decrease in depressive symptoms post-intervention, with no between-group differences³⁴². They also reported that there were no within or between group differences on anxiety scores³⁴². This is in contrast with our findings where we reported significant decreases in anxiety scores in both groups, although, HIIT resulted in a significantly greater decrease in anxiety scores compared to MICT. HIIT also resulted in significant improvements in depression and stress scores, whereas MICT did not. Somewhat similar to our results, a recent study which compared continuous aerobic training, intermittent aerobic training and strength training in women with PCOS reported significant improvements in anxiety and depression scores across all three groups, however, the greatest improvements were observed in the intermittent aerobic training group, also suggesting a greater beneficial role for higher-intensity exercise training. Overall, it appears that exercise, irrespective of intensity, has a positive impact on mental health, however, HIIT may provide additional benefits compared to moderate-intensity exercise. Future large-scale studies are required to confirm the efficacy of HIIT in comparison to MICT in women with PCOS.

8.3.4 Resistance training

Although the intervention studies reviewed and tested within this thesis focused on aerobic exercise, resistance training has shown some promise for improving health outcomes in women with PCOS. Resistance training is included in the physical activity and sedentary behaviour guidelines for healthy populations¹⁴⁴, and in the PCOS exercise guidelines, where they recommend strengthening exercise on 2 non-consecutive days per week³², however, resistance training is currently not widely used in PCOS research. Results from our meta-analysis (Chapter 2) suggest that resistance training may improve FAI and HOMA-IR in women with PCOS, however, results from these analyses were limited to only three studies. A multi-component intervention which included both aerobic exercise and resistance training reported significant improvements in FAI, SHBG, total testosterone and HOMA-IR, although only an aerobic intervention was used and found no significant differences between the groups¹⁵⁵. A second study which compared a HIIT group to a resistance training group reported significant improvements in reproductive outcomes as a result of resistance training, with no change in these outcomes as a result of HIIT¹⁵⁷. However, they only reported improvements in insulin sensitivity as a result of HIIT¹⁵⁷. Therefore, the question remains whether adding a resistance training component to an intervention could provide additional benefits for some health outcomes.

8.3.5 Exercise adherence

We demonstrated high adherence rates to both of our exercise interventions, with a mean adherence of $93.9 \pm 3.0\%$ in the HIIT group and $92.0 \pm 4.8\%$ in the MICT group. The high adherence rate likely contributed to the significant improvements observed as a result of these interventions. Improving adherence to exercise is crucial given the substantial health and economic implications of physical inactivity. It is well established that longer-term maintenance of engagement in exercise is required for individuals to sustain the accompanying health benefits³⁴³. Worldwide, 1 in 4 adults do not meet the

global recommendations for physical activity³⁴⁴. The 2017-2018 Australian National Health Survey indicated that only 55.5% of Australian adults participated in sufficient physical activity. Furthermore, women were less likely to be physically active compared to men, with only 50% of women and 59% of men being sufficiently active³⁴⁵. A similar rate of physical inactivity has been reported in women with PCOS ^{89,178}.

Exercise adherence is known to be affected by multiple factors including perceived enjoyment, time availability, biophysical and psychosocial factors and intrinsic motivation³⁴⁶. Engaging in exercise that has the potential to addresses these factors can promote adherence and compliance to exercise interventions. HIIT is time efficient and has been reported to be equally or more enjoyable than MICT^{126,139,250}. There is also strong evidence stating that women who are motivated to exercise in order to reduce weight or for concerns with body image or body dissatisfaction are less likely to adhere to exercise in comparison to women who are intrinsically motivated by factors such as enjoyment, competence, and social interaction³⁴⁷. Moreover, there is evidence to suggest that psychosocial health, including quality of life, plays a role in the adherence to exercise³⁴⁸. Results from this study suggest that HIIT may also improve psychosocial health which may have contributed to the high adherence rates observed. Given the increased risk of developing co-morbidities, including a reduced quality of life, participation in regular exercise is critical for women with PCOS. The high adherence rates reported as a result of our intervention suggest that it is feasible for women with PCOS to undertake exercise at both moderate and high-intensities. However, all as exercise sessions were supervised, requires further exploration to determine whether or not HIIT protocols can be initiated and maintained in a real-world setting in women with PCOS.

One recent 16 week study in women with PCOS compared two semi-supervised HIIT interventions (low-volume and high-volume HIIT) to a control group²²⁸. They reported a much lower adherence rate with participants in both groups only attending an average of 66.6% and 73.3% in the high-volume and low-volume HIIT groups, respectively. They reported very few changes as a result of their interventions, which they attribute in part to the poor adherence²²⁸. Unsupervised exercise and lifestyle interventions in women with PCOS have poor adherence rates which likely contributes to the heterogeneity of findings, including a mix of positive and null findings, from such interventions^{152,156,164,199}. One unsupervised study which compared a lifestyle intervention (diet and exercise) only group to a lifestyle plus cognitive behavioural therapy group reported a high adherence rate among women who also received with cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT)²⁴² offering a potential strategy for improving adherence. Although promising, only 59% of women in the combined group compared to 38% in the lifestyle group met their weekly exercise goals. This suggests that perhaps supervised exercise is initially required, followed by a tapering of supervision, and combined with CBT or goal setting to improve adherence.

8.4 Limitations and considerations

This thesis provides insight into the importance of exercise intensity and the potential health implications for women with PCOS, however, as with any study, the results must be considered in context with the inherent limitations. Chapter specific limitations have been discussed throughout.

Briefly, a limitation of both the meta-analysis (Chapter 2) and systematic review (Chapter 3) was the large heterogeneity among the studies included, with considerable variations in the exercise interventions utilised. In the case of the meta-analysis, this reduced the amount of studies used for each sub-group and limited the ability to form adequate conclusions regarding the effectiveness of certain exercise characteristics (e.g. type and dose) on key clinical cardio-metabolic and reproductive outcomes. In regards to the systematic review, the large heterogeneity combined with poor reporting of exercise interventions hindered our ability to meta-analyse and form conclusions regarding the effectiveness of exercise characteristics (intensity, type and dose) on mental health and HRQoL outcomes.

8.4.1 Limitations of the clinical trial

The following provides a brief discussion of limitations that relate to the study design and outcomes of the clinical trial (Chapters 5, 6 and 7), and how these might influence the key findings and conclusions resulting from this research.

Participant recruitment and sample size:

Women with PCOS were only eligible for this study if they met the stringent inclusion and exclusion criteria (outlined in Chapter 4), and any potential participants who were taking oral contraceptives or insulin sensitisers were excluded. These are the two most common medications prescribed to women with PCOS and therefore results from this study are not representative of the entire population of women with PCOS. In addition, only overweight and obese women participated in this study. Furthermore, due to the limited sample size, we were not able to determine if the various PCOS phenotypes responded differently to the training stimulus.

A limitation of this thesis is the relatively small sample size, and although we were powered to detect changes both within groups and between-groups, we were limited in terms of the regression analyses in which only observed significance was used when using pooled data rather than analysing according to group allocation (i.e., intention to treat analysis). It could also be considered that the use of the MICT group as opposed to a no-exercise intervention is a potential limitation. However, it is unlikely that changes in health status would occur following a no-intervention control and therefore would not address the aim of this thesis. In addition, according to the CONSORT statement for non-pharmacological treatments, an active treatment can also be considered the control group³⁴⁹. In the case of our study, the MICT group was equivalent to the general aerobic exercise recommendations for all

women with PCOS and enabled all participants to receive exercise training, resulting in health benefits, as opposed to including a non-intervention control group.

Participant recruitment was also particularly challenging due to the relatively small number of women with PCOS who meet the criteria, the large time commitment for the research assessments and interventions, and the invasive nature of the study, which included euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamps. We were also unable to collect blood samples from two participants within the HIIT protocol due to difficulty with cannulation, which further reduced the sample size for these outcomes.

Outcome measures:

A second limitation is the use of menstrual diaries as a proxy for ovulation. Although ovulatory data would have added strength to this thesis, given the time and cost involved in addition to the potential detrimental impact this may have had on recruitment, we decided it was not feasible to include.

Influence of habitual physical activity and dietary habits:

Although participants were asked to maintain their usual physical activity and diet, it is possible that their usual routines were altered, potentially impacting the study outcomes.

8.5 Practical implications

Exercise is widely recommended for women with PCOS, however, the importance of exercise intensity is not well understood, and it is often assumed that exercise of moderate and vigorous intensities have equivalent benefits for physical and mental health outcomes. The work included in this thesis provides new insight into the importance of exercise intensity and provides initial validation in support of HIIT in comparison to standard MICT for improving a range of health outcomes in women with PCOS. The findings observed here are of critical importance for women with PCOS given the increased risk of developing T2DM and the substantial implications of PCOS symptoms on reproductive and mental health. Improvements in insulin sensitivity, cardiorespiratory fitness, menstrual cyclicity, hormonal profiles and mental health, will likely reduce the need for ongoing health care, leading to a reduction in economic burden for the individual and reducing the cost to the healthcare system.

The HIIT intervention utilised here was a potent stimulus for health improvements and occurred despite the substantial difference in the total work time required. Considering that time limitation is the most commonly cited barrier for exercise participation in women with PCOS⁸⁹, HIIT provides an attractive alternative. Furthermore, we had an average attendance of 94% within the HIIT intervention, demonstrating that HIIT is feasible to undertake and adhere to for women with PCOS. This is important as many clinical trials in women with PCOS report poor adherence to the exercise protocols. We cannot state whether this protocol led to long-term engagement with exercise, or sustained health improvements and therefore future studies with long-term follow ups are required. Lastly, the observed

improvements occurred despite weight loss, suggesting that a focus towards improving fitness rather than reducing weight may be advantageous.

The findings observed here may also have implications for clinical practice. Although large studies exploring the efficacy and effectiveness of HIIT studies are required in both overweight and lean women with PCOS, HIIT protocols could be utilised by exercise professionals to improve the clinical outcomes of PCOS. In addition, HIIT protocols can also be adapted to suit both private practice and public health settings. However, although HIIT has been found to be safe among clinical populations, in order to maximise safety, appropriate screening and regular monitoring is required. It may also be important to consider whether HIIT could be delivered in a group setting rather than an individual settings as done in most clinical trials. Group HIIT sessions may provide an opportunity for social interaction, which may have the potential to increase adherence and make the sessions more enjoyable for those participating.

8.6 Suggestions for future directions

Overall, this thesis advances our current knowledge surrounding the importance of exercise intensity for promoting health outcomes in overweight women with PCOS, however, future research is required to confirm, and build upon these findings. Firstly, we could benefit from exercise studies, particularly HIIT interventions with long-term follow-up to determine whether these improvements are sustainable post-intervention and to determine the level of activity that is required to sustain the observed improvements. Given the high prevalence of infertility among women with PCOS, it is important to determine whether HIIT is effective for improving fertility. Secondly, larger studies that are sufficiently powered for all measures are required to confirm the observed improvements reported here. Studies with larger samples sizes would also offer the opportunity to examine the impact of exercise on the various phenotypes of PCOS and to determine whether or not the phenotypes respond differently to exercise intensities. We could also benefit from exploring HIIT among lean women with PCOS to determine if they experience the same improvements observed in overweight and obese women. Thirdly, it would be relevant for translation into clinical practice to examine the impact of varying levels of supervision of exercise sessions. For long-term compliance, studies that commence with full supervision, and progress to partial and non-supervised interventions may provide an opportunity to encourage self-motivation and self-reliance to hopefully promote longer-term adherence and compliance to exercise interventions. Examining any difference in attendance and adherence to individual or group-based delivery of HIIT would also be of relevance to both clinical and community settings. Fourthly, interventions that include both HIIT and resistance training may provide additional health benefits. Future studies incorporating these two elements are required.

8.7 Conclusion

PCOS carries a major health burden across metabolic, reproductive and mental health, and places women on a trajectory for developing a plethora of diverse, often chronic, conditions. This thesis provides evidence in the form of systematic reviews and a randomised clinical trial for the beneficial effects of HIIT in improving a range of physical and mental health outcomes in women with PCOS. HIIT was more effective in improving aerobic capacity, insulin sensitivity, menstrual cyclicity, SHBG, free testosterone, anxiety, and domains of health-related quality of life in comparison to MICT. HIIT should be considered as an effective method for improving the health of women with PCOS. Further studies are required to confirm these findings and determine the long-term benefits of this form of exercise.

References

- Bozdag, G., Mumusoglu, S., Zengin, D., Karabulut, E. & Yildiz, B. O. The prevalence and phenotypic features of polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod* **31**, 2841-2855, doi:10.1093/humrep/dew218 (2016).
- 2 Teede, H. J., Misso, M. L., Deeks, A. A., Moran, L. J., Stuckey, B. G., Wong, J. L., Norman, R. J., Costello, M. F. & Guideline Development, G. Assessment and management of polycystic ovary syndrome: summary of an evidence-based guideline. *Med J Aust* 195, 65-112 (2011).
- 3 Moran, L. J., Misso, M. L., Wild, R. A. & Norman, R. J. Impaired glucose tolerance, type 2 diabetes and metabolic syndrome in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod Update* **16**, 347-363, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmq001 (2010).
- 4 Tosi, F., Bonora, E. & Moghetti, P. Insulin resistance in a large cohort of women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a comparison between euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp and surrogate indexes. *Hum Reprod*, 1-7, doi:10.1093/humrep/dex308 (2017).
- 5 Cooney, L. G., Lee, I., Sammel, M. D. & Dokras, A. High prevalence of moderate and severe depressive and anxiety symptoms in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod* **32**, 1075-1091, doi:10.1093/humrep/dex044 (2017).
- 6 Barnard, L., Ferriday, D., Guenther, N., Strauss, B., Balen, A. & Dye, L. Quality of life and psychological well being in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Hum reprod* 22, 2279-2286 (2007).
- 7 Lim, S. S., Norman, R. J., Davies, M. J. & Moran, L. J. The effect of obesity on polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obesity Reviews* 14, 95-109, doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2012.01053.x (2013).
- 8 March, W. A., Moore, V. M., Willson, K. J., Phillips, D. I., Norman, R. J. & Davies, M. J. The prevalence of polycystic ovary syndrome in a community sample assessed under contrasting diagnostic criteria. *Hum Reprod* 25, 544-551, doi:10.1093/humrep/dep399 (2010).
- 9 Stein, I. F. & Leventhal, M. L. Amenorrhea associated with bilateral polycystic ovaries. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **29**, 181-191 (1935).
- 10 Azziz, R. *et al.* Positions statement: criteria for defining polycystic ovary syndrome as a predominantly hyperandrogenic syndrome: an Androgen Excess Society guideline. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **91**, 4237-4245, doi:10.1210/jc.2006-0178 (2006).
- 11 Zawadzski, J. Diagnostic criteria for polycystic ovary syndrome: towards a rational approach. *Polycystic ovary syndrome*, 39-50 (1992).
- 12 Azziz, R. *et al.* The Androgen Excess and PCOS Society criteria for the polycystic ovary syndrome: the complete task force report. *Fertil Steril* **91**, 456-488, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2008.06.035 (2009).
- 13 Rotterdam, E. A.-S. P. C. W. G. Revised 2003 consensus on diagnostic criteria and long-term health risks related to polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* **81**, 19-25 (2004).
- 14 Goodarzi, M. O. & Azziz, R. Diagnosis, epidemiology, and genetics of the polycystic ovary syndrome. *Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab* **20**, 193-205, doi:doi:org/10.1016/j.beem.2006.02.005 (2006).
- 15 Moran, L. & Teede, H. Metabolic features of the reproductive phenotypes of polycystic ovary syndrome. *Hum Reprod Update* **15**, 477-488, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmp008 (2009).
- 16 Gibson-Helm, M., Teede, H., Dunaif, A. & Dokras, A. Delayed diagnosis and a lack of information associated with dissatisfaction in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **102**, 604-612, doi:10.1210/jc.2016-2963 (2017).
- 17 Dokras, A., Saini, S., Gibson-Helm, M., Schulkin, J., Cooney, L. & Teede, H. Gaps in knowledge among physicians regarding diagnostic criteria and management of polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* **107**, 1380-1386.e1381, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2017.04.011 (2017).
- 18 Gibson-Helm, M. E., Lucas, I. M., Boyle, J. A. & Teede, H. J. Women's experiences of polycystic ovary syndrome diagnosis. *Family practice* **31**, 545-549, doi:10.1093/fampra/cmu028 (2014).
- 19 Colwell, K., Lujan, M. E., Lawson, K. L., Pierson, R. A. & Chizen, D. R. Women's perceptions of polycystic ovary syndrome following participation in a clinical research rtudy: implications for knowledge, feelings, and daily health practices. J Obstet Gynaecol Can 32, 453-459, doi:doi:10.1016/S1701-2163(16)34499-1 (2010).
- 20 Teede, H., Deeks, A. & Moran, L. Polycystic ovary syndrome: a complex condition with psychological, reproductive and metabolic manifestations that impacts on health across the lifespan. *BMC Med* **8**, 41, doi:10.1186/1741-7015-8-41 (2010).
- 21 Azziz, R. *et al.* Polycystic ovary syndrome. *Nature reviews. Disease primers* **2**, 16057, doi:10.1038/nrdp.2016.57 (2016).
- 22 Boyle, J. A., Cunningham, J., O'Dea, K., Dunbar, T. & Norman, R. J. Prevalence of polycystic ovary syndrome in a sample of Indigenous women in Darwin, Australia. *Med J Aust* **196**, 62-66 (2012).
- 23 Bil, E., Dilbaz, B., Cirik, D. A., Ozelci, R., Ozkaya, E. & Dilbaz, S. Metabolic syndrome and metabolic risk profile according to polycystic ovary syndrome phenotype. *J Obstet Gynaecol Res* 42, 837-843 (2016).
- 24 Deeks, A. A., Gibson-Helm, M. E. & Teede, H. J. Anxiety and depression in polycystic ovary syndrome: a comprehensive investigation. *Fertil Steril* **93**, 2421-2423, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2009.09.018 (2010).
- 25 Azziz, R., Marin, C., Hoq, L., Badamgarav, E. & Song, P. Health care-related economic burden of the polycystic ovary syndrome during the reproductive life span. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 90, 4650-4658, doi:10.1210/jc.2005-0628 (2005).

- 26 O'Reilly, M. W., Taylor, A. E., Crabtree, N. J., Hughes, B. A., Capper, F., Crowley, R. K., Stewart, P. M., Tomlinson, J. W. & Arlt, W. Hyperandrogenemia predicts metabolic phenotype in polycystic ovary syndrome: the utility of serum androstenedione. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **99**, 1027-1036, doi:10.1210/jc.2013-3399 (2014).
- 27 Moghetti, P. *et al.* Divergences in insulin resistance between the different phenotypes of the polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **98**, E628-637, doi:10.1210/jc.2012-3908 (2013).
- 28 Huang, A., Brennan, K. & Azziz, R. Prevalence of hyperandrogenemia in the polycystic ovary syndrome diagnosed by the National Institutes of Health 1990 criteria. *Fertil Steril* **93**, 1938-1941, doi:doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2008.12.138 (2010).
- 29 Alexiou, E., Hatziagelaki, E., Pergialiotis, V., Chrelias, C., Kassanos, D., Siristatidis, C., Kyrkou, G., Kreatsa, M. & Trakakis, E. Hyperandrogenemia in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: prevalence, characteristics and association with body mass index. *Horm Mol Biol Clin Investig* 29, 105-111, doi:10.1515/hmbci-2016-0047 (2017).
- 30 Stepto, N. K., Cassar, S., Joham, A. E., Hutchison, S. K., Harrison, C. L., Goldstein, R. F. & Teede, H. J. Women with polycystic ovary syndrome have intrinsic insulin resistance on euglycaemic-hyperinsulaemic clamp. *Hum Reprod* 28, 777-784, doi:10.1093/humrep/des463 (2013).
- 31 Escobar-Morreale, H. F. Polycystic ovary syndrome: definition, aetiology, diagnosis and treatment. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* **14**, 270 (2018).
- 32 Teede, H. J. *et al.* Recommendations from the international evidence-based guideline for the assessment and management of polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* **110**, 364-379, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2018.05.004 (2018).
- 33 Mathur, R. S., Moody, L. O., Landgrebe, S. & Williamson, H. O. Plasma androgens and sex hormone-binding globulin in the evaluation of hirsute females. *Fertil Steril* **35**, 29-35, doi:doi:10.1016/S0015-0282(16)45254-4 (1981).
- 34 Goldman, A. L., Bhasin, S., Wu, F. C. W., Krishna, M., Matsumoto, A. M. & Jasuja, R. A reappraisal of testosterone's binding in circulation: physiological and clinical implications. *Endocr Rev* 38, 302-324, doi:10.1210/er.2017-00025 (2017).
- 35 Vermeulen, A., Verdonck, L. & Kaufman, J. M. A critical evaluation of simple methods for the estimation of free testosterone in serum. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **84**, 3666-3672, doi:10.1210/jcem.84.10.6079 (1999).
- 36 Rosner, W. The functions of corticosteroid-binding globulin and sex hormone-binding globulin: recent advances. *Endocr Rev* **11**, 80-91, doi:10.1210/edrv-11-1-80 (1990).
- 37 O'Reilly, M. W., Kempegowda, P., Jenkinson, C., Taylor, A. E., Quanson, J. L., Storbeck, K.-H. & Arlt, W. 11-Oxygenated C19 Steroids Are the Predominant Androgens in Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 102, 840-848, doi:10.1210/jc.2016-3285 (2016).
- 38 Doi, S. A., Towers, P. A., Scott, C. J. & Al-Shoumer, K. A. PCOS: an ovarian disorder that leads to dysregulation in the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis? *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* **118**, 4-16, doi:10.1016/j.ejogrb.2004.06.024 (2005).
- 39 Blank, S. K., McCartney, C. R. & Marshall, J. C. The origins and sequelae of abnormal neuroendocrine function in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Hum Reprod Update* **12**, 351-361, doi:10.1093/humupd/dml017 (2006).
- 40 Tosi, F., Negri, C., Perrone, F., Dorizzi, R., Castello, R., Bonora, E. & Moghetti, P. Hyperinsulinemia amplifies GnRH agonist stimulated ovarian steroid secretion in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **97**, 1712-1719, doi:10.1210/jc.2011-2939 (2012).
- 41 Barbieri, R. L., Makris, A., Randall, R. W., Daniels, G., Kistner, R. W. & Ryan, K. J. Insulin stimulates androgen accumulation in incubations of ovarian stroma obtained from women with hyperandrogenism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **62**, 904-910, doi:10.1210/jcem-62-5-904 (1986).
- 42 Baptiste, C. G., Battista, M.-C., Trottier, A. & Baillargeon, J.-P. Insulin and hyperandrogenism in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **122**, 42-52, doi:10.1016/j.jsbmb.2009.12.010 (2010).
- 43 Willis, D. & Franks, S. Insulin action in human granulosa cells from normal and polycystic ovaries is mediated by the insulin receptor and not the type-I insulin-like growth factor receptor. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **80**, 3788-3790, doi:10.1210/jcem.80.12.8530637 (1995).
- 44 Blay, S. L., Aguiar, J. V. & Passos, I. C. Polycystic ovary syndrome and mental disorders: a systematic review and exploratory meta-analysis. *Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat* **12**, 2895-2903, doi:10.2147/NDT.S91700 (2016).
- 45 Pasquali, R. Obesity and androgens: facts and perspectives. *Fertil Steril* **85**, 1319-1340 (2006).
- 46 Yildiz, B. O., Bolour, S., Woods, K., Moore, A. & Azziz, R. Visually scoring hirsutism. *Hum Reprod Update* **16**, 51-64, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmp024 (2010).
- 47 Escobar-Morreale, H. F. *et al.* Epidemiology, diagnosis and management of hirsutism: a consensus statement by the Androgen Excess and Polycystic Ovary Syndrome Society. *Hum Reprod Update* **18**, 146-170, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmr042 (2011).
- 48 Brassard, M., AinMelk, Y. & Baillargeon, J. P. Basic infertility including polycystic ovary syndrome. *The Medical clinics of North America* **92**, 1163-1192, xi, doi:10.1016/j.mcna.2008.04.008 (2008).
- 49 Norman, R. J., Dewailly, D., Legro, R. S. & Hickey, T. E. Polycystic ovary syndrome. *The Lancet* **370**, 685-697, doi:doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61345-2 (2007).
- 50 Joham, A. E., Teede, H. J., Ranasinha, S., Zoungas, S. & Boyle, J. Prevalence of infertility and use of fertility treatment in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: data from a large community-based cohort study. *Journal of women's health (2002)* **24**, 299-307, doi:10.1089/jwh.2014.5000 (2015).
- 51 Azziz, R. *et al.* Polycystic ovary syndrome. *Nature reviews. Disease primers* **2**, 16057, doi:10.1038/nrdp.2016.57 (2016).

- 52 Moran, L. J., Harrison, C. L., Hutchison, S. K., Stepto, N. K., Strauss, B. J. & Teede, H. J. Exercise decreases antimullerian hormone in anovulatory overweight women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a pilot study. *Horm Metab Res* **43**, 977-979, doi:10.1055/s-0031-1291208 (2011).
- 53 Pellatt, L., Hanna, L., Brincat, M., Galea, R., Brain, H., Whitehead, S. & Mason, H. Granulosa cell production of anti-Mullerian hormone is increased in polycystic ovaries. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **92**, 240-245, doi:10.1210/jc.2006-1582 (2007).
- 54 Piouka, A., Farmakiotis, D., Katsikis, I., Macut, D., Gerou, S. & Panidis, D. Anti-Mullerian hormone levels reflect severity of PCOS but are negatively influenced by obesity: relationship with increased luteinizing hormone levels. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* **296**, E238-243, doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90684.2008 (2009).
- 55 Cassar, S., Teede, H. J., Moran, L. J., Joham, A. E., Harrison, C. L., Strauss, B. J. & Stepto, N. K. Polycystic ovary syndrome and anti-Mullerian hormone: role of insulin resistance, androgens, obesity and gonadotrophins. *Clinical Endocrinol* **81**, 899-906, doi:10.1111/cen.12557 (2014).
- 56 Visser, J. A., de Jong, F. H., Laven, J. S. & Themmen, A. P. Anti-Mullerian hormone: a new marker for ovarian function. *Reproduction* **131**, 1-9, doi:10.1530/rep.1.00529 (2006).
- 57 Muniyappa, R., Lee, S., Chen, H. & Quon, M. J. Current approaches for assessing insulin sensitivity and resistance in vivo: advantages, limitations, and appropriate usage. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 294, E15-26, doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00645.2007 (2008).
- 58 Barber, T. M. & Franks, S. The link between polycystic ovary syndrome and both Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes mellitus: what do we know today? *Womens Health (Lond)* **8**, 147-154, doi:10.2217/whe.11.94 (2012).
- 59 Diamanti-Kandarakis, E. & Dunaif, A. Insulin resistance and the polycystic ovary syndrome revisited: an update on mechanisms and implications. *Endocr Rev* **33**, 981-1030, doi:10.1210/er.2011-1034 (2012).
- 60 Teede, H. J., Hutchison, S. K. & Zoungas, S. The management of insulin resistance in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* **18**, 273-279 (2007).
- 61 Nestler, J. E., Clore, J. N. & Blackard, W. G. The central role of obesity (hyperinsulinemia) in the pathogenesis of the polycystic ovary syndrome. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **161**, 1095-1097, doi:doi:10.1016/0002-9378(89)90640-6 (1989).
- 62 Insler, V., Shoham, Z., Barash, A., Koistinen, R., Seppäla^{*}, M., Hen, M., Lunenfeld, B. & Zadik, Z. Polycystic ovaries in non-obese and obese patients: possible pathophysiological mechanism based on new interpretation of facts and findings. *Hum Reprod* **8**, 379-384, doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.humrep.a138055 (1993).
- 63 Plymate, S. R., Matej, L. A., Jones, R. E. & Friedl, K. E. Inhibition of sex hormone-binding globulin production in the human Hepatoma (Hep G2) cell line by insulin and prolactin. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 67, 460-464, doi:10.1210/jcem-67-3-460 (1988).
- 64 Moran, L. J., Hutchison, S. K., Norman, R. J. & Teede, H. J. Lifestyle changes in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*, CD007506, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD007506.pub3 (2011).
- 65 Dunaif, A. Insulin resistance and the polycystic ovary syndrome: mechanism and implications for pathogenesis. *Endocr Rev* **18**, 774-800, doi:10.1210/edrv.18.6.0318 (1997).
- 66 Nelson, V. L., Qin, K. N., Rosenfield, R. L., Wood, J. R., Penning, T. M., Legro, R. S., Strauss, J. F., 3rd & McAllister, J. M. The biochemical basis for increased testosterone production in theca cells propagated from patients with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 86, 5925-5933, doi:10.1210/jcem.86.12.8088 (2001).
- 67 Diamanti-Kandarakis, E. & Papavassiliou, A. G. Molecular mechanisms of insulin resistance in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Trends Mol Med* **12**, 324-332, doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2006.05.006 (2006).
- 68 DeFronzo, R. A., Tobin, J. D. & Andres, R. Glucose clamp technique: a method for quantifying insulin secretion and resistance. *The American journal of physiology* **237**, E214-223, doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1979.237.3.E214 (1979).
- 69 Barber, T. M., McCarthy, M. I., Wass, J. A. & Franks, S. Obesity and polycystic ovary syndrome. *Clinical* endocrinology 65, 137-145, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2006.02587.x (2006).
- 70 Holte, J., Bergh, T., Berne, C., Wide, L. & Lithell, H. Restored insulin sensitivity but persistently increased early insulin secretion after weight loss in obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 80, 2586-2593, doi:10.1210/jcem.80.9.7673399 (1995).
- 71 Azziz, R., Woods, K. S., Reyna, R., Key, T. J., Knochenhauer, E. S. & Yildiz, B. O. The prevalence and features of the polycystic ovary syndrome in an unselected population. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 89, 2745-2749, doi:10.1210/jc.2003-032046 (2004).
- 72 Lo, J. C., Feigenbaum, S. L., Yang, J., Pressman, A. R., Selby, J. V. & Go, A. S. Epidemiology and adverse cardiovascular risk profile of diagnosed polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **91**, 1357-1363, doi:10.1210/jc.2005-2430 (2006).
- Pasquali, R., Gambineri, A. & Pagotto, U. The impact of obesity on reproduction in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *BJOG* **113**, 1148-1159, doi:10.1111/j.1471-0528.2006.00990.x (2006).
- 74 Dunaif, A., Segal, K. R., Shelley, D. R., Green, G., Dobrjansky, A. & Licholai, T. Evidence for distinctive and intrinsic defects in insulin action in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Diabetes* **41**, 1257-1266, doi:10.2337/diab.41.10.1257 (1992).
- 75 Zhao, L., Zhu, Z., Lou, H., Zhu, G., Huang, W., Zhang, S. & Liu, F. Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) and the risk of coronary heart disease (CHD): a meta-analysis. *Oncotarget* 7, 33715-33721, doi:10.18632/oncotarget.9553 (2016).
- 76 de Groot, P. C., Dekkers, O. M., Romijn, J. A., Dieben, S. W. & Helmerhorst, F. M. PCOS, coronary heart disease, stroke and the influence of obesity: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod Update* **17**, 495-500, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmr001 (2011).

- 77 Thomson, R. L., Buckley, J. D. & Brinkworth, G. D. Exercise for the treatment and management of overweight women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a review of the literature. *Obes Rev* **12**, e202-210, doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2010.00758.x (2011).
- 78 Lucke, J. C. *et al.* Health across generations: findings from the Australian Longitudinal Study on Women's Health. *Biol Res Nurs* 12, 162-170, doi:10.1177/1099800410373804 (2010).
- 79 Harrison, C. L., Stepto, N. K., Hutchison, S. K. & Teede, H. J. The impact of intensified exercise training on insulin resistance and fitness in overweight and obese women with and without polycystic ovary syndrome. *Clinical Endocrinol* 76, 351-357, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2011.04160.x (2012).
- 80 Norman, R. J., Masters, L., Milner, C. R., Wang, J. X. & Davies, M. J. Relative risk of conversion from normoglycaemia to impaired glucose tolerance or non-insulin dependent diabetes mellitus in polycystic ovarian syndrome. *Hum Reprod* **16**, 1995-1998 (2001).
- 81 Ehrmann, D. A., Barnes, R. B., Rosenfield, R. L., Cavaghan, M. K. & Imperial, J. Prevalence of impaired glucose tolerance and diabetes in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Diabetes Care* 22, 141-146 (1999).
- 82 Alberti, K. G. M., Zimmet, P. & Shaw, J. International Diabetes Federation: a consensus on type 2 diabetes prevention. *Diabet Med* 24, 451-463 (2007).
- 83 Joham, A. E., Ranasinha, S., Zoungas, S., Moran, L. & Teede, H. J. Gestational Diabetes and Type 2 Diabetes in Reproductive-Aged Women With Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 99, E447-E452, doi:10.1210/jc.2013-2007 (2014).
- 84 American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (DSM-5®)*. (American Psychiatric Pub, 2013).
- 85 Baxter, A. J., Scott, K. M., Ferrari, A. J., Norman, R. E., Vos, T. & Whiteford, H. A. Challenging the myth of an "epidemic" of common mental disorders: trends in the global prevalence of anxiety and depression between 1990 and 2010. *Depress Anxiety* **31**, 506-516, doi:10.1002/da.22230 (2014).
- 86 Albert, P. R. Why is depression more prevalent in women? *J Psychiatry Neurosci* 40, 219-221, doi:10.1503/jpn.150205 (2015).
- 87 Hollinrake, E., Abreu, A., Maifeld, M., Van Voorhis, B. J. & Dokras, A. Increased risk of depressive disorders in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* **87**, 1369-1376, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2006.11.039 (2007).
- 88 Mansson, M., Holte, J., Landin-Wilhelmsen, K., Dahlgren, E., Johansson, A. & Landen, M. Women with polycystic ovary syndrome are often depressed or anxious-a case control study. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 33, 1132-1138, doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2008.06.003 (2008).
- 89 Banting, L. K., Gibson-Helm, M., Polman, R., Teede, H. J. & Stepto, N. K. Physical activity and mental health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *BMC Womens Health* 14, 51, doi:10.1186/1472-6874-14-51 (2014).
- 90 Deeks, A. A., Gibson-Helm, M. E., Paul, E. & Teede, H. J. Is having polycystic ovary syndrome a predictor of poor psychological function including anxiety and depression? *Hum Reprod* 26, 1399-1407, doi:10.1093/humrep/der071 (2011).
- 91 Cinar, N., Kizilarslanoglu, M. C., Harmanci, A., Aksoy, D. Y., Bozdag, G., Demir, B. & Yildiz, B. O. Depression, anxiety and cardiometabolic risk in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Hum Reprod* 26, 3339-3345, doi:10.1093/humrep/der338 (2011).
- 92 Moran, L. J., Deeks, A. A., Gibson-Helm, M. E. & Teede, H. J. Psychological parameters in the reproductive phenotypes of polycystic ovary syndrome. *Hum Reprod* 27, 2082-2088, doi:10.1093/humrep/des114 (2012).
- 93 Hart, R. & Doherty, D. A. The Potential Implications of a PCOS Diagnosis on a Woman's Long-Term Health Using Data Linkage. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 100, 911-919, doi:10.1210/jc.2014-3886 (2015).
- 94 de Wit, L., Luppino, F., van Straten, A., Penninx, B., Zitman, F. & Cuijpers, P. Depression and obesity: a metaanalysis of community-based studies. *Psychiatry Res* 178 (2010).
- 95 Luppino, F. S., de Wit, L. M., Bouvy, P. F., Stijnen, T., Cuijpers, P., Penninx, B. W. & Zitman, F. G. Overweight, obesity, and depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 67 (2010).
- Barry, J. A., Kuczmierczyk, A. R. & Hardiman, P. J. Anxiety and depression in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod* **26**, 2442-2451, doi:10.1093/humrep/der197 (2011).
- 97 Testa, M. A. & Simonson, D. C. Assessment of Quality-of-Life Outcomes. *N Engl J Med* **334**, 835-840, doi:10.1056/nejm199603283341306 (1996).
- 98 Karimi, M. & Brazier, J. Health, health-related quality of life, and quality of life: what is the difference? *PharmacoEconomics* 34, 645-649, doi:10.1007/s40273-016-0389-9 (2016).
- 99 Cronin, L., Guyatt, G., Griffith, L., Wong, E., Azziz, R., Futterweit, W., Cook, D. & Dunaif, A. Development of a health-related quality-of-life questionnaire (PCOSQ) for women with polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS). *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 83, 1976-1987, doi:10.1210/jcem.83.6.4990 (1998).
- 100 Guyatt, G. H., Feeny, D. H. & Patrick, D. L. Measuring health-related quality of life. *Annals of internal medicine* **118**, 622-629 (1993).
- 101 Hand, C. Measuring health-related quality of life in adults with chronic conditions in primary care settings: Critical review of concepts and 3 tools. *Can Fam Physician.* **62**, e375-383. (2016).
- 102 Jones, G. L., Hall, J. M., Balen, A. H. & Ledger, W. L. Health-related quality of life measurement in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review. *Human Reproduction Update* 14, 15-25, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmm030 (2008).
- 103 Coffey, S., Bano, G. & Mason, H. D. Health-related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a comparison with the general population using the Polycystic Ovary Syndrome Questionnaire (PCOSQ) and the Short Form-36 (SF-36). *Gynecol Endocrinol* **22**, 80-86, doi:10.1080/09513590600604541 (2006).

- 104 Himelein, M. J. & Thatcher, S. S. Depression and body image among women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Journal of health psychology* **11**, 613-625, doi:10.1177/1359105306065021 (2006).
- 105 Sánchez-Ferrer, M. L., Adoamnei, E., Prieto-Sánchez, M. T., Mendiola, J., Corbalán-Biyang, S., Moñino-García, M., Palomar-Rodríguez, J. A. & Torres-Cantero, A. M. Health-related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome attending to a tertiary hospital in Southeastern Spain: a case-control study. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes* 18, 232, doi:10.1186/s12955-020-01484-z (2020).
- 106 WHO. World Health Organization Physical activity, <<u>https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity</u>> (2018).
- 107 WHO. World Health Organization Global health risks: mortality and burden of disease attributable to selected major risks, <<u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/44203/9789241563871_eng.pdf</u>> (2009).
- 108 Thyfault, J. P. & Bergouignan, A. Exercise and metabolic health: beyond skeletal muscle. *Diabetologia*, doi:10.1007/s00125-020-05177-6 (2020).
- 109 Pedersen, B. K. & Saltin, B. Exercise as medicine evidence for prescribing exercise as therapy in 26 different chronic diseases. *Scandinavian journal of medicine & science in sports* **25**, 1-72, doi:10.1111/sms.12581 (2015).
- Lear, S. A. *et al.* The effect of physical activity on mortality and cardiovascular disease in 130 000 people from 17 high-income, middle-income, and low-income countries: the PURE study. *Lancet* 390, 2643-2654, doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(17)31634-3 (2017).
- 111 Barry, V. W., Baruth, M., Beets, M. W., Durstine, J. L., Liu, J. & Blair, S. N. Fitness vs. fatness on all-cause mortality: a meta-analysis. *Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases* 56, 382-390, doi:10.1016/j.pcad.2013.09.002 (2014).
- 112 Myers, J., Prakash, M., Froelicher, V., Do, D., Partington, S. & Atwood, J. E. Exercise capacity and mortality among men referred for exercise testing. *N Engl J Med* **346**, 793-801, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa011858 (2002).
- 113 Warburton, D. E. R., Nicol, C. W. & Bredin, S. S. D. Health benefits of physical activity: the evidence. *CMAJ* **174**, 801-809, doi:10.1503/cmaj.051351 (2006).
- 114 Norton, K., Norton, L. & Sadgrove, D. Position statement on physical activity and exercise intensity terminology. *J Sci Med Sport* **13**, 496-502, doi:10.1016/j.jsams.2009.09.008 (2010).
- 115 Gibala, M. J., Little, J. P., Macdonald, M. J. & Hawley, J. A. Physiological adaptations to low-volume, highintensity interval training in health and disease. *J Physiol* **590**, 1077-1084, doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2011.224725 (2012).
- 116 Taylor, K. L., Weston, M. & Batterham, A. M. Evaluating Intervention Fidelity: An Example from a High-Intensity Interval Training Study. *PLOS ONE* **10**, e0125166, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0125166 (2015).
- 117 Greenwood, E. A., Noel, M. W., Kao, C. N., Shinkai, K., Pasch, L. A., Cedars, M. I. & Huddleston, H. G. Vigorous exercise is associated with superior metabolic profiles in polycystic ovary syndrome independent of total exercise expenditure. *Fertil Steril* 105, 486-493, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2015.10.020 (2016).
- 118 Kessler, H. S., Sisson, S. B. & Short, K. R. The potential for high-intensity interval training to reduce cardiometabolic disease risk. *Sports Med* **42**, 489-509, doi:10.2165/11630910-000000000000000(2012).
- 119 Rognmo, Ø., Moholdt, T., Bakken, H., Hole, T., Mølstad, P., Myhr, N. E., Grimsmo, J. & Wisløff, U. Cardiovascular Risk of High- Versus Moderate-Intensity Aerobic Exercise in Coronary Heart Disease Patients. *Circulation* 126, 1436-1440, doi:doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.123117 (2012).
- 120 Snowling, N. J. & Hopkins, W. G. Effects of Different Modes of Exercise Training on Glucose Control and Risk Factors for Complications in Type 2 Diabetic Patients: A meta-analysis. *Diabetes Care* 29, 2518-2527, doi:10.2337/dc06-1317 (2006).
- 121 Weston, K. S., Wisløff, U. & Coombes, J. S. High-intensity interval training in patients with lifestyle-induced cardiometabolic disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Br J Sports Med* **48**, 1227, doi:10.1136/bjsports-2013-092576 (2014).
- 122 Jelleyman, C., Yates, T., O'Donovan, G., Gray, L. J., King, J. A., Khunti, K. & Davies, M. J. The effects of highintensity interval training on glucose regulation and insulin resistance: a meta-analysis. *Obesity Reviews* 16, 942-961, doi:10.1111/obr.12317 (2015).
- 123 Pavey, T. G., Peeters, G., Bauman, A. E. & Brown, W. J. Does vigorous physical activity provide additional benefits beyond those of moderate? *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **45**, 1948-1955, doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e3182940b91 (2013).
- 124 Tjønna, A. E. *et al.* Aerobic Interval Training Versus Continuous Moderate Exercise as a Treatment for the Metabolic Syndrome. *Circulation* 118, 346-354, doi:doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.772822 (2008).
- 125 Thompson, W. R. Now Trending: Worldwide Survey of Fitness Trends for 2014. *ACSM'S Health & Fitness Journal* 17, 10-20, doi:doi:10.1249/FIT.0b013e3182a955e6 (2013).
- 126 Kong, Z., Fan, X., Sun, S., Song, L., Shi, Q. & Nie, J. Comparison of high-intensity interval training and moderate-to-vigorous continuous training for cardiometabolic health and exercise enjoyment in obese young women: a randomized controlled trial. *PloS one* 11, e0158589, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0158589 (2016).
- 127 Ramos, J., Dalleck, L., Tjonna, A., Beetham, K. & Coombes, J. The Impact of High-Intensity Interval Training Versus Moderate-Intensity Continuous Training on Vascular Function: a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Sports Medicine* **45**, 679-692, doi:10.1007/s40279-015-0321-z (2015).
- 128 Schnohr, P., Marott, J. L., Jensen, J. S. & Jensen, G. B. Intensity versus duration of cycling, impact on all-cause and coronary heart disease mortality: the Copenhagen City Heart Study. *European journal of preventive cardiology* **19**, 73-80, doi:10.1177/1741826710393196 (2012).
- 129 Assah, F. K., Brage, S., Ekelund, U. & Wareham, N. J. The association of intensity and overall level of physical activity energy expenditure with a marker of insulin resistance. *Diabetologia* **51**, 1399-1407, doi:10.1007/s00125-008-1033-9 (2008).

- 130 Swain, D. P. & Franklin, B. A. Comparison of cardioprotective benefits of vigorous versus moderate intensity aerobic exercise. *Am J Cardiol* **97**, 141-147, doi:10.1016/j.amjcard.2005.07.130 (2006).
- 131 Solomon, T. P. J., Malin, S. K., Karstoft, K., Knudsen, S. H., Haus, J. M., Laye, M. J. & Kirwan, J. P. Association between cardiorespiratory fitness and the determinants of glycemic control across the entire glucose tolerance continuum. *Diabetes care* 38, 921-929, doi:10.2337/dc14-2813 (2015).
- 132 Batacan, R. B., Duncan, M. J., Dalbo, V. J., Tucker, P. S. & Fenning, A. S. Effects of high-intensity interval training on cardiometabolic health: a systematic review and meta-analysis of intervention studies. *Br J Sports Med* **51**, 494-503, doi:10.1136/bjsports-2015-095841 (2017).
- 133 Cassidy, S., Thoma, C., Houghton, D. & Trenell, M. I. High-intensity interval training: a review of its impact on glucose control and cardiometabolic health. *Diabetologia* **60**, 7-23, doi:10.1007/s00125-016-4106-1 (2017).
- 134 Wisløff, U. *et al.* Superior cardiovascular effect of aerobic interval training versus moderate continuous training in heart failure patients: a randomized study. *Circulation* **115**, 3086-3094 (2007).
- 135 Trost, S. G., Owen, N., Bauman, A. E., Sallis, J. F. & Brown, W. Correlates of adults' participation in physical activity: review and update. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **34**, 1996-2001 (2002).
- Booth, M. L., Bauman, A., Owen, N. & Gore, C. J. Physical activity preferences, preferred sources of assistance, and perceived barriers to increased activity among physically inactive Australians. *Preventive medicine* 26, 131-137 (1997).
- 137 Stutts, W. C. Physical activity determinants in adults: perceived benefits, barriers, and self efficacy. *AAOHN Journal* **50**, 499-507, doi:10.1177/216507990205001106 (2002).
- 138 Bartlett, J., Close, G., Maclaren, D., Gregson, W., Drust, B. & Morton, J. High-intensity interval running is perceived to be more enjoyable than moderate-intensity continuous exercise: Implications for exercise adherence. *J Sports Sci* 29, 547-553, doi:10.1080/02640414.2010.545427 (2011).
- 139 Thum, J. S., Parsons, G., Whittle, T. & Astorino, T. A. High-Intensity Interval Training Elicits Higher Enjoyment than Moderate Intensity Continuous Exercise. *PloS one* 12, e0166299, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0166299 (2017).
- 140 Astorino, T. A. & Thum, J. S. Interval training elicits higher enjoyment versus moderate exercise in persons with spinal cord injury. *J Spinal Cord Med* **41**, 77-84, doi:10.1080/10790268.2016.1235754 (2018).
- 141 Stepto, N. K. *et al.* Exercise Recommendations for Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome: Is the Evidence Enough? *Sports Med* **49**, 1143-1157, doi:10.1007/s40279-019-01133-6 (2019).
- 142 Benham, J. L., Yamamoto, J. M., Friedenreich, C. M., Rabi, D. M. & Sigal, R. J. Role of exercise training in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical obesity*, doi:10.1111/cob.12258 (2018).
- 143 Kite, C., Lahart, I. M., Afzal, I., Broom, D. R., Randeva, H., Kyrou, I. & Brown, J. E. Exercise, or exercise and diet for the management of polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Systematic reviews* 8, 51, doi:10.1186/s13643-019-0962-3 (2019).
- 144 Brown, W. J., Bauman, A. E., Bull, F. C. & Burton, N. W. Development of Evidence-based Physical Activity Recommendations for Adults (18-64 years). Report prepared for the Australian Government Department of Health. (2012).
- 145 Moran, L. J., Brinkworth, G., Noakes, M. & Norman, R. J. Effects of lifestyle modification in polycystic ovarian syndrome. *Reprod Biomed Online* **12**, 569-578, doi:10.1016/s1472-6483(10)61182-0 (2006).
- 146 Cheema, B. S., Vizza, L. & Swaraj, S. Progressive resistance training in polycystic ovary syndrome: can pumping iron improve clinical outcomes? *Sports Med* **44**, 1197-1207, doi:10.1007/s40279-014-0206-6 (2014).
- 147 Conte, F., Banting, L., Teede, H. J. & Stepto, N. K. Mental health and physical activity in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a brief review. *Sports Med* **45**, 497-504, doi:10.1007/s40279-014-0291-6 (2015).
- 148 Colberg, S. R., Sigal, R. J., Yardley, J. E., Riddell, M. C., Dunstan, D. W., Dempsey, P. C., Horton, E. S., Castorino, K. & Tate, D. F. Physical activity/exercise and diabetes: a position statement of the American Diabetes Association. *Diabetes Care* 39, 2065-2079, doi:10.2337/dc16-1728 (2016).
- 149 Harrison, C. L., Lombard, C. B., Moran, L. J. & Teede, H. J. Exercise therapy in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review. *Hum Reprod Update* **17**, 171-183, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmq045 (2011).
- 150 Cuff, D. J., Meneilly, G. S., Martin, A., Ignaszewski, A., Tildesley, H. D. & Frohlich, J. J. Effective exercise modality to reduce insulin resistance in women with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* **26**, 2977-2982 (2003).
- 151 Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group. Reduction in the Incidence of Type 2 Diabetes with Lifestyle Intervention or Metformin. *N Engl J Med* **346**, 393-403, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa012512 (2002).
- 152 Patten, R. K., Boyle, R. A., Moholdt, T., Kiel, I., Hopkins, W. G., Harrison, C. L. & Stepto, N. K. Exercise interventions in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Front Physiol* 11, doi:10.3389/fphys.2020.00606 (2020).
- 153 Hutchison, S. K., Stepto, N. K., Harrison, C. L., Moran, L. J., Strauss, B. J. & Teede, H. J. Effects of exercise on insulin resistance and body composition in overweight and obese women with and without polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **96**, 48-56, doi:10.1210/jc.2010-0828 (2011).
- 154 Covington, J. D., Bajpeyi, S., Moro, C., Tchoukalova, Y. D., Ebenezer, P. J., Burk, D. H., Ravussin, E. & Redman, L. M. Potential effects of aerobic exercise on the expression of perilipin 3 in the adipose tissue of women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a pilot study. *Eur J Endocrinol* **172**, 47-58, doi:10.1530/eje-14-0492 (2015).
- 155 Thomson, R. L., Buckley, J. D., Noakes, M., Clifton, P. M., Norman, R. J. & Brinkworth, G. D. The effect of a hypocaloric diet with and without exercise training on body composition, cardiometabolic risk profile, and reproductive function in overweight and obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **93**, 3373-3380, doi:10.1210/jc.2008-0751 (2008).

- 156 Orio, F. *et al.* Oral contraceptives versus physical exercise on cardiovascular and metabolic risk factors in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a randomized controlled trial. *Clinical endocrinology* **85**, 764-771, doi:10.1111/cen.13112 (2016).
- 157 Almenning, I., Rieber-Mohn, A., Lundgren, K. M., Shetelig Løvvik, T., Garnæs, K. K. & Moholdt, T. Effects of high intensity interval training and strength training on metabolic, cardiovascular and hormonal outcomes in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a pilot study. *PloS one* **10**, e0138793-e0138793, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0138793 (2015).
- 158 Giallauria, F., Palomba, S., Maresca, L., Vuolo, L., Tafuri, D., Lombardi, G., Colao, A., Vigorito, C. & Francesco, O. Exercise training improves autonomic function and inflammatory pattern in women with polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS). *Clinical endocrinology* 69, 792-798, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2008.03305.x (2008).
- 159 Miranda-Furtado, C. L., Ramos, F. K., Kogure, G. S., Santana-Lemos, B. A., Ferriani, R. A., Calado, R. T. & Dos Reis, R. M. A nonrandomized trial of progressive resistance training intervention in women with polycystic ovary syndrome and its implications in telomere content. *Reprod Sci* 23, 644-654, doi:10.1177/1933719115611753 (2016).
- 160 Jedel, E., Labrie, F., Oden, A., Holm, G., Nilsson, L., Janson, P. O., Lind, A. K., Ohlsson, C. & Stener-Victorin, E. Impact of electro-acupuncture and physical exercise on hyperandrogenism and oligo/amenorrhea in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a randomized controlled trial. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 300, E37-45, doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00495.2010 (2011).
- 161 Ladson, G., Dodson, W. C., Sweet, S. D., Archibong, A. E., Kunselman, A. R., Demers, L. M., Williams, N. I., Coney, P. & Legro, R. S. The effects of metformin with lifestyle therapy in polycystic ovary syndrome: a randomized double-blind study. *Fertil Steril* 95, 1059-1066.e1051-1057, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2010.12.002 (2011).
- 162 Sprung, V. S., Cuthbertson, D. J., Pugh, C. J., Aziz, N., Kemp, G. J., Daousi, C., Green, D. J., Cable, N. T. & Jones, H. Exercise training in polycystic ovarian syndrome enhances flow-mediated dilation in the absence of changes in fatness. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 45, 2234-2242, doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e31829ba9a1 (2013).
- 163 Haqq, L., McFarlane, J., Dieberg, G. & Smart, N. Effect of lifestyle intervention on the reproductive endocrine profile in women with polycystic ovarian syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Endocr Connect* 3, 36-46, doi:10.1530/EC-14-0010 (2014).
- 164 Vigorito, C. *et al.* Beneficial effects of a three-month structured exercise training program on cardiopulmonary functional capacity in young women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **92**, 1379-1384, doi:10.1210/jc.2006-2794 (2007).
- 165 Nybacka, A., Carlstrom, K., Stahle, A., Nyren, S., Hellstrom, P. M. & Hirschberg, A. L. Randomized comparison of the influence of dietary management and/or physical exercise on ovarian function and metabolic parameters in overweight women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* 96, 1508-1513, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2011.09.006 (2011).
- 166 Pasquali, R., Gambineri, A., Cavazza, C., Ibarra Gasparini, D., Ciampaglia, W., Cognigni, G. E. & Pagotto, U. Heterogeneity in the responsiveness to long-term lifestyle intervention and predictability in obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Eur J Endocrinol* **164**, 53-60, doi:10.1530/eje-10-0692 (2011).
- 167 Balen, A. H., Conway, G. S., Kaltsas, G., Techatraisak, K., Manning, P. J., West, C. & Jacobs, H. S. Andrology: Polycystic ovary syndrome: the spectrum of the disorder in 1741 patients. *Hum Reprod* 10, 2107-2111, doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.humrep.a136243 (1995).
- 168 Norman, R. J. & Clark, A. M. Obesity and reproductive disorders: a review. *Reprod Fertil Dev* 10, 55-63, doi:doi:10.1071/R98010 (1998).
- 169 Palomba, S., Falbo, A., Giallauria, F., Russo, T., Rocca, M., Tolino, A., Zullo, F. & Orio, F. Six weeks of structured exercise training and hypocaloric diet increases the probability of ovulation after clomiphene citrate in overweight and obese patients with polycystic ovary syndrome: a randomized controlled trial. *Hum Reprod* 25, 2783-2791, doi:10.1093/humrep/deq254 (2010).
- 170 Balen, A. H., Platteau, P., Andersen, A. N., Devroey, P., Sørensen, P., Helmgaard, L. & Arce, J. C. The influence of body weight on response to ovulation induction with gonadotrophins in 335 women with World Health Organization group II anovulatory infertility. *Bjog* **113**, 1195-1202, doi:10.1111/j.1471-0528.2006.01034.x (2006).
- 171 Crosignani, P. G., Colombo, M., Vegetti, W., Somigliana, E., Gessati, A. & Ragni, G. Overweight and obese anovulatory patients with polycystic ovaries: parallel improvements in anthropometric indices, ovarian physiology and fertility rate induced by diet. *Hum Reprod* **18**, 1928-1932, doi:10.1093/humrep/deg367 (2003).
- 172 Clark, A. M., Thornley, B., Tomlinson, L., Galletley, C. & Norman, R. J. Weight loss in obese infertile women results in improvement in reproductive outcome for all forms of fertility treatment. *Hum Reprod* **13**, 1502-1505, doi:10.1093/humrep/13.6.1502 (1998).
- 173 Kiddy, D. S., Hamilton-Fairley, D., Bush, A., Short, F., Anyaoku, V., Reed, M. J. & Franks, S. Improvement in endocrine and ovarian function during dietary treatment of obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Clinical endocrinology* **36**, 105-111, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.1992.tb02909.x (1992).
- 174 Torrealday, S. & Patrizio, P. in *Polycystic Ovary Syndrome: Current and Emerging Concepts* (ed Lubna Pal) 205-221 (Springer New York, 2014).
- 175 Stephens, T. Physical activity and mental health in the United States and Canada: Evidence from four population surveys. *Prev Med* **17**, 35-47, doi:10.1016/0091-7435(88)90070-9 (1988).
- 176 Kirk, A. F., Higgins, L. A., Hughes, A. R., Fisher, B. M., Mutrie, N., Hillis, S. & MacIntyre, P. D. A randomized, controlled trial to study the effect of exercise consultation on the promotion of physical activity in people with Type 2 diabetes: a pilot study. *Diabet Med* **18**, 877-882 (2001).

- 177 Rippe, J. M., Price, J. M., Hess, S. A., Kline, G., DeMers, K. A., Damitz, S., Kreidieh, I. & Freedson, P. Improved psychological well-being, quality of life, and health practices in moderately overweight women participating in a 12-week structured weight loss program. *Obesity research* **6**, 208-218 (1998).
- 178 Lamb, J. D., Johnstone, E. B., Rousseau, J. A., Jones, C. L., Pasch, L. A., Cedars, M. I. & Huddleston, H. G. Physical activity in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: prevalence, predictors, and positive health associations. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 204, 352.e351-356, doi:10.1016/j.ajog.2010.12.006 (2011).
- 179 Poretsky, L., Cataldo, N. A., Rosenwaks, Z. & Giudice, L. C. The insulin-related ovarian regulatory system in health and disease. *Endocr Rev* **20**, 535-582, doi:10.1210/edrv.20.4.0374 (1999).
- 180 Altuntas, Y., Bilir, M., Ozturk, B. & Gundogdu, S. Comparison of various simple insulin sensitivity and beta-cell function indices in lean hyperandrogenemic and normoandrogenemic young hirsute women. *Fertil Steril* 80, 133-142 (2003).
- 181 Lim, S. S., Davies, M. J., Norman, R. J. & Moran, L. J. Overweight, obesity and central obesity in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod Update* 18, 618-637, doi:10.1093/humupd/dms030 (2012).
- 182 Booth, F. W., Gordon, S. E., Carlson, C. J. & Hamilton, M. T. Waging war on modern chronic diseases: primary prevention through exercise biology. *J Appl Physiol* **88**, 774-787, doi:10.1152/jappl.2000.88.2.774 (2000).
- 183 Roberts, C. K. & Barnard, R. J. Effects of exercise and diet on chronic disease. *J Appl Physiol* **98**, 3-30, doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00852.2004 (2005).
- 184 Wild, R. A. *et al.* Assessment of cardiovascular risk and prevention of cardiovascular disease in women with the polycystic ovary syndrome: a consensus statement by the Androgen Excess and polycystic Ovary Syndrome (AE-PCOS) Society. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **95**, 2038-2049, doi:10.1210/jc.2009-2724 (2010).
- 185 Downs, S. H. & Black, N. The feasibility of creating a checklist for the assessment of the methodological quality both of randomised and non-randomised studies of health care interventions. *J Epidemiol Community Health* **52**, 377-384, doi:10.1136/jech.52.6.377 (1998).
- 186 Cassar, S., Misso, M. L., Hopkins, W. G., Shaw, C. S., Teede, H. J. & Stepto, N. K. Insulin resistance in polycystic ovary syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis of euglycaemic-hyperinsulinaemic clamp studies. *Hum Reprod* **31**, 2619-2631, doi:10.1093/humrep/dew243 (2016).
- 187 Yang, M. A review of random effects modelling in SAS (release 8.2). *London, Centre for Multilevel Modelling* (2003).
- 188 Hopkins, W. G., Marshall, S. W., Batterham, A. M. & Hanin, J. Progressive statistics for studies in sports medicine and exercise science. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 41, 3-13, doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e31818cb278 (2009).
- 189 Smith, T. B. & Hopkins, W. G. Variability and predictability of finals times of elite rowers. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 43, 2155-2160, doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e31821d3f8e (2011).
- 190 Lakens, D., Scheel, A. M. & Isager, P. M. Equivalence Testing for Psychological Research: A Tutorial. Advances in Methods and Practices in Psychological Science 1, 259-269, doi:10.1177/2515245918770963 (2018).
- 191 Hopkins, W. G. & Batterham, A. M. The vindication of Magnitude-Based Inference. Sportscience 22, 19-29 (2018).
- 192 Hopkins, W. G. A spreadsheet for bayesian posterior compatibility intervals and magnitude-based decisions. J Educ Psychol 52 (2019).
- 193 Brown, A. J., Setji, T. L., Sanders, L. L., Lowry, K. P., Otvos, J. D., Kraus, W. E. & Svetkey, P. L. Effects of exercise on lipoprotein particles in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 41, 497-504, doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e31818c6c0c (2009).
- 194 Almenning, I., Rieber-Mohn, A., Lundgren, K. M., Shetelig Løvvik, T., Garnæs, K. K. & Moholdt, T. Effects of High Intensity Interval Training and Strength Training on Metabolic, Cardiovascular and Hormonal Outcomes in Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome: A Pilot Study. *PloS One* 10, e0138793, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0138793 (2015).
- 195 Bruner, B., Chad, K. & Chizen, D. Effects of exercise and nutritional counseling in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* **31**, 384-391, doi:10.1139/h06-007 (2006).
- 196 Costa, E. C. *et al.* Aerobic Training Improves Quality of Life in Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **50**, 1357-1366, doi:10.1249/mss.00000000001579 (2018).
- 197 Covington, J. D., Tam, C. S., Pasarica, M. & Redman, L. M. Higher circulating leukocytes in women with PCOS is reversed by aerobic exercise. *Biochimie* **124**, 27-33, doi:10.1016/j.biochi.2014.10.028 (2016).
- Hutchison, S. K., Teede, H. J., Rachon, D., Harrison, C. L., Strauss, B. J. & Stepto, N. K. Effect of exercise training on insulin sensitivity, mitochondria and computed tomography muscle attenuation in overweight women with and without polycystic ovary syndrome. *Diabetologia* 55, 1424-1434, doi:10.1007/s00125-011-2442-8 (2012).
- 199 Randeva, H. S., Lewandowski, K. C., Drzewoski, J., Brooke-Wavell, K., O'Callaghan, C., Czupryniak, L., Hillhouse, E. W. & Prelevic, G. M. Exercise decreases plasma total homocysteine in overweight young women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 87, 4496-4501, doi:10.1210/jc.2001-012056 (2002).
- 200 Curi, D. D., Fonseca, A. M., Marcondes, J. A., Almeida, J. A., Bagnoli, V. R., Soares, J. M., Jr. & Baracat, E. C. Metformin versus lifestyle changes in treating women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Gynecol Endocrinol* 28, 182-185, doi:10.3109/09513590.2011.583957 (2012).
- 201 Orio, F. *et al.* Metabolic and cardiopulmonary effects of detraining after a structured exercise training programme in young PCOS women. *Clinical endocrinology* **68**, 976-981, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2007.03117.x (2008).
- 202 Roessler, K. K., Birkebaek, C., Ravn, P., Andersen, M. S. & Glintborg, D. Effects of exercise and group counselling on body composition and VO2max in overweight women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica* **92**, 272-277, doi:10.1111/aogs.12064 (2013).

- 203 Sprung, V. S. *et al.* Nitric oxide-mediated cutaneous microvascular function is impaired in polycystic ovary sydrome but can be improved by exercise training. *J Physiol* **591**, 1475-1487, doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2012.246918 (2013).
- 204 Kogure, G. S., Miranda-Furtado, C. L., Silva, R. C., Melo, A. S., Ferriani, R. A., De Sa, M. F. & Dos Reis, R. M. Resistance Exercise Impacts Lean Muscle Mass in Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 48, 589-598, doi:10.1249/mss.0000000000022 (2016).
- 205 Kogure, G. S., Silva, R. C., Miranda-Furtado, C. L., Ribeiro, V. B., Pedroso, D. C. C., Melo, A. S., Ferriani, R. A. & Reis, R. M. D. Hyperandrogenism Enhances Muscle Strength After Progressive Resistance Training, Independent of Body Composition, in Women With Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *Journal of strength and conditioning research* 32, 2642-2651, doi:10.1519/jsc.00000000002714 (2018).
- 206 Moro, C., Pasarica, M., Elkind-Hirsch, K. & Redman, L. M. Aerobic exercise training improves atrial natriuretic peptide and catecholamine-mediated lipolysis in obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 94, 2579-2586, doi:10.1210/jc.2009-0051 (2009).
- 207 Redman, L. M., Elkind-Hirsch, K. & Ravussin, E. Aerobic exercise in women with polycystic ovary syndrome improves ovarian morphology independent of changes in body composition. *Fertil Steril* 95, 2696-2699, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2011.01.137 (2011).
- 208 Nybacka, A., Carlstrom, K., Fabri, F., Hellstrom, P. M. & Hirschberg, A. L. Serum antimullerian hormone in response to dietary management and/or physical exercise in overweight/obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome: secondary analysis of a randomized controlled trial. *Fertil Steril* 100, 1096-1102, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2013.06.030 (2013).
- 209 Stener-Victorin, E., Jedel, E., Janson, P. O. & Sverrisdottir, Y. B. Low-frequency electroacupuncture and physical exercise decrease high muscle sympathetic nerve activity in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 297, R387-395, doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00197.2009 (2009).
- 210 Stener-Victorin, E., Baghaei, F., Holm, G., Janson, P. O., Olivecrona, G., Lonn, M. & Manneras-Holm, L. Effects of acupuncture and exercise on insulin sensitivity, adipose tissue characteristics, and markers of coagulation and fibrinolysis in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: secondary analyses of a randomized controlled trial. *Fertil Steril* 97, 501-508, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2011.11.010 (2012).
- 211 Thomson, R. L., Brinkworth, G. D., Noakes, M., Clifton, P. M., Norman, R. J. & Buckley, J. D. The effect of diet and exercise on markers of endothelial function in overweight and obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Hum Reprod* 27, 2169-2176, doi:10.1093/humrep/des138 (2012).
- 212 Thomson, R. L., Buckley, J. D. & Brinkworth, G. D. Perceived exercise barriers are reduced and benefits are improved with lifestyle modification in overweight and obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a randomised controlled trial. *BMC Womens Health* **16**, 14, doi:10.1186/s12905-016-0292-8 (2016).
- 213 Haqq, L., McFarlane, J., Dieberg, G. & Smart, N. The Effect of Lifestyle Intervention on Body Composition, Glycemic Control, and Cardiorespiratory Fitness in Polycystic Ovarian Syndrome: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *International journal of sport nutrition and exercise metabolism* 25, 533-540, doi:10.1123/ijsnem.2013-0232 (2015).
- 214 Blair, S. N., Kohl, H. W., 3rd, Paffenbarger, R. S., Jr., Clark, D. G., Cooper, K. H. & Gibbons, L. W. Physical fitness and all-cause mortality. A prospective study of healthy men and women. *JAMA* 262, 2395-2401 (1989).
- 215 Kodama, S. *et al.* Cardiorespiratory fitness as a quantitative predictor of all-cause mortality and cardiovascular events in healthy men and women: a meta-analysis. *JAMA* **301**, 2024-2035, doi:10.1001/jama.2009.681 (2009).
- Rothman, K. J. BMI-related errors in the measurement of obesity. *International journal of obesity* 32, S56 (2008).
- Janssen, I., Katzmarzyk, P. T. & Ross, R. Waist circumference and not body mass index explains obesity-related health risk. *Am J Clin Nutr* **79**, 379-384. doi:10.1093/ajcn/79.3.379 (2004).
- 218 Dunaif, A., Segal, K. R., Futterweit, W. & Dobrjansky, A. Profound peripheral insulin resistance, independent of obesity, in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Diabetes* **38**, 1165-1174 (1989).
- 219 Li, W., Chen, Q., Xie, Y., Hu, J., Yang, S. & Lin, M. Prevalence and degree of insulin resistance in Chinese Han women with PCOS: Results from euglycemic-hyperinsulinemic clamps. *Clinical endocrinology* **90**, 138-144, doi:10.1111/cen.13860 (2019).
- 220 Holten, M. K., Zacho, M., Gaster, M., Juel, C., Wojtaszewski, J. F. & Dela, F. Strength training increases insulinmediated glucose uptake, GLUT4 content, and insulin signaling in skeletal muscle in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 53, 294-305, doi:10.2337/diabetes.53.2.294 (2004).
- 221 Ibañez, J., Izquierdo, M., Argüelles, I., Forga, L., Larrión, J. L., García-Unciti, M., Idoate, F. & Gorostiaga, E. M. Twice-Weekly Progressive Resistance Training Decreases Abdominal Fat and Improves Insulin Sensitivity in Older Men With Type 2 Diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 28, 662, doi:10.2337/diacare.28.3.662 (2005).
- 222 Ishii, T., Yamakita, T., Sato, T., Tanaka, S. & Fujii, S. Resistance Training Improves Insulin Sensitivity in NIDDM Subjects Without Altering Maximal Oxygen Uptake. *Diabetes Care* 21, 1353-1355, doi:10.2337/diacare.21.8.1353 (1998).
- 223 Pattyn, N., Coeckelberghs, E., Buys, R., Cornelissen, V. A. & Vanhees, L. Aerobic interval training vs. moderate continuous training in coronary artery disease patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports Med* 44, 687-700, doi:10.1007/s40279-014-0158-x (2014).
- 224 Jones, D. S. & Podolsky, S. H. The history and fate of the gold standard. *The Lancet* **385**, 1502-1503, doi:doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60742-5 (2015).
- Frieden, T. R. Evidence for Health Decision Making Beyond Randomized, Controlled Trials. N Engl J Med 377, 465-475, doi:10.1056/NEJMra1614394 (2017).

- 226 Ribeiro, V. B. *et al.* Continuous versus intermittent aerobic exercise in the improvement of quality of life for women with polycystic ovary syndrome: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of health psychology*, 1359105319869806, doi:10.1177/1359105319869806 (2019).
- 227 Wen, D., Utesch, T., Wu, J., Robertson, S., Liu, J., Hu, G. & Chen, H. Effects of different protocols of high intensity interval training for VO2max improvements in adults: A meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *J Sci Med Sport* **22**, 941-947 (2019).
- 228 Lionett, S., Kiel, I. A., Camera, D. M., Vanky, E., Parr, E. B., Lydersen, S., Hawley, J. A. & Moholdt, T. Circulating and Adipose Tissue miRNAs in Women With Polycystic Ovary Syndrome and Responses to High-Intensity Interval Training. *Front Physiol* 11, 904-904, doi:10.3389/fphys.2020.00904 (2020).
- Aye, M. M., Butler, A. E., Kilpatrick, E. S., Kirk, R., Vince, R., Rigby, A. S., Sandeman, D. & Atkin, S. L. Dynamic Change in Insulin Resistance Induced by Free Fatty Acids Is Unchanged Though Insulin Sensitivity Improves Following Endurance Exercise in PCOS. *Front Endocrinol* 9, 592-592, doi:10.3389/fendo.2018.00592 (2018).
- 230 Kirk, R. J., Madden, L. A., Peart, D. J., Aye, M. M., Atkin, S. L. & Vince, R. V. Circulating endothelial microparticles reduce in concentration following an exercise programme in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Front Endocrinol* 10, 200 (2019).
- 231 Kogure, G. S. *et al.* The effects of aerobic physical exercises on body image among women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Affect Disord* **262**, 350-358 (2020).
- 232 Balen, A. H. *et al.* The management of anovulatory infertility in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: an analysis of the evidence to support the development of global WHO guidance. *Hum Reprod Update* **22**, 687-708, doi:10.1093/humupd/dmw025 (2016).
- 233 Moran, L. J., Strauss, B. J. & Teede, H. J. Diabetes risk score in the diagnostic categories of polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* **95**, 1742-1748, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2011.01.133 (2011).
- 234 Moussavi, S., Chatterji, S., Verdes, E., Tandon, A., Patel, V. & Ustun, B. Depression, chronic diseases, and decrements in health: results from the World Health Surveys. *Lancet* **370**, 851-858, doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(07)61415-9 (2007).
- 235 Clarke, D. M. & Currie, K. C. Depression, anxiety and their relationship with chronic diseases: a review of the epidemiology, risk and treatment evidence. *Med J Aust* **190**, S54-60 (2009).
- 236 Farrell, K. & Antoni, M. H. Insulin resistance, obesity, inflammation, and depression in polycystic ovary syndrome: biobehavioral mechanisms and interventions. *Fertil Steril* 94, 1565-1574, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2010.03.081 (2010).
- 237 Thomson, R. L., Buckley, J. D., Lim, S. S., Noakes, M., Clifton, P. M., Norman, R. J. & Brinkworth, G. D. Lifestyle management improves quality of life and depression in overweight and obese women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* 94, 1812-1816, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2009.11.001 (2010).
- 238 Vizza, L., Smith, C. A., Swaraj, S., Agho, K. & Cheema, B. S. The feasibility of progressive resistance training in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a pilot randomized controlled trial. *BMC Sports Sci Med Rehabil* 8, 14, doi:10.1186/s13102-016-0039-8 (2016).
- 239 Legro, R. S. *et al.* Randomized Controlled Trial of Preconception Interventions in Infertile Women With Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **100**, 4048-4058, doi:10.1210/jc.2015-2778 (2015).
- 240 Moher, D., Shamseer, L., Clarke, M., Ghersi, D., Liberati, A., Petticrew, M., Shekelle, P., Stewart, L. A. & Group, P.-P. Preferred reporting items for systematic review and meta-analysis protocols (PRISMA-P) 2015 statement. *Systematic reviews* 4, 1, doi:10.1186/2046-4053-4-1 (2015).
- 241 Arentz, S., Smith, C. A., Abbott, J., Fahey, P., Cheema, B. S. & Bensoussan, A. Combined Lifestyle and Herbal Medicine in Overweight Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome (PCOS): A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Phytotherapy research : PTR* **31**, 1330-1340, doi:10.1002/ptr.5858 (2017).
- 242 Cooney, L. G., Milman, L. W., Hantsoo, L., Kornfield, S., Sammel, M. D., Allison, K. C., Epperson, C. N. & Dokras, A. Cognitive-behavioral therapy improves weight loss and quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a pilot randomized clinical trial. *Fertil Steril* **110**, 161-171.e161, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2018.03.028 (2018).
- 243 Stener-Victorin, E., Holm, G., Janson, P. O., Gustafson, D. & Waern, M. Acupuncture and physical exercise for affective symptoms and health-related quality of life in polycystic ovary syndrome: secondary analysis from a randomized controlled trial. *BMC complementary and alternative medicine* **13**, 131, doi:10.1186/1472-6882-13-131 (2013).
- 244 De Frene, V., Verhofstadt, L., Lammertyn, J., Stuyver, I., Buysse, A. & De Sutter, P. Quality of Life and Body Mass Index in Overweight Adult Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome During a Lifestyle Modification Program. *Journal of obstetric, gynecologic, and neonatal nursing : JOGNN* **44**, 587-599, doi:10.1111/1552-6909.12739 (2015).
- 245 Lara, L. A., Ramos, F. K., Kogure, G. S., Costa, R. S., Silva de Sa, M. F., Ferriani, R. A. & dos Reis, R. M. Impact of Physical Resistance Training on the Sexual Function of Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *The journal of sexual medicine* **12**, 1584-1590, doi:10.1111/jsm.12909 (2015).
- 246 Ramos, F. K., Lara, L. A., Kogure, G. S., Silva, R. C., Ferriani, R. A., Silva de Sa, M. F. & Reis, R. M. Quality of Life in Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome after a Program of Resistance Exercise Training. *Rev Bras Ginecol Obstet* 38, 340-347, doi:10.1055/s-0036-1585457 (2016).
- 247 Dokras, A. *et al.* Weight Loss and Lowering Androgens Predict Improvements in Health-Related Quality of Life in Women With PCOS. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **101**, 2966-2974, doi:10.1210/jc.2016-1896 (2016).
- 248 Ware, J., Snoww, K., Ma, K. & Bg, G. SF36 Health Survey: Manual and Interpretation Guide. *Lincoln, RI: Quality Metric, Inc, 1993* **30** (1993).

- 249 Radloff, L. S. The CES-D Scale: A Self-Report Depression Scale for Research in the General Population. *Applied Psychological Measurement* **1**, 385-401, doi:10.1177/014662167700100306 (1977).
- 250 Oliveira, B. R. R., Santos, T. M., Kilpatrick, M., Pires, F. O. & Deslandes, A. C. Affective and enjoyment responses in high intensity interval training and continuous training: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PloS* one 13, e0197124, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0197124 (2018).
- 251 Beauchamp, M. K., Nonoyama, M., Goldstein, R. S., Hill, K., Dolmage, T. E., Mathur, S. & Brooks, D. Interval versus continuous training in individuals with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease-a systematic review. *Thorax* 65, 157-164, doi:10.1136/thx.2009.123000 (2010).
- 252 Ito, S., Mizoguchi, T. & Saeki, T. Review of High-intensity Interval Training in Cardiac Rehabilitation. Intern Med 55, 2329-2336, doi:10.2169/internalmedicine.55.6068 (2016).
- 253 Chakraborty, H. & Gu, H. in A Mixed Model Approach for Intent-to-Treat Analysis in Longitudinal Clinical Trials with Missing Values (RTI Press

2009).

- Shorakae, S., Boyle, J. & Teede, H. Polycystic ovary syndrome: a common hormonal condition with major metabolic sequelae that physicians should know about. *Intern Med J* 44, 720-726, doi:10.1111/imj.12495 (2014).
- 255 Moran, L. J., Norman, R. J. & Teede, H. J. Metabolic risk in PCOS: phenotype and adiposity impact. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* 26, 136-143, doi:10.1016/j.tem.2014.12.003 (2015).
- 256 Thompson, W. Worldwide survey of fitness trends for 2017. ACSM'S Health & Fitness Journal 2016, 8-17 (2016).
- 257 The National Institutes of Health. Evidence-based Methodology Workshop on Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. (2012).
- 258 Schulz, K. F., Altman, D. G., Moher, D. & Group, C. CONSORT 2010 Statement: updated guidelines for reporting parallel group randomised trials. *Trials* **11**, 32, doi:10.1186/1745-6215-11-32 (2010).
- 259 Craig, C. L. *et al.* International physical activity questionnaire: 12-country reliability and validity. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **35**, 1381-1395, doi:10.1249/01.Mss.0000078924.61453.Fb (2003).
- 260 Ware, J. E., Jr. & Sherbourne, C. D. The MOS 36-item short-form health survey (SF-36). I. Conceptual framework and item selection. *Medical care* **30**, 473-483 (1992).
- 261 Henry, J. D. & Crawford, J. R. The short-form version of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (DASS-21): construct validity and normative data in a large non-clinical sample. *The British journal of clinical psychology* **44**, 227-239, doi:10.1348/014466505x29657 (2005).
- 262 Michie, S., van Stralen, M. & West, R. The Behaviour Change Wheel: a new method for characterising and designing behaviour change interventions. *Implementation science : IS* 6, 42, doi:10.1186/1748-5908-6-42 (2011).
- 263 Lombard, C., Harrison, C., Kozica, S., Zoungas, S., Ranasinha, S. & Teede, H. Preventing Weight Gain in Women in Rural Communities: A Cluster Randomised Controlled Trial. *PloS Medicine* 13, e1001941, doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1001941 (2016).
- 264 Albright, C. L., Steffen, A. D., Wilkens, L. R., White, K. K., Novotny, R., Nigg, C. R., Saiki, K. & Brown, W. J. Effectiveness of a 12-month randomized clinical trial to increase physical activity in multiethnic postpartum women: results from Hawaii's Na Mikimiki Project. *Prev. Med.* 69, 214-223, doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.09.019 (2014).
- 265 Keating, S. E., Machan, E. A., O'Connor, H. T., Gerofi, J. A., Sainsbury, A., Caterson, I. D. & Johnson, N. A. Continuous exercise but not high intensity interval training improves fat distribution in overweight adults. *J. Obes.* 2014, 834865, doi:10.1155/2014/834865 (2014).
- 266 Department of Health and Aging. The Department of Health and Aging:Physical activity and sedentary behaviour guidelines for adults. <u>http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/health-publith-strateg-phys-act-guidelines#apaadult</u> (2014).
- 267 Parker, L., Shaw, C. S., Banting, L., Levinger, I., Hill, K. M., McAinch, A. J. & Stepto, N. K. Acute Low-Volume High-Intensity Interval Exercise and Continuous Moderate-Intensity Exercise Elicit a Similar Improvement in 24-h Glycemic Control in Overweight and Obese Adults. *Front Physiol* 7, 661-661, doi:10.3389/fphys.2016.00661 (2017).
- 268 Little, J. P., Gillen, J. B., Percival, M. E., Safdar, A., Tarnopolsky, M. A., Punthakee, Z., Jung, M. E. & Gibala, M. J. Low-volume high-intensity interval training reduces hyperglycemia and increases muscle mitochondrial capacity in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Journal of applied physiology (Bethesda, Md. : 1985)* **111**, 1554-1560, doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00921.2011 (2011).
- 269 Swain, D. P., Brawner, C. A. & Medicine, A. C. o. S. *ACSM's resource manual for guidelines for exercise testing and prescription.* (Wolters Kluwer Health/Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2014).
- 270 Levinger, I. et al. A Single Dose of Prednisolone as a Modulator of Undercarboxylated Osteocalcin and Insulin Sensitivity Post-Exercise in Healthy Young Men: A Study Protocol. JMIR research protocols 5, e78, doi:10.2196/resprot.5119 (2016).
- 271 Benjamini, Y. & Hochberg, Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *Journal of the Royal statistical society: series B (Methodological)* **57**, 289-300 (1995).
- 272 Jason, J. Polycystic ovary syndrome in the United States: clinical visit rates, characteristics, and associated health care costs. *Arch. Intern. Med.* **171**, 1209-1211, doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2011.288 (2011).
- 273 Levinger, I., Shaw, C. S., Stepto, N. K., Cassar, S., McAinch, A. J., Cheetham, C. & Maiorana, A. J. What Doesn't Kill You Makes You Fitter: A Systematic Review of High-Intensity Interval Exercise for Patients with Cardiovascular and Metabolic Diseases. *Clin Med Insights Cardiol* **9**, 53-63, doi:10.4137/CMC.S26230 (2015).

- 274 Milanović, Z., Sporiš, G. & Weston, M. Effectiveness of High-Intensity Interval Training (HIT) and Continuous Endurance Training for VO2max Improvements: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Controlled Trials. *Sports Med* **45**, 1469-1481, doi:10.1007/s40279-015-0365-0 (2015).
- 275 Mandsager, K., Harb, S., Cremer, P., Phelan, D., Nissen, S. E. & Jaber, W. Association of Cardiorespiratory Fitness With Long-term Mortality Among Adults Undergoing Exercise Treadmill Testing. *JAMA Network Open* 1, e183605-e183605, doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.3605 (2018).
- 276 Hollekim-Strand, S. M., Bjorgaas, M. R., Albrektsen, G., Tjonna, A. E., Wisloff, U. & Ingul, C. B. High-intensity interval exercise effectively improves cardiac function in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and diastolic dysfunction: a randomized controlled trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 64, 1758-1760, doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2014.07.971 (2014).
- 277 De Nardi, A. T., Tolves, T., Lenzi, T. L., Signori, L. U. & Silva, A. M. V. d. High-intensity interval training versus continuous training on physiological and metabolic variables in prediabetes and type 2 diabetes: A meta-analysis. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* **137**, 149-159, doi:doi:10.1016/j.diabres.2017.12.017 (2018).
- 278 Ferrannini, E., Simonson, D. C., Katz, L. D., Reichard, G., Jr., Bevilacqua, S., Barrett, E. J., Olsson, M. & DeFronzo, R. A. The disposal of an oral glucose load in patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes. *Metabolism* 37, 79-85, doi:10.1016/0026-0495(88)90033-9 (1988).
- 279 Hiam, D. *et al.* Epigenetic Reprogramming of Immune Cells in Women With PCOS Impact Genes Controlling Reproductive Function. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **104**, 6155-6170, doi:10.1210/jc.2019-01015 (2019).
- 280 Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B. & Walker, S. Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. *arXiv preprint arXiv:1406.5823* (2014).
- 281 Kuznetsova, A., Brockhoff, P. B. & Christensen, R. H. ImerTest package: tests in linear mixed effects models. *Journal of statistical software* **82**, 1-26 (2017).
- 282 Wickham, H. et al. Welcome to the Tidyverse. Journal of Open Source Software 4, 1686 (2019).
- 283 Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A. G. & Buchner, A. G*Power 3: a flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behavior research methods* **39**, 175-191, doi:10.3758/bf03193146 (2007).
- 284 Wei, M., Gibbons, L. W., Mitchell, T. L., Kampert, J. B., Lee, C. D. & Blair, S. N. The association between cardiorespiratory fitness and impaired fasting glucose and type 2 diabetes mellitus in men. *Annals of internal medicine* **130**, 89-96 (1999).
- 285 Bird, S. R. & Hawley, J. A. Update on the effects of physical activity on insulin sensitivity in humans. *BMJ Open* Sport & Exercise Medicine 2, e000143, doi:10.1136/bmjsem-2016-000143 (2017).
- 286 Scott, D., Harrison, C. L., Hutchison, S., de Courten, B. & Stepto, N. K. Exploring factors related to changes in body composition, insulin sensitivity and aerobic capacity in response to a 12-week exercise intervention in overweight and obese women with and without polycystic ovary syndrome. *PLoS One* 12, e0182412, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0182412 (2017).
- 287 Legro, R. S. Obesity and PCOS: implications for diagnosis and treatment. Semin Reprod Med 30, 496-506, doi:10.1055/s-0032-1328878 (2012).
- 288 Södergard, R., Bäckström, T., Shanbhag, V. & Carstensen, H. Calculation of free and bound fractions of testosterone and estradiol-17β to human plasma proteins at body temperature. *Journal of steroid biochemistry* 16, 801-810 (1982).
- 289 Hiam, D. *et al.* The effectiveness of high intensity intermittent training on metabolic, reproductive and mental health in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: study protocol for the iHIT- randomised controlled trial. *Trials* 20, 221, doi:10.1186/s13063-019-3313-8 (2019).
- 290 Bates, D., Bolker, B. & Walker, S. C. Fitting linear mixed effects models using lme 4 arxiv. (2014).
- 291 Kuznetsova, A., Brockhoff, P. B. & Christensen, R. H. B. ImerTest Package: Tests in Linear Mixed Effects Models. 2017 82, 26, doi:10.18637/jss.v082.i13 (2017).
- 292 Rosseel, Y. Lavaan: An R package for structural equation modeling and more. Version 0.5–12 (BETA). *Journal of statistical software* **48**, 1-36 (2012).
- 293 Hadley Wickham *et al.* Welcome to the Tidyverse. *Journal of Open Sources Software* **4**, 1686, doi:doi:10.21105/joss.01686 (2019).
- 294 Nestler, J. E., Powers, L. P., Matt, D. W., Steingold, K. A., Plymate, S. R., Rittmaster, R. S., Clore, J. N. & Blackard, W. G. A Direct Effect of Hyperinsulinemia on Serum Sex Hormone-Binding Globulin Levels in Obese Women with the Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 72, 83-89, doi:10.1210/jcem-72-1-83 (1991).
- Al Kindi, M. K., Al Essry, F. S., Al Essry, F. S. & Mula-Abed, W.-A. S. Validity of serum testosterone, free androgen index, and calculated free testosterone in women with suspected hyperandrogenism. *Oman Med J* 27, 471-474, doi:10.5001/omj.2012.112 (2012).
- 296 Palomba, S. *et al.* Structured exercise training programme versus hypocaloric hyperproteic diet in obese polycystic ovary syndrome patients with anovulatory infertility: a 24-week pilot study. *Hum Reprod* 23, 642-650, doi:10.1093/humrep/dem391 (2008).
- 297 Feng, C., Jin, Z., Chi, X., Zhang, B., Wang, X., Sun, L., Fan, J., Sun, Q. & Zhang, X. SHBG expression is correlated with PI3K/AKT pathway activity in a cellular model of human insulin resistance. *Gynecol Endocrinol* 34, 567-573, doi:10.1080/09513590.2017.1411474 (2018).
- 298 Kumarapeli, V., Seneviratne, R. d. A., Wijeyaratne, C. N., Yapa, R. M. S. C. & Dodampahala, S. H. A Simple Screening Approach for Assessing Community Prevalence and Phenotype of Polycystic Ovary Syndrome in a Semiurban Population in Sri Lanka. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 168, 321-328, doi:10.1093/aje/kwn137 (2008).

- 299 Krogh, J., Lorentzen, A. K., Subhi, Y. & Nordentoft, M. Predictors of adherence to exercise interventions in patients with clinical depression – A pooled analysis from two clinical trials. *Mental Health and Physical Activity* 7, 50-54, doi:doi:10.1016/j.mhpa.2014.01.003 (2014).
- 300 Callaghan, P. Exercise: a neglected intervention in mental health care? *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing* **11**, 476-483, doi:doi:10.1111/j.1365-2850.2004.00751.x (2004).
- 301 Mikkelsen, K., Stojanovska, L., Polenakovic, M., Bosevski, M. & Apostolopoulos, V. Exercise and mental health. *Maturitas* 106, 48-56, doi:doi:10.1016/j.maturitas.2017.09.003 (2017).
- 302 Teychenne, M., Ball, K. & Salmon, J. Physical activity and likelihood of depression in adults: A review. *Prev Med* 46, 397-411, doi:doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2008.01.009 (2008).
- 303 McDowell, C. P., Dishman, R. K., Gordon, B. R. & Herring, M. P. Physical Activity and Anxiety: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Prospective Cohort Studies. *Am J Prev Med* 57, 545-556, doi:doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2019.05.012 (2019).
- 304 Hamer, M., Stamatakis, E. & Steptoe, A. Dose-response relationship between physical activity and mental health: the Scottish Health Survey. *Br J Sports Med* **43**, 1111-1114 (2009).
- 305 Gomes-Neto, M., Durães, A. R., Reis, H., Neves, V. R., Martinez, B. P. & Carvalho, V. O. High-intensity interval training versus moderate-intensity continuous training on exercise capacity and quality of life in patients with coronary artery disease: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *European journal of preventive cardiology* **24**, 1696-1707, doi:10.1177/2047487317728370 (2017).
- 306 Brown, T. A., Chorpita, B. F., Korotitsch, W. & Barlow, D. H. Psychometric properties of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (DASS) in clinical samples. *Behav Res Ther* **35**, 79-89 (1997).
- 307 Coffey, S., Bano, G. & Mason, H. D. Health-related quality of life in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: a comparison with the general population using the Polycystic Ovary Syndrome Questionnaire (PCOSQ) and the Short Form-36 (SF-36). *Gynecol Endocrinol* **22**, 80-86 (2006).
- 308 Hays, R. D. & Morales, L. S. The RAND-36 measure of health-related quality of life. *Annals of Medicine* **33**, 350-357, doi:10.3109/07853890109002089 (2001).
- 309 Jones, G. L. *et al.* The Polycystic Ovary Syndrome Health-Related Quality of Life Questionnaire (PCOSQ): a validation. *Hum Reprod* **19**, 371-377, doi:10.1093/humrep/deh048 (2004).
- 310 Talbott, E. O., Zborowski, J. V., Rager, J. R., Kip, K. E., Xu, X. & Orchard, T. J. Polycystic ovarian syndrome (PCOS): a significant contributor to the overall burden of type 2 diabetes in women. *Journal of women's health* (2002) 16, 191-197, doi:10.1089/jwh.2006.0098 (2007).
- 311 Søgaard, D. *et al.* High-intensity interval training improves insulin sensitivity in older individuals. *Acta Physiologica* **222**, e13009, doi:10.1111/apha.13009 (2018).
- 312 Santos, I. K. d., Nunes, F. A. S. d. S., Queiros, V. S., Cobucci, R. N., Dantas, P. B., Soares, G. M., Cabral, B. G. d. A. T., Maranhão, T. M. d. O. & Dantas, P. M. S. Effect of high-intensity interval training on metabolic parameters in women with polycystic ovary syndrome: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *PloS one* 16, e0245023, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0245023 (2021).
- 313 Su, L., Fu, J., Sun, S., Zhao, G., Cheng, W., Dou, C. & Quan, M. Effects of HIIT and MICT on cardiovascular risk factors in adults with overweight and/or obesity: A meta-analysis. *PloS one* 14, e0210644, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0210644 (2019).
- 314 Blair, S. N. & Brodney, S. Effects of physical inactivity and obesity on morbidity and mortality: current evidence and research issues. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **31** (1999).
- 315 Guastella, E., Longo, R. A. & Carmina, E. Clinical and endocrine characteristics of the main polycystic ovary syndrome phenotypes. *Fertil Steril* **94**, 2197-2201, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2010.02.014 (2010).
- 316 Matsumoto, A. M. & Bremner, W. J. Serum Testosterone Assays—Accuracy Matters. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 89, 520-524, doi:10.1210/jc.2003-032175 (2004).
- 317 Albu, A., Radian, S., Fica, S. & Barbu, C. G. Biochemical hyperandrogenism is associated with metabolic syndrome independently of adiposity and insulin resistance in Romanian polycystic ovary syndrome patients. *Endocrine* **48**, 696-704, doi:10.1007/s12020-014-0340-9 (2015).
- 318 Dunaif, A., Scott, D., Finegood, D., Quintana, B. & Whitcomb, R. The insulin-sensitizing agent troglitazone improves metabolic and reproductive abnormalities in the polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **81**, 3299-3306, doi:10.1210/jcem.81.9.8784087 (1996).
- 319 Brower, M., Brennan, K., Pall, M. & Azziz, R. The severity of menstrual dysfunction as a predictor of insulin resistance in PCOS. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **98**, E1967-E1971, doi:10.1210/jc.2013-2815 (2013).
- 320 Ruth, K. S. *et al.* Using human genetics to understand the disease impacts of testosterone in men and women. *Nature Medicine* **26**, 252-258, doi:10.1038/s41591-020-0751-5 (2020).
- 321 O'Reilly, M. W. *et al.* Serum testosterone, sex hormone-binding globulin and sex-specific risk of incident type 2 diabetes in a retrospective primary care cohort. *Clinical endocrinology* **90**, 145-154, doi:10.1111/cen.13862 (2019).
- 322 Dağ, Z. Ö. & Dilbaz, B. Impact of obesity on infertility in women. J Turk Ger Gynecol Assoc 16, 111-117, doi:10.5152/jtgga.2015.15232 (2015).
- 323 Varanasi, L. C., Subasinghe, A., Jayasinghe, Y. L., Callegari, E. T., Garland, S. M., Gorelik, A. & Wark, J. D. Polycystic ovarian syndrome: Prevalence and impact on the wellbeing of Australian women aged 16–29 years. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology* 58, 222-233, doi:doi:10.1111/ajo.12730 (2018).
- 324 Radon, P. A., McMahon, M. J. & Meyer, W. R. Impaired glucose tolerance in pregnant women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Obstetrics & Gynecology* **94**, 194-197 (1999).

- 325 Kiddy, D., Sharp, P., White, D., Scanlon, M., Mason, H., Bray, C., Polson, D., Reed, M. & Franks, S. Differences in clinical and endocrine features between obese and non-obese subjects with polycystic ovary syndrome: an analysis of 263 consecutive cases. *Clinical endocrinology* **32**, 213-220 (1990).
- 326 Crosignani, P. G., Colombo, M., Vegetti, W., Somigliana, E., Gessati, A. & Ragni, G. Overweight and obese anovulatory patients with polycystic ovaries: parallel improvements in anthropometric indices, ovarian physiology and fertility rate induced by diet. *Hum Reprod* **18**, 1928-1932, doi:10.1093/humrep/deg367 (2003).
- 327 Vancampfort, D., Stubbs, B., Sienaert, P., Wyckaert, S., De Hert, M., Rosenbaum, S. & Probst, M. What are the factors that influence physical activity participation in individuals with depression? A review of physical activity correlates from 59 studies. *Psychiatria Danubina* **27**, 210-224 (2015).
- 328 Mammen, G. & Faulkner, G. Physical activity and the prevention of depression: a systematic review of prospective studies. *Am J Prev Med* **45**, 649-657, doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2013.08.001 (2013).
- 329 de Oliveira, G. D., Oancea, S. C., Nucci, L. B. & Vogeltanz-Holm, N. The association between physical activity and depression among individuals residing in Brazil. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 53, 373-383, doi:10.1007/s00127-017-1441-6 (2018).
- 330 Schuch, F. B., Vancampfort, D., Richards, J., Rosenbaum, S., Ward, P. B. & Stubbs, B. Exercise as a treatment for depression: a meta-analysis adjusting for publication bias. *Journal of psychiatric research* **77**, 42-51 (2016).
- 331 Stanton, R. & Reaburn, P. Exercise and the treatment of depression: A review of the exercise program variables. J Sci Med Sport 17, 177-182, doi:doi:10.1016/j.jsams.2013.03.010 (2014).
- 332 Balchin, R., Linde, J., Blackhurst, D., Rauch, H. G. L. & Schönbächler, G. Sweating away depression? The impact of intensive exercise on depression. *J Affect Disord* **200**, 218-221, doi:doi:10.1016/j.jad.2016.04.030 (2016).
- 333 Paolucci, E. M., Loukov, D., Bowdish, D. M. E. & Heisz, J. J. Exercise reduces depression and inflammation but intensity matters. *Biological Psychology* 133, 79-84, doi:doi:10.1016/j.biopsycho.2018.01.015 (2018).
- 334 Craft, L. L. Exercise and clinical depression: examining two psychological mechanisms. J Sport Exerc Psychol 6, 151-171, doi:doi:10.1016/j.psychsport.2003.11.003 (2005).
- 335 Elsenbruch, S., Hahn, S., Kowalsky, D., Offner, A. H., Schedlowski, M., Mann, K. & Janssen, O. E. Quality of life, psychosocial well-being, and sexual satisfaction in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 88, 5801-5807, doi:10.1210/jc.2003-030562 (2003).
- 336 Adali, E., Yildizhan, R., Kurdoglu, M., Kolusari, A., Edirne, T., Sahin, H. G., Yildizhan, B. & Kamaci, M. The Relationship between Clinico-Biochemical Characteristics and Psychiatric Distress in Young Women with Polycystic Ovary Syndrome. *J Int Med Res* 36, 1188-1196, doi:10.1177/147323000803600604 (2008).
- 337 Weiner, C. L., Primeau, M. & Ehrmann, D. A. Androgens and mood dysfunction in women: comparison of women with polycystic ovarian syndrome to healthy controls. *Psychosom Med* 66, 356-362, doi:10.1097/01.psy.0000127871.46309.fe (2004).
- 338 Greenwood, E. A., Pasch, L. A., Shinkai, K., Cedars, M. I. & Huddleston, H. G. Putative role for insulin resistance in depression risk in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* 104, 707-714.e701, doi:doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2015.05.019 (2015).
- 339 Greenwood, E. A., Pasch, L. A., Cedars, M. I., Legro, R. S., Eisenberg, E. & Huddleston, H. G. Insulin resistance is associated with depression risk in polycystic ovary syndrome. *Fertil Steril* 110, 27-34, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2018.03.009 (2018).
- 340 Korman, N., Armour, M., Chapman, J., Rosenbaum, S., Kisely, S., Suetani, S., Firth, J. & Siskind, D. High Intensity Interval training (HIIT) for people with severe mental illness: A systematic review & meta-analysis of intervention studies– considering diverse approaches for mental and physical recovery. *Psychiatry Research* 284, 112601, doi:doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2019.112601 (2020).
- 341 Martland, R., Mondelli, V., Gaughran, F. & Stubbs, B. Can high intensity interval training improve health outcomes among people with mental illness? A systematic review and preliminary meta-analysis of intervention studies across a range of mental illnesses. *J Affect Disord* **263**, 629-660, doi:10.1016/j.jad.2019.11.039 (2020).
- 342 Viana, R. B., Gentil, P., Naves, J. P. A., Rebelo, A. C. S., Santos, D. A. T., Braga, M. A. O. & de Lira, C. A. B. Interval training improves depressive symptoms but not anxious symptoms in healthy women. *Frontiers in Psychiatry* 10, doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00661 (2019).
- 343 Robison, J. & Rogers, M. A. Adherence to exercise programmes. Sports Med 17, 39-52 (1994).
- 344 WHO. Global action plan on physical activity 2018–2030: more active people for a healthier world. Report No. 9789241514187, (World Health Organization, Geneva, 2018).
- 345 Health, A. I. o. & Welfare. Insufficient physical activity. (AIHW, Canberra, 2020).
- 346 McArthur, D., Dumas, A., Woodend, K., Beach, S. & Stacey, D. Factors influencing adherence to regular exercise in middle-aged women: a qualitative study to inform clinical practice. *BMC women's health* 14, 49-49, doi:10.1186/1472-6874-14-49 (2014).
- 347 Kohlstedt, S. S., Weissbrod, C. S., Colangelo, A. M. & Carter, M. M. Psychological factors influencing exercise adherence among females. *Psychology* **4**, 917 (2013).
- 348 Gill, D. L. *et al.* Physical activity and quality of life. *J Prev Med Public Health* **46**, S28-S34, doi:10.3961/jpmph.2013.46.S.S28 (2013).
- 349 Boutron, I., Moher, D., Altman, D. G., Schulz, K. F. & Ravaud, P. Extending the CONSORT statement to randomized trials of nonpharmacologic treatment: explanation and elaboration. *Annals of internal medicine* **148**, 295-309, doi:10.7326/0003-4819-148-4-200802190-00008 (2008).

Supplementary material

PCOS	Exercise	Limits
Polycystic ovary syndrome	And –	Not –
or	Exercise	Insulin Resistance
Polycystic ovar*	or	
or	Physical	
PCO*	or	
or	Sport	
Stein Leventhal	or	
or	Strength	
Leventhal	or	
	Resistance	
	or	
	Lifestyle	

Supplementary Table 1. Search terms for systematic review

Number	Question Score									
Reporting										
1	Is the hypothesis/aim/objective of the study clearly described?	Yes = 1	No = 0							
2	Are the main outcomes to be measured clearly described in Intro or Methods section?	Yes = 1	No = 0							
3	Are the characteristics of the patients included in the study clearly described?	Yes = 1	No = 0							
4	Are the interventions of interest clearly described?	Yes = 1	No = 0							
5	Are the main findings of the study clearly described?	Yes = 1	No = 0							
6	Does the study provide estimates of the random variability in the data for the main outcomes? (distribution - SE, SD, CI)	Yes = 1	No = 0							
7	Did they report adherence to intervention?	Yes = 1	No = 0							
8	Have all important adverse events that may be a consequence of the intervention been reported?	Yes = 1	No = 0							
9	Have the characteristics of patients lost to follow-up been described?	Yes = 1	No = 0							
10	Was all exercise supervised?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
11	Have actual probability values been reported (e.g. 0.035 rather than <0.05) for the main outcomes except where the p<0.001?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
Validity -	bias									
12	Was an attempt made to blind those measuring the main outcomes of the intervention?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
13	Were the statistical tests used to assess the main outcomes appropriate	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
14	Was compliance with the intervention/s reliable?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
15	Were the main outcomes measures used accurate (valid and reliable)	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
16	Were the patients in different intervention groups and control group recruited from the same population?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
17	Were study subjects in different intervention groups and control group recruited over the same period of time?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
18	Were study subjects randomised to intervention groups?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
19	Was the randomisation concealed from both patients and health care staff until baseline testing was complete?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
20	Were losses of patients to follow-up taken into account?	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
Power			_	-						
21	Did the study have sufficient power to detect a clinically important effect where the probability value for a difference being	Yes = 1	No = 0	Unable to determine $= 0$						
	due to chance is less than 5% (size of smallest intervention group)									

Supplementary Table 2. Modified Downs and Black checklist for assessing methodological quality (Downs and Black, 1998).

					VO _{2peak} (mL	.kg.min⁻	1)		BMI (kg/m ²)					Waist Circumference (cm)				
Study	Diet	Group	Ν	Mean	Baseline	Delta	SE	SEM	Mean	Baseline	Delta	SE	SEM	Mean	Baseline	Delta	SE	SEM
				Baseline	SD				Baseline	SD				Baseline	SD			
Almenning et al. ¹⁵⁷	No	RT	8	39.3	10.2	0.9	0.9	1.7	27.1	6.6	0.4	0.3	0.6	93.7	17.6	-1.4	0.7	1.4
	No	HIIT	8	37.4	4.7	3.7	0.5	0.9	23.8	4.8	0.1	0.2	0.3	86.8	12.9	0.4	2.1	4.1
	No	Control	9	36.8	7.8	-0.8	0.8	1.7	26.3	5.2	-0.2	0.3	0.7	92.6	15.5	-0.3	1.6	3.4
Bruner et al. ¹⁹⁵	Yes	AE	7						36.2	5.3	-0.3	0.8	1.4	98.3	13.2	-5.2	0.9	1.6
100	Yes	Control	5						37.1	7.6	-1.2	0.9	1.5	99.8	11.2	-5	0.6	0.9
Costa et al. ¹⁹⁶	No	AE	14	27.9	3.3	5.9	0.9	2.3	32.0	4.2	-0.7	0.2	0.6	92.8	10.3	-3.7	1.3	3.3
200	No	Control	13	26.8	6.2	0.2	0.9	2.3	33.6	5.1	0.7	0.4	0.9	94.1	11.6	3.8	1.3	3.2
Curi et al. ²⁰⁰	Yes	AE +	12						31.8	1.6	-1.7	0.5	1.2	101.8	3.9	-6.7	1.5	3.7
		RT																
Giallauria et al. ¹⁵⁸	No	AE	62	19.0	3.9	5.5	1.6	8.9	29.2	2.9	-1.3	0.1	0.7					
	No	Control	62	18.8	3.3	-0.2	0.2	0.9	29.5	3.5	-0.2	0.1	0.7					
Hutchinson et al. ¹⁵³ ,	No	AE	13	25.9	6.5	5.5	1.8	4.6	35.6	5.8	-0.6	0.3	0.8	104.0	13.3	-1.0	1.2	3.0
Moran et al. 52 ,																		
Hutchinson et al. 196 ,																		
Harrison et al. ⁷⁹	••		1.6											1051	10.4			
Ladson et al. ¹⁰¹	Yes	AE	16						2 0 -	<u> </u>	^ ^	0.1	^ -	107.1	18.4	-4.1	1.1	3.2
Miranda-Furtado et	No	RT	45						28.5	6.0	-0.2	0.1	0.7	81.7	12.8	-1.2	0.3	1.6
al. ¹⁵⁹																		
Kogure et al. 204																		
Kogure et al. ²⁰⁵	N	A 17	0	27.5	1.2	2.4	1.0	1.0	22.1	5.2	0.2	0.6	1.2					
Moro et al. 200	No	AE	8	27.5	1.3	3.4	1.0	1.9	32.1	5.2	-0.3	0.6	1.2					
Redman et al. ²⁰⁷																		
Covington et al. ¹⁹⁷																		
Nyhaalta at al 165	No	٨E	17						24.0	5.2	0.0	0.4	1.2					
Nybacka et al. ²⁰⁸	NO Voc		17						200	3.5 7.0	-0.9	0.4	1.2					
Nybacka et al.	Yes	AE Control	14						20.0 24 7	1.9	-1.9	0.9	2.1 1.1					
Orrige at al 156	Ves		20	10.0	2.1	6	1.0	7 0	34.7	3	-1./	0.4	1.1					
Ono et al.	i es	AE Control	59	19.0	2.1	05	1.0	1.0	20.7	2.0	-1.4	0.1	0.0					
Onite at al 201	INO Var		20	19.0	2.7	-0.5	0.3	1.0	27.0	2.9	-0.1	0.1	0.6	04.6	4.2	5 1	1.4	5.6
Orio et al. ²⁰¹	Yes	AE	32	17.5	2.2	ð.1 5 0	2.2 1.6	8.9 6.5	28.9	3	-2.1	0.2	0.7	94.0	4.5	-5.1	1.4	5.0 2.2
D 1 (1 199	Yes	AE	32	17.2	2.3	5.9	1.6	6.5	28.9	2.3	-1.2	0.2	0.7	95.1	4.4	-3	0.8	3.3
Kandeva et al.	INO Na	AE Control	12						34.0 27.6	4.5	-0.2	0.2	0.7					
D = = = 1 = = = 4 = 1 202	INO Na	Control	9	25.0		2.2	1.5	2.0	37.0	9./	0.7	0.4	0.9	112.2	1.4.1	6.0	2.5	5 1 5 1
Koessier et al. ²⁰²	INO	AE	8	25.0	<i></i>	5.2	1.5	2.9	34.8	/.1	-0.4	0.2	0.4	112.2	14.1	-0.0	2.5	5.15.1
Sprung et al. ²⁰³	No	AE	6	27.1	5.2	5.0	1.6	2.8	31.0	5.7	-0.3	0.5	0.8	100.0	15.7	-4.0	2.6	4.5
Sprung et al. ¹⁰²	No	AE	10	29.0	5.4	4.7	0.8	1.8	31.0	4.2	-0.2	0.3	0.7	100.0	1.7	-3.0	2.0	4.5
	No	Control	7	23.8	2.5	-0.5	1.1	2.1	35.0	4.9	0.2	0.2	0.4	109.0	15.7	-1.0	1.5	2.8

Supplementary Table 3. Summary of results from individual studies for each meta-analysed outcome measure.

Stener-Victorin et al. ^{209,210} &	No No	AE Control	30 15	33.9 35.2	8.5 9.3	4.1 2.2	1.4 0.6	5.5 1.6	27.7 26.8	6.4 5.6	0.1 0.2	0.2 0.2	0.8 0.5	91.1 86.0	13.9 12.0	-0.6 -0.1	0.4 0.3	1.6 0.9
Jedel et al.																		
Thomson et al.	Yes	AE	18	25.5	3.7	4.4	1.0	3.1						100.2	12.2	-11.7	1.4	4.3
155,211,212	Yes	AE +	20	24.4	2.8	2.6	0.6	1.9						103.8	12.6	-11.0	1.4	4.5
		RT																
	Yes	Control	14	23.8	3.7	-0.5	0.8	2.1						103.0	12.6	-10.8	1.9	5.0
Vigorito et al. ¹⁶⁴	No	AE	45	17.6	2.5	6.1	1.7	8.2	29.3	2.9	-1.3	0.1	0.7	94.5	3.4	-2.7	0.8	3.6
	No	Control	45	17.7	2.2	0.2	0.2	1.1	29.4	3.5	-0.1	0.1	0.7	94.0	3.0	-0.2	1.2	5.8

Supplementary Table 3 continued...

		HO)MA-IR			FAI						
Study	Mean Baseline	Baseline SD	Delta	SE	SEM	Mean Baseline	Baseline SD	Delta	SE	SEM		
Almenning et al. ¹⁵⁷	3.3	1.3	-0.3	0.3	0.6	2.8	1.7	-0.7	0.3	0.6		
	4.9	1.7	-0.8	0.3	0.6	1.5	1.2	0.4	0.9			
	3.6	2.1	0.7	0.5	1.0	2.6	1.4	0	0.5	1.1		
Bruner et al. ¹⁹⁵						13.9	6.9	0	1.8	3.6		
						20.3	10.3	-0.5	3.6	5.2		
Costa et al. ¹⁹⁶	3.0	2.0	-0.6	0.7	1.9							
	1.5	1.0	-0.5	0.3	0.8							
Curi et al. ²⁰⁰	3.4	0.8	-0.6	0.8	1.9							
Giallauria et al. ¹⁵⁸						10.1	7.9	-1.8	1.3	9.8		
						9.7	8.1	0.1	1.4	11.1		
Hutchinson et al. ¹⁵³ ,						10.7	5.0	-0.6	1.0	2.8		
Moran et al.52,												
Hutchinson et al.198,												
Harrison et al.79												
Ladson et al. 161						12.5	8.8	-1.6	1.6	5.1		
Miranda-Furtado et	2.3	1.9	0.2	0.3	1.2	8.3	6.4	-0.8	0.3	1.8		
al. 1204												
Kogure et al. ²⁰⁵												
More et al.	2.6	2.7	0.1	0.5	1.0	10.0	14.2	1.6	1.2	20		
Noro et al. ²⁰⁰	3.0	2.7	-0.1	0.5	1.0	18.8	14.2	-1.0	1.5	2.8		
Covington at al ¹⁵⁴												
Covington et al ¹⁹⁷												
Nybacka et al ¹⁶⁵												
Nybacka et al ²⁰⁸												
Tybacka et al.												
	1					1						
Orio et al. ¹⁵⁶	4.2	1.2	-1.0	0.3	1.2	13.3	6.4	-0.3	1.5	7.9		
--------------------------------	-----	-----	------	-----	-----	------	-----	------	-----	-----		
	4.0	1.1	0.2	0.3	1.3	13.0	5.9	-0.2	1.3	7.7		
Orio et al. ²⁰¹						8.5	2.1	0.3	1.1	5.1		
						8.5	2.4	0.1	1.1	5.1		
Randeva et al.199						9.0	5.7	-0.9	0.9	2.3		
						12.7	8.8	-2.1	1.5	3.3		
Roessler et al. ²⁰²												
Sprung et al.203	3.5	2.3	0.5	1.1	1.8	8.5	2.5	0.7	0.8	1.4		
Sprung et al. ¹⁶²	3.4	3.2	0.4	0.3	0.7	8.7	9.8	1.1	0.6	1.4		
	3.4	1.9	1.1	0.5	1.0	8.7	9.3	0.6	0.7	1.4		
Stener-Victorin et	1.6	1.0	-0.3	0.8	1.2	7.1	4.3	1.7	1.1	1.8		
al. ^{209,210} &	2.0	1.5	-0.4	0.3	0.6	5.8	4.0	-0.4	0.8	1.5		
Jedel et al. ¹⁶⁰												
Thomson et	1.9	1.0	-0.5	0.2	0.6	8.5	5.6	-2.6	1.0	3.3		
al. ^{155,211,212}	2.0	1.0	-0.6	0.2	0.6	9.1	5.7	-2.9	0.9	3.1		
	2.3	1.0	-0.6	0.2	0.6	11.2	5.5	-2.8	1.1	3.3		
Vigorito et al. ¹⁶⁴						8.5	3.4	0.2	1.3	8.2		
						8.6	3.6	-0.1	1.3	8.3		

VO_{2peak} – Peak Oxygen Consumption, BMI – Body Mass Index, HOMA-IR – Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance, FAI – Free Androgen Index, SE – Standard Error, SEM – Standard Error of Measurement, RT – Resistance Training, HIIT – High Intensity Interval Training, AE – Aerobic Exercise

	Beneficial e	effects (%)			
	Small	Mod	Large	V.Large	X.Large
VO _{2peak}	5.0	16	34	63	170
BMI	-4.0	-12	-22	-33	-56
WC	-2.5	-7.3	14	-22	-40
FAI	-12	-32	-54	-72	-92
HOMA-IR	-12	-32	-54	-72	-92
	Harmful ef	fects (%)			
VO _{2peak}	-5.0	-14	-27	-40	-64
BMI	4.0	13	27	48	120
WC	2.5	7.7	16	28	64
FAI	12	41	97	210	860
HOMA-IR	12	41	97	210	860

Supplementary Table 4. Magnitude thresholds based on standardisation factors.

Mod – Moderate, V.Large – Very Large, X-Large – Extra Large, VO_{2peak} – Peak Oxygen Consumption, BMI – Body Mass Index, WC – Waist Circumference, FAI – Free Androgen Index, HOMA-IR – Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance.

	Reporting									Validity - bias								Power	Total			
Author	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	Score
Almenning et al. (2015)	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	17
Bruner et al. (2006)	0	0	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	0	0	10
Costa et al. (2018)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	17
Curi et al. (2012)	1	0	1	0	1	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	11
Giallauria et al. (2008)	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	0	17
Hutchison et al. (2011)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	15
Moran et al. (2011)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	13
Hutchison et al. (2012)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	14
Harrison et al. (2012)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	14
Ladson et al. (2011)	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	17
Miranda-Furtado et al.																						
(2016)	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	1	13
Kogure et al. (2016)	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	1	15
Kogure et al. (2018)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	14
Moro et al. (2009)	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	10
Redman et al. (2011)	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	10
Covington et al. (2015)	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	9
Covington et al. (2016)	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	9
Nybacka et al. (2011)	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	10
Nybacka et al. (2012)	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	12
Orio et al. (2016)	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	18
Orio et al. (2008)	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	14
Randeva et al. (2002	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	12
Roessler et al. (2013)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	0	15
Sprung et al. (2013a)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	14
Sprung et al. (2013b)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	15
Stener-Victorin et al. (2009)	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	13
Jedel et al. (2011)	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	16
Stener-Victorin et al. (2012)	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	16

Supplementary Table 5. Results for the modified Downs and Black methodological quality assessment (Downs and Black, 1998).

Thomson et al. (2008)	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	11
Thomson et al. (2012)	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	13
Thomson et al. (2016)	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	10
Vigorito et al. (2007)	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	15
Brown et al. (2009)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	17

Author	Year	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	Total
Arentz et al.	2017	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	18
Cooney et al.	2018	1	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	13
Costa et al.	2018	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	16
De Frène et al.	2015	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	8
Ladson et al.	2011	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	16
Lara et al.	2015	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	12
Ramos et al.	2016	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	13
Legro et al.	2015	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	16
Dokras et al.	2016	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	11
Ribeiro et al.	2019	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	17
Kogure et al.	2020	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	17
Stener-Victorin et al.	2013	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	1	0	13
Thomson et al.	2010	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	12
Thomson et al.	2016	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	12
Vizza et al.	2016	1	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	18

Supplementary Table 6: Results for Downs and Black checklist for assessing methodological quality of included studies.

	HIIT (N = 13)			MICT (N = 11)			P (time x
Outcome measure	Baseline	Post	Р	Baseline	Post	Р	group)
Food Diary	·			•			
Total Energy (kJ)	7694.0 ± 1019.2	7550.9 ± 913.0	0.289	7640 ± 448.4	6981.1 ± 976.0	0.084	0.141
Protein (g)	86.8 ± 32.6	91.3 ± 29.9	0.487	100.8 ± 23.2	90.1 ± 15.1	0.246	0.161
Carbohydrates (g)	173.9 ± 58.6	151.1 ± 31.1	0.247	202.9 ± 47.5	180.0 ± 46.1	0.355	0.999
Fats (g)	73.4 ± 17.7	67.3 ± 15.4	0.116	63.9 ± 1.5	57.5 ± 12.4	0.162	0.949
IPAQ	·			•			
Work	550.6 ± 1166.7	538.0 ± 999.8	0.921	156.1 ± 358.9	147.8 ± 285.8	0.346	0.721
Transport	555.9 ± 559.7	571.2 ± 558.6	0.836	667.1 ± 628.3	414.0 ± 470.5	0.191	0.157
Domestic	599.2 ± 456.8	745.0 ± 346.4	0.164	1240.9 ± 899.8	1167.3 ± 951.0	0.835	0.516
Leisure	539.4 ± 503.8	766.0 ± 627	0.247	345.1 ± 559.1	615.4 ± 570.5	0.254	0.885
Walking	1232.4 ± 1309.8	1219.7 ± 1183.3	0.928	838.5 ± 925.8	699.0 ± 750.2	0.555	0.627
Moderate-intensity	715.4 ± 568.8	908.1 ± 395.7	0.180	1300.9 ± 858.9	1285.5 ± 1069.9	0.935	0.505
Vigorous-intensity	273.8 ± 448.7	415.4 ± 396.8	0.386	283.6 ± 595.8	360.0 ± 500.6	0.735	0.808
Total	2117.8 ± 1702.3	2840.1 ± 1642.4	0.075	2524.9 ± 1591.2	2344.5 ± 1499.8	0.704	0.136
Sitting	3143.1 ± 1003.0	3013.1 ± 1003.0	0.303	2765.5 ± 962.0	2590.9 ± 850.9	03.07	0.821

Supplementary Table 7: Food diary and IPAQ results at baseline and post-intervention